JPRS-CPS-86-017 6 February 1986

19981027 085

China Report

POLITICAL, SOCIOLOGICAL AND MILITARY AFFAIRS



DTIC QUALITY INSPECTED &



FOREIGN BROADCAST INFORMATION SERVICE

REPRODUCED BY
NATIONAL TECHNICAL
INFORMATION SERVICE
U.S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE
SPRINGFIELD, VA. 22161

6 138 AØ7 JPRS publications contain information primarily from foreign newspapers, periodicals and books, but also from news agency transmissions and broadcasts. Materials from foreign-language sources are translated; those from English-language sources are transcribed or reprinted, with the original phrasing and other characteristics retained.

Headlines, editorial reports, and material enclosed in brackets [] are supplied by JPRS. Processing indicators such as [Text] or [Excerpt] in the first line of each item, or following the last line of a brief, indicate how the original information was processed. Where no processing indicator is given, the information was summarized or extracted.

Unfamiliar names rendered phonetically or transliterated are enclosed in parentheses. Words or names preceded by a question mark and enclosed in parentheses were not clear in the original but have been supplied as appropriate in context. Other unattributed parenthetical notes within the body of an item originate with the source. Times within items are as given by source.

The contents of this publication in no way represent the policies, views or attitudes of the U.S. Government.

PROCUREMENT OF PUBLICATIONS

JPRS publications may be ordered from the National Technical Information Service, Springfield, Virginia 22161. In ordering, it is recommended that the JPRS number, title, date and author, if applicable, of publication be cited.

Current JPRS publications are announced in <u>Government Reports</u> Announcements issued semi-monthly by the National Technical Information Service, and are listed in the <u>Monthly Catalog of U.S. Government Publications</u> issued by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.

Correspondence pertaining to matters other than procurement may be addressed to Joint Publications Research Service, 1000 North Glebe Road, Arlington, Virginia 22201.

CHINA REPORT

POLITICAL, SOCIOLOGICAL AND MILITARY AFFAIRS

CONTENTS

PEOPLE'S REPUBLIC OF CHINA

INTERNATIONAL AFFAIRS

SOUTHEAST ASIA/PACIFIC

Sino-Portuguese Talks on Future Might Meet Language Difficulty (Donald Cheung; SOUTH CHINA MORNING POST, 6 Jan 86)	1
Portuguese 'Appear To Have Done Little' About Talks on Future (Timothy Jim; SOUTH CHINA MORNING POST, 6 Jan 86)	2
NATIONAL AFFAIRS	
The second secon	
Beijing Police Apprehend Suspected Foreign Saboteur (AFP, 6 Dec 85)	4
Bureau Reports on Reopening of Lamaseries (XINHUA, 3 Jan 86)	5
PRC Takes Steps To Enforce Marine Protection Laws (XINHUA, 26 Dec 85)	6
Officials Interviewed on Education, Competence (XINHUA Domestic Service, 2 Jan 86)	8
Democratic Party Urged To Aid Education Reform (XINHUA, 13 Jan 86)	12
More Students Urged To Train for Professions (ΧΙΝΗΟΛ, 8 Jan 86)	13
TV, Radio Courses Help Students Earn Degrees (XINHUA, 21 Jan 86)	15
PRC Takes Steps To Simplify Written Chinese Language (Wu Jingshu; CHINA DAILY, 14 Jan 86)	16

REGIONAL AFFAIRS

CENTRAL-SOUTH REGION

Conference of Party Delegates, National Party Congress Different (HUBEI RIBAO, 24 Oct 85)	18
Achievements Hailed at Guangzhou's 9th CYL Congress (Zhang Chenghua; GUANGZHOU RIBAO, 20 Sep 85)	20
Guangzhou To Issue News Releases (GUANGZHOU RIBAO, 5 Sep 85)	22
Third-State Party Rectification Work Planned (Bi Shuzu, Ai Yingcai; GUANGZHOU RIBAO, 12 Sep 85)	23
Economic Benefits Seen as Result of Open Policy (Wei Yin; YANGCHENG WANBAO, 24 Oct 85)	26
Importance of Communist Youth League Discussed (Tian Kailin; HUBEI RIBAO, 19 Oct 85)	28
Commentary on Policy Education (HUBEI RIBAO, 24 Oct 85)	29
Guangzhou Conference To Propagate Legal System Education (Hu Weiqiang; GUANGZHOU RIBAO, 15 Sep 85)	31
Hunan Stresses Development of Peasant Vocational Education (Hunan Provincial Service, 13 Jan 86)	34
SOUTHWEST REGION	
Xizang Leader Talks About Role of Leading Cadres (Xizang Regional Service, 16 Jan 86)	35
Yunnan PLA Circular on Correcting Unhealthy Trends (Yunnan Provincial Service, 17 Jan 86)	37
Lhasa City Returns Goods, Materials to Temples (Xizang Regional Service, 9 Jan 86)	38
Minority Enrollment in Yunnan Schools Increases (XINHUA, 17 Jan 86)	39
GUANGMING RIBAO, Sichuan Hold Forum on Literature (Wang Maoxiu; GUANGMING RIBAO, 6 Jan 86)	40
NORTH REGION	
Meeting on Departments Transfer to Local Administration (TIANJIN RIBAO, 15 Dec 85)	43

	(BEIJING RIBAO, 25 Dec 85)	44
	Article on Engels' Strategy of Proletarian Revolution (Yang Qilin; GUANGMING RIBAO, 2 Dec 85)	45
er "	PRC Paper on Engels' Revolutionary Strategy (Xin Zhongqin; GUANGMING RIBAO, 16 Dec 85)	50
	Cui Naifu, Comfort Group Visit Guangxi's Fakashan (Ai Sheng, Lin Ning; XINHUA Domestic Service, 2 Jan 86) .	53
•.	Leaders Mourn Passing of Veteran Cadre (XINHUA Domestic Service, 26 Dec 85)	55
	Tianjin's Tan Shaowen on Educational Undertakings (Tan Shaowen; TIANJIN RIBAO, 8 Dec 85)	57
	Tianjin's Li Ruihuan on Educational Development (Li Ruihuan; T[ANJIN RIBAO, 9 Dec 85)	80
	Beijing Holds Reception for Chinese, Foreign Journalists (BEIJING RIBAO, 24 Dec 85)	96
,	Briefs Model Political Cadre Praised	98
	Respects to Dead Comrade Educator Mourned	.98 99
	Du Xinhuan Mourned Zhao Ziyang and Others Mourn Beijing Secretary Attends Rally	99 99 100
NORTHE	EAST REGION	F 1
	Tempering of Party Spirit Discussed (Sun Weiben; GONGCHANDANG YUAN, No 16, 23 Aug 85)	101
	Member's Admission Into Party Studied (Zheng Yan; GONGCHANDANG YUAN, No 18, 23 Sep 85)	112
·	Jilin CPPCC Meeting on Serving Four Modernizations (Jilin Provincial Service, 9 Jan 86)	114
	Liaoning Women's Federation Meeting Ends 22 December (Liaoning Provincial Service, 22 Dec 85)	116
	Briefs Manager and the control of the control	117
	Official Addresses CYL Committee Plenum Foreign, KMT Spies Resistance	117
	Heilongjiang Union-Run Schools	117
	Heilongjiang Higher Education	117

NORTHWEST REGION

Shaanxi Meeting Discusses Forthcoming Party Congress (Shaanxi Provincial Service, 16 Jan 86)	118
Xinjiang's Amudun Niyaz on Regional Autonomy (XINHUA, 16 Jan 86)	119
Gansu Rally Commends Progressives in Spiritual Civilization (Gansu Provincial Service, 6 Jan 86)	120
Gansu Meeting on Handling the Masses' Letters, Visits (Gansu Provincial Service, 15 Jan 86)	122
Xinjiang Meeting on Achievements in Philosophy, Social Sciences (Xinjiang Regional Service, 15 Jan 86)	123
Xinjiang Sends Students Overseas To Gain Expertise (XINHUA, 17 Jan 86)	124
Gansu Does Well in Control of Population Growth (Gansu Provincial Service, 12 Dec 85)	125
Results of Fertility Survey in Shaanxi Reported (SHAANXI RIBAO, 13 Dec 85)	126
MILITARY AND PUBLIC SECURITY AFFAIRS	
JIEFANGJUN BAO on Encouraging Accurate Reports (GUANGMING RIBAO, 20 Nov 85)	127
Jinan Military Region Meeting on Militia, Reserve Service (Henan Provincial Service, 13 Jan 86)	129
Zhengzhou PLA Steps Up Education for Retiring Cadres (Henan Provincial Service, 12 Jan 86)	131
Briefs Jiangsu Armed Forces Meeting	132
Langhou Logistics Work Meeting	132

SOUTHEAST ASIA/PACIFIC

SINO-PORTUGUESE TALKS ON FUTURE MIGHT MEET LANGUAGE DIFFICULTY

HK061021 Hong Kong SOUTH CHINA MORNING POST in English 6 Jan 86 p 1

[By Donald Cheung]

[Text] When Beijing's top representatives in Hong Kong mentioned "technical problems" last week that might emerge during the Sino-Portuguese talks on Macao's future, he probably had envisaged some kind of language difficulty.

A graduation of the second of

For Portugal, some observers suggested, might find it hard getting first-rate bilingual translators for its negotiating team.

Port of the reason, they said, is that Portugal's foreign interests lie mainly in Europe (to which it belongs), Africa and Latin America.

They also pointed out that not too many diplomats in Portugal's foreign service could understand the Chinese language.

In fact, it was learned that the only official interpreter for the Portuguese Embassy in Beijing is a Macanese by the name of Mario Pistacchini.

Not only is he-well-learning how to speak Mandarin, according to a friend of Mr Pistacchini, but he is also thinking of going home.

And if the state visit by the Chinese President Li Xiannian to Lisbon in late 1984 is anything to go by, the Portuguese surely have a lot to brush up on, observers said.

100 5 775

At a state banquet held by the Portuguese President, General Antonio Ramalho Eanes, in honour of his Chinese counterpart, the press was only given a copy of President Eanes' speech in Portuguese, whereas the Chinese arranged their leader's speech in both languages.

Describing the language difficulty as a "minor problem," one senior Macao official said: "We're not obliged to hold the talks (on Macao's future) in Mandarin, or in Beijing."

"Wasn't the 1997 agreement on Hong Kong's future written in two instead of one language?" he quipped.

/9274

CSO: 4000/139

SOUTHEAST ASTA/PACIFIC

PORTUGUESE 'APPEAR TO HAVE DONE LITTLE' ABOUT TALKS ON FUTURE

HKO60905 Hong Kong SOUTH CHINA MORNING POST in English 6 Jan 86 p 8

[Compiled by Timothy Jim]

[Text] Preoccupied with their presidential race, the Portuguese appear to have done little to prepare for the Sino-Portuguese talks on Macao's future.

In contrast, the wheels seem to be really turning for China.

It is understood that the Macao Government has yet to be officially informed by Lisbon on what—and how—to prepare for the negotiations expected to begin in the middle of this year.

The thinking in Lisbon is still that "Macao has no difficult issues in relationship to Portugal."

It has also been made clear to the SCM [SOUTH CHINA MORNING POST] that the Macao issue will not be top of the new Portuguese President's priority list.

"Unlike Britain in Hong Kong, Portugal has no special financial or economic interest in Macao," said a senior Macao official.

But officials were quick to emphasize that the administration is "doing something on our own initiative," as they realized such problems as nationality and a lack of technical staff could face Macao during the transition period.

"We want to have all information ready for the negotiations," said one, noting that all government departments have been told to prepare papers for issues concerning Macao's future talks.

The territory is, however, still short of an all-embracing set-up like Hong Kong's Special Duties Branch--and there are no plans for one.

"We have devoted thoughts to various organs relating to the administration during the transition period," a senior cabinet aide said.

In Lisbon, it is understood that no decision has been made on the composition of the Portuguese team, although some thought had been given to it before

Portugal's Prime Minister, Dr Mario Soares, was forced to step down after the country's general elections in October last year.

The former prime minister, who is also a candidate in the presidential race, wanted to have a team led by a diplomat, supported by other experts and foreign service staff.

Rumours were rife at one time that the new Portuguese ambassador to Beijing, Mr Octavio Neto Valerio, would head the Portuguese negotiating team.

Gen Eanes, on the other hand, is understood to favour a politician as the leader, flanked by career diplomats.

Meanwhile, no official Chinese position is known, but the recent spate of high-profile moves by Beijing's representatives in Hong Kong and Macao suggests they are well geared for the talks, according to some Macao observers.

The split of the Beijing-backed Nam Kong Trading Co into separate political and economic arms of China more than a year ago was seen by many as setting the path for better control over the territory.

The Nam Kong Co, the political section, now commands a staff of at least 200 and has a well-structured setup similar to that of the Hong Kong branch of the NEW CHINA NEWS AGENCY.

The restructuring of the 34-year-old trading company last month, with the creation of the Nam Kong (Group) Co Ltd, was regarded as yet another political move, although company officials say it was purely economic.

Last, but not the least, the visit by the director of Hong Kong's NCNA, Mr Xu Jiatun, to Macao last week to bid farewell to Macao's governor, Rear-Admiral Vasco de Almeida e Costa, indicated that China intends to flex its muscles more frequently in Macao, according to observers.

/9274 CSO: 4000/139

CANAL P. CANA

NATIONAL AFFAIRS

BEIJING POLICE APPREHEND SUSPECTED FOREIGN SAROTEUR

HK060847 Hong Kong AFP in English 0840 GMT 6 Dec 85

[Text] Beijing, 6 Jan (AFP)—Chinese police have detained a foreigner suspected of attempting to sabotage a gathering of Hong Kong photographers here, informed Chinese sources said today.

One of the sources said China's Interpol branch had been notified that a foreigner, believed to have Taiwan connections, was to enter China via Beijing airport with a wine bottle filled with gas.

Attempts to intercept him at the airport failed and he was apprehended at the last minute, as he entered the Huadu Hotel where a banquet celebrating the opening of a major Hong Kong photo exhibition was about to begin.

The composition of the gas was not known, but sources said it was thought to have the ability to blind.

The unidentified foreigner was stopped as he tried to enter the hotel last Sunday. The banquet was being held for more than 500 people, including 160 visiting photographers from Hong Kong and Macao, the sources said.

A women at the main office of the host organization, the Chinese Photographers' Association, confirmed the incident but later denied the confirmation saying, "Now our leaders say not to release this news it's not allowed to release it."

The Chinese Security Eureau and the Interpol Office here accepted questions about the incident but made no comments.

/9274
CSO: 4000/139

ing the control of the control of the second of the control of the control of the control of the second of the The control of the control of

and the state of t

NATIONAL AFFAIRS

BUREAU REPORTS ON REOPENING OF LAMASERIES

OWO31228 Beijing XINHUA in English 1209 GMT 3 Jan 86

[Text] Beijing, 3 Jan (XINHUA)--Over 1,300 Lamaseries have opened since 1979 when China began to follow an open policy, the Bureau of Religious Affairs under the State Council told XINHUA here today.

The central government and local agencies have since 1979 spent over 20 million yuan repairing old Lamaseries and building new ones, the bureau said.

A Buddhist sect emphasizing strict rituals and an elaborate hierarchy, Lamaism is practiced mainly by Tibetan, Mongolian, the Tu and other ethnic minorities. Most of its 4.9 million followers live in Tibet, Sichuan, Qinghai, Gansu, Yunnan, Inner Mongolia and Xinjiang.

During the "Cultural Revolution" (1966-1976), the bulk of China's some 1,000 Lamaseries were desecrated or destroyed. But in the last few years, with contributions from the government and other channels, these have been reopened or replaced—and 300 new Lamaseries have been built.

As a result, Lamaists have more places to practice their religion that they have had for 20 years, the bureau said.

In addition, three Lamaist seminaries with over 200 students have been opened in Tibet, Sichuan and Gansu Provinces, and another is being developed in Qinghai Province, the bureau added. A training course for new lamas will soon begin in Inner Mongolia.

According to government statistics, over 1,000 Lamaists have been elected deputies to the people's congresses or as members of the Chinese people's political consultative conferences at various levels, and some of them now hold high local government positions.

Apart from their religious activities, Lamaists also work in agriculture, animal husbandry and other businesses and service trades. Many Lamaseries are financially self-supporting.

/9274

cso: 4000/140

(i) A control of the property of the control of

NATIONAL AFFAIRS

PRC TAKES STEPS TO ENFORCE MARINE PROTECTION LAWS

OW261430 Beijing XINHUA in English 1208 GMT 26 Dec 85

[Text] Beijing, 26 Dec (XINHUA)—China has taken measures to enforce the law on marine protection, and sent patrol ships and planes for marine environmental monitoring.

Yan Hongmo, director of China's State Bureau of Oceanography, said here today that any illegal dumping of pollutants or waste in the sea by Chinese or foreign ships and oil platforms would be punished according to the law.

This aims at safeguarding China's marine rights and interests, and protecting the marine environment and resources, he said.

In 1983, China promulgated the marine environmental protection law and regulations concerning environmental protection in offshore oil exploration and exploitation. China also published regulations concerning the dumping of waste at sea this year.

Yan said China has established a national marine pollution monitoring network, with 236 observation posts, along the coast. This year, his bureau has sent ships on more than 200 patrol missions and planes on 70 missions to monitor the pollution in the country's territorial waters, bays, river mouths, fishing grounds, and offshore oil development areas. The bureau handled a number of serious cases, he said.

The monitoring has proved that the environment in most of China's sea areas has improved, especially the oil-polluted Bohai Sea, he explained, the organic pollution in the coastal sea waters reduced.

He warned that Chinese and foreign ships, and oil platforms have dumped waste into the sea covertly, some ship-dismentling units have caused pollution in some bays and damage to marine aquatic resources, and some units have dumped cinders, soil and other pollutants into the sea.

He stressed that such acts must be checked and dealt with accordingly.

China has a vast sea area abounding in resources to be developed, Yan said. China is now working out a law on territorial waters, he added.

Next year, Yan revealed, China will send more patrol ships and planes to monitor the marine environment, and at the same time, step up its efforts to improve monitoring methods and train more personnel in the field. It will also strive to establish a sensitive and effective marine environmental monitoring system in the next 5 years.

and the second of the second o

en de la companya de la co La companya de la co

and the second of the second o

And the second of the second o

/9274 cso: 4000/140 NATIONAL AFFAIRS

OFFICIALS INTERVIEWED ON EDUCATION, COMPETENCE

OWO50820 Beijing XINHUA Domestic Service in Chinese 0122 GMT 2 Jan 86

[Text] Beijing, 2 Jan (XINHUA)--Title: It is Necessary To Attach Importance to Educational Background and Diploma as well as Actual Work Performance

And interview with responsible comrades of the Central Organization Department by RENMIN RIBAO, XINHUA, and the Central People's Broadcasting Station reporters on the question concerning cadres' educational background and diploma

Question: There has been a relatively heated discussion on educational background and diploma. What do you think of this issue?

Answer: The point at issue is the factor of cadres' educational background and diploma in giving them a promotion. In essence, this is a question of correctly taking into consideration the cadres' specialized knowledge and professional competence. As far as the question is concerned, it is necessary to clarify the ideology.

In recent years, party committees at various levels from the central level down to local authorities have earnestly implemented the policy of requiring the ranks of cadres to become younger in average age, better educated, and more professionally competent and revolutionary. While readjusting leading bodies and promoting cadres, they have followed the guiding principle of "respecting knowledge and talented personnel," and they have attached great importance to the cultural quality of cadres by selecting and appointing a certain proportion of cadres with college or higher education to leading bodies. As a result, a large number of intellectuals with both ability and political integrity have assumed leading posts at various levels, thereby greatly raising the relatively low cultural level of previous leading bodies and bringing about noticeable changes in their structure and their educational and professional background. According to statistics, as of the end of 1984, over 60 percent of the young cadres promoted to leading posts at and above the county level had received college or higher education; and of the 150,000 such cadres under 50, some 113,000 had graduated from institutes of higher learning, in addition to some 7,000 who had attained the level of college education through self-study. Implementation of the "four requirements policy on cadres and the importance attached to the cultural level in promoting cadres have greatly inspired the vast numbers of cadres to exert themselves at study.

Recognizing the importance of educational background, diploma, and cultural quality in the promotion of cadres means negating the past "leftist" ideology that belittled knowledge and intellectuals. Only by persistently doing so can we further broaden our vision and discover and select from among the intellectual with real ability and learning (including those who have become talented through self-study) capable people who meet the "four requirements," thereby cnabling leading cadres to familiarize themselves, as much as possible, with the science and general knowledge necded for socialist modernization and numbers of leading bodies at various levels and in all departments to equip themselves with the knowledge commensurate with their leadership responsibility in the group as a whole and in their individual capacity, promoting the reform and the modernization drive, and ensuring the smooth accomplishment of the party's general task in the new period.

Question: Some localities have overemphasized educational background and diploma in promoting cadres. What are your views on this problem?

Answer: Judging from the guiding ideology for the work as a whole, this problem does not exist. In fact, while calling for attaching importance to promoting leading cadres from among intellectuals, the central authorities and central leading comrades have repeatedly pointed out that comrades who have mastered specialized knowledge through self-study should be treated the same as other intellectuals and given the assignments or promotions they deserve, thus stressing diploma as well as actual performance in selecting people with real ability and learning proven in the course of the socialist modernization drive and the reform. In reality, some localities and departments have indeed overemphasized diploma and educational background in promoting cadres. adjusting leading bodies, they regarded the appointment of a certain proportion of cadres with college education as a routine task of the work, while neglecting the purposes of stressing the importance of specialized knowledge and professional competence and exercising expertise leadership in order to better serve the socialist modernization program. Such an oversimplified and absolute way of doing things has hindered the appointment of comrades with real ability and learning; mistakenly promoted people with only a diploma; and at the same time fostered an unhealthy tendency among a handful of cadres who singlemindedly pursued a better record of schooling, disregarded the importance of real ability and learning, and even obtained a diploma by cheating. The prevailing erroneous idea that belittles practical experience and actual contributions to society is very harmful to the task of training capable people needed for the socialist modernization program. Concerned party committees and organization departments have already noticed this problem and have taken actions to earnestly correct it.

Questions: How should diploma and actual performance be treated exactly?

Answer: The correct answer to this question involves realistically assessing the cadres' ability and following the correct criterion for promoting cadres. In promoting cadres, our party has always adhered to the principles of considering both ability and political integrity and appointing people on their merits. At present, the party wants to promote outstanding personnel from among cadres who meet the "four requirements." Although young cadres with a

relatively high level of education may meet two of the four requirements, they should also be judged on the other two requirements of revolutionary spirit, the spirit of carnestly serving the people, and professional competence, the ability to create a new situation and to organize, lead, and manage the work. In assessing cadres, it is wrong to belittle their educational background and diploma, and it is also wrong to consider only the diploma while underrating the importance of their actual performance. A person who obtains a diploma through systematic schooling can generally be considered as having the knowledge of a certain field at a certain level. However, due to the differences between subjective efforts and objective environments, cases of inconsistence of a person's educational background with his actual performance do exist. Therefore, in promoting and appointing cadres, it is necessary, under the premise of scrutinizing their political integrity, to attach importance to their educational background and diploma, as well as to their real ability and learning, assessing their book knowledge as well as their ability to make good use of that knowledge to solve practical problems and strive for progress. A cadre, who has adhered to the four cardinal principles in creatively carrying out the party's line, principles, and policies in a locality or department, and has achieved fruitful results in serving the people and opening up a new situation, should be recognized for his ability and performance. As for whether such ability and performance are accomplished through formal schooling or accumulated in the course of practical experience, they should be valued the same so long as they serve the needs of the party and the people. A department or unit that fails to factually assess the cadres' actual performance and ability and considers only the diploma will inevitably make mistakes in promotion. Failure to realistically assess cadres who do not have a diploma but have the leadership ability and capability to perform their work well and failure to promote and appoint such cadres simply because of their educational background will certainly stifle real talent. Both circumstances should be avoided.

Question: Do you mean that in promoting a cadre, he will be assessed on the basis of his actual work performance, regardless of whether he has a diploma?

Answer: Yes, this is the case. Practice is the sole criterion for verifying truth, as well as the objective basis for assessing the real ability of cadres. Although educational background and diploma are important criteria for assessing a cadre's level of knowledge, his leadership ability and capability to perform the work well will ultimately be judged on the basis of his actual performance. By adhering to this principle, we will not get bogged down in the endless debates on diploma versus ability and will find the correct ways for discovering and promoting cadres. A host of facts show that by persisting in evaluating cadres on their actual performance, we will have an objective basis for assessing a cadre's real ability, and thus will be able to effectively implement the policy of promoting cadres on their merits, prevent unhealthy tendencies, and at the same time encourage the vast numbers of cadres to study and work more diligently and dedicate themselves to the four modernizations program and the people.

In evaluating cadres' work performance, we should make realistic and concrete analyses and refrain from oversimplifying the matter. It should be pointed out

that in view of different working locations, departments, and posts, as well as different work experiences and other objective factors, we should use neither a simple criterion nor an isolated item and target, such as the production growth rate or short-term achievement instead of long-term efficiency, in evaluating the work performance of all cadres. Through evaluating cadres on their actual performance, we should be able to encourage them to do solid grassroots work and render more good services for the people, and help the cadres guard against the ostentatious practice of seeking quick success and instant benefit.

In short, we want to stress the importance of a diploma, but not the diploma alone, as well as the real ability and learning and actual performance of cadres. We should assign important posts to people with a diploma, real ability and learning, and outstanding performance, as well as to people without diplomas but with real ability and learning and outstanding performance. It is necessary to rectify the tendency of overemphasizing the diploma in any locality or department. Nevertheless, we should not take the other extremity of disregarding the diploma and the requirement of education in readjusting and appointing members of leading bodies. In carrying out the work concerning cadres, especially in implementing the party's principles and policies, we must adhere to the Marxist dialectical materialism and historical materialism and strive to avoid onesidedness and absolutes in ideological methods. The better the work we perform in this aspect, the greater the results we can achieve.

/9274

cso: 4005/401

NATIONAL AFFAIRS

DEMOCRATIC PARTY URGED TO AID EDUCATION REFORM

OWN 31116 Beijing XINHUA in English 1046 GMT 13 Jan 86

[Text] Beijing, 13 Jan (XINHUA) -- The members of one of China's democratic parties were urged to make continuous contributions to the current reform of the systems of education and cultural and publication work.

The call was issued here today by Chen Shumli, vice-chairman of the Central Committee of the China Association for Promoting Democracy, a democratic party mainly composed of primary and middle school teachers, and people from cultural and press circles.

Making a work report at a Central Committee meeting attended by 111 people, then pointed out that it is a historical task of the association to work hard for the reform of the educational system and for the development of socialist education.

He called on the members working on the educational front to make oustanding achievements in training the talented people the new era needs, and make suggestions on the reform of the educational system to the government departments.

At the same time, Chen Shunli said his party's organizations at various levels will continue to organize their members who have retired from work to conduct such activities serving the modernization drive as running spare-time schools, supporting cultural development in areas populated by minority nationalities, offering consultancy services. He also urged them to make special efforts to train teachers of primary and middle schools, and for preschool education.

The association will also report the opinions and demands of teachers to the government and represent their interests. In addition, it will help the government to improve their working and living conditions, Chen added.

19274

cso: 4000/140

NATIONAL AFFAIRS

MORE STUDENTS URGED TO TRAIN FOR PROFESSIONS

OWO81228 Beijing XINHUA in English 1145 GMT 8 Jan 86

[Text] Beijing, 8 Jan (XINHUA)—The State Education Commission is planning a major shake-up of the higher education system to provide badly-needed qualified graduates for professions such as law, journalism and finance.

The number of students taking liberal arts courses at colleges and universities is well below the needs of these professions, said a commission official.

According to official estimates, between now and 1990, financial departments and enterprises will have required 330,000 college graduates, and the legal system another 190,000.

However, legal and financial colleges now have only 80,000 and 22,000 students respectively.

And if enrollment remains at the present level, the number of journalism graduates will meet only half the 90,000 required.

China now has more than [number indistinct] liberal arts courses and 20 new faculties, including sociology, anthropology, international journalism and population science, have been opened over the past six years.

However, a survey on the teaching of finance, law, journalism and library science has shown that the number of students studying in these applied faculties comprise only 21 percent of the total number of liberal arts students.

It is now keen to step up the speed of liberal arts development, and to ensure that sufficient students enter the areas in greatest need.

Universities and colleges are being urged to enroll more postgraduates on applied liberal arts courses to boost the number of college teachers.

And college graduates who have been working as assistant lecturers are to be offered advanced courses to improve their teaching skills.

The commission will allow some science teachers and students to switch to liberal arts, and for liberal arts students to shift to courses training badly-necded professionals—particularly in the new faculties.

Many liberal arts departments are now concentrating on preparing students to work in the professions, rather than merely training their own researchers, the official said.

For example, many middle school teachers are now trained by universities.

/9274 cso: 4000/140 NATIONAL AFFAIRS

TV. RADIO COURSES HELP STUDENTS EARN DEGREES

OW211744 Beijing XINHUA in English 1543 GMT 21 Jan 86

[Text] Beijing, 21 Jan (XINHUA)--Over 300,000 students have graduated from courses offered through radio and television in the past three years, according to the newspaper CHINA EDUCATION.

ting the second of the second

the state of the s

en la companya de la La companya de la co

Over 1.4 million students have taken courses through radio and television since the first school was set up in 1979. To get a diploma, students complete 17 or 18 courses in three years and pass the college equivalency examinations.

An official from the Central Radio and Television University said TV education is a supplement to China's higher education and proved to be an effective way to train more skilled people.

In addition to the Central Radio and Television University, there are 35 such universities established by various provinces, municipalities and autonomous regions.

They provide over 150 courses and have over 10,000 full-time and 20,000 part-time teachers. There are over 20,000 teaching classes throughout the country.

The tuition fees for one TV university student is only about ten percent that of a regular college student.

According to an earlier news report, most cities in China have their own universities. About half of the country's over 2,000 counties have TV university administrative setups.

/9274

cso: 4000/140

NATIONAL AFFAIRS

PRC TAKES STEPS TO SIMPLIFY WRITTEN CHINESE LANGUAGE

ting gradien in de gatal Beginning til Amerikansk forskallen i store

HK140522 Beijing CHINA DAILY in English 14 Jan 86 p 1

[By staff reporter Wu Jingshu]

[Text] A national conference has decided to abolish the controversial Second Programme of Simplified Chinese Characters as a first step towards standardizing the written Chinese language, it was announced in Beijing yesterday.

Chen Zhangtai, vice-minister of the newly-founded State Commission on Language Planning, told the last session of the First National Conference on Language Work held in Beijing that the decision was reached "after a thorough discussion" at the conference.

Most delegates agreed that the programme, which was drafted during the last years of the "Cultural Revolution" and published in 1977, was "ill-advised" and its implementation would create more problems for the Chinese language publication work in China and overseas, Chen said in his final report to the 300 scholars and officials attending the conference.

"The programme will be officially abolished after the conference's decision has been approved by the State Council," Chen said.

In another effort to improve order within the Chinese language, the conference has proposed measures to ban the arbitrary use of non-standard versions of Chinese characters in public signs, printed material and the media. "These measures will be enforced immediately after approval by the state," Chen added.

The Second Programme of Simplified Chinese Characters, which involved 800 commonly-used words, had roused strong objections from China's education, publication and literary circles during the past nine years because such radical simplification of the Chinese characters was drafted "without paying proper regard to their historical background or development."

Until this conference, however, some people had opposed abolishing the programme because "most of the simplified versions have already been widely used among the people."

"But for the benefit of uniformity in the Chinese language and its computer storage, most of the delegates decided it should now be abolished," Chen explained.

Hu Qiaomu, member of the Party's Political Bureau, said in his speech at the conference's closing ceremony yesterday that the establishment of the new State Commission on Language Planning is a major step forward in the country's language work.

"However language reform in China is an arduous task that requires an entire historical period. We can only seek steady progress but not hope for quick successes," he told the conference.

Vice-Mayor Chen Maosu of Beijing vowed to give the city's full support to the conference decision to standardize the Chinese language and to popularize putonghua as the common tongue among the public.

Beijing is now plagued by the widespread random use of non-standard characters, causing "intolerable confusion," Chen pointed out.

/9274 CSO: 4000/140

and the gradient of the first of the contract of the contract

CENTRAL-SOUTH REGION

CONFERENCE OF PARTY DELEGATES, NATIONAL PARTY CONGRESS DIFFERENT

Wuhan HUBEI RIBAO in Chinese 24 Oct 85 p 4

[Column "Questions Answered": "Is There a Difference Between the National Conference of Party Delegates and the National Congress of the CPC?"]

[Text] Dear Comrade Editor: The National Conference of Party Delegates in Beijing which came to a close on June 23 was held subsequent to the 12th National Congress of the CPC. Why was it not named the 13th Party Congress? What is the difference between the National Conference of Party Delegates and the National Congress of the CPC? When we were studying about the party congress, a comrade raised this question, which I too could not understand. Please clarify.

Zhijiang Navy Depot 4820 Zhou Youhai [0719 2589 3189]

Dear Comrade:

The National Conference of Party Delegates is not the same as the National Congress of the CPC. We cannot call one by the name of the other.

To being with, the National Congress of the CPC is the party's highest leading organization. Within the party, it enjoys the highest policy-making power and supervisory power. The conference of party delegates is not the most powerful organization. When it passes a resolution, when it dismisses or replaces a central committee member, or when it holds a by-election, the action must be approved by the CPC Central Committee.

Second, the National Party Congress is convened by the CPC Central Committee once every 5 years. If the Central Committee feels there is the need, or at the request or over one-third of the organizations above the county level, the congress can be convened early. The National Conference of Party Delegates, on the other hand, convenes between two National Party Congress sessions as determined by the Central Political Bureau or the plenary sessions of the Central Committee.

Third, they have different responsibilities. The duties of the National Party Congress are: to hear and examine reports of the Central Committee and to hear and examine reports of the Central Advisory Commission. Those of the Central Discipline Inspection Commission are: to discuss and decide on the party's major issues, to amend party constitutions, and to nominiate members to the Central Committee, the Central Advisory Commission, and the Central Discipline Inspection Commission. On the other hand, the duties of the National Conference of Party delegates depend on the needs at the time of the conference.

Furthermore, the process of selecting delegates is different. Delegates to the National Party Congress are elected. Representatives to the national conference are nominated by the party Central Committee and are apportioned among the country, city, and autonomous region CPC committees and the party committees of the departments directly under the party Central Committee as well as the political headquarters of the People's Liberation Army.

To date, the CPC has convened the National Conference of Party Delegates three times. The first was in Yanan, 2-14 May 1937; the second was in Beijing, 21-31 March 1955; and the third was this year's conference, which closed on 23 September. This conference was convened by the 3d Plenary Session of the 12th Central Committee, according to Article 12 of the party constitution, as explained by Comrade Hu Yaobang in his opening speech.

12986/6662 CSO: 4005/329

> Reproduced From Best Available Copy

CENTRAL-SOUTH REGION

ACHIEVEMENTS HAILED AT GUANGZHOU'S 9th CYL CONGRESS

Guangzhou GUANGZHOU RIBAO in Chinese 20 Sep 85 p 1

[Article by Zhang Chenghua [1728 2052 5478] and An Chao [1344 6389]: "The Ninth Guangzhou Young Communist League Congress Opens"]

[Text] On the morning of 19 September, the ninth CYL congress of Guangzhou City opened at the Children's Gong Beilei Theatre. More than 1,000 persons, including CYL representatives from every front in the city and a number of CYL members, took part in the opening ceremony.

This congress had 796 formal delegates and 23 nonvoting delegates, who were representing more than 270,000 CYL members.

Yi Zuoyong [2496 0146 3057], deputy secretary of the CYL municipal committee, presided over yesterday's meeting. Liang Jiazhi [2733 0857 7164], deputy secretary of the CYL municipal committee, and Huang Huahua [7806 5478 5478], deputy secretary of the CYL provincial committee, made opening remarks and offered congratulations. Zhu Xiaodan [2612 1420 0030], acting secretary of the CYL provincial committee, representing the eighth Guangzhou CYL municipal committee, made a work report. He said that during the 3 years from the time of the eighth CYL congress to the present, the city's CYL organization has made progress in developing reform, held to the objectives of "having ideals and being virtuous, civilized, and disciplined," guided and stimulated the masses of young people to throw themselves actively into building the two civilizations, and had a number of advanced youth models, such as Liu Xiaoyan [0491 1420 3601], Pan Yingqiang [3382 5391 1730], and Xu Yongmei [1776 0737 2734], spring up. Over the course of 3 years, more than 100,500 young persons in our city have joined the CYL and more than 9,700 young people have joined the Communist Party, fully reflecting their tremendous ideological and political advancement. CYL organizations at all levels also actively led the masses of young people to throw themselves into the floodtide of reform. More than 400,000 young people in our city have taken part in all kinds of cultural and technical studies as well as such campaigns as "I will contribute plans for reform," "if I were a plant manager," "creating small experts," "service competition in the Third Industry art service competition," etc. In these, more than 1,300 persons and 158 advanced collectives entered the glorious ranks of the new Long March assault troops (units) at the national, provincial, and city levels.

Zhu Xiaodan proposed to the entire body of delegates the struggle objectives and primary tasks for our city's CYL work over the next 3 years. He demanded that CYL organizations at all levels, in building the four modernizations, continue to strive to train and create a generation of new people who "possess the four"; that they spur progress in the four modernizations and actively promote economic prosperity in Guangzhou's economy; that they, based upon the requirements of building the four modernizations, raise the overall cultural and technical aspects of young people; and that they respond to the demands of building the four modernizations and provide new vitality to the CYL organization.

Shu Senlin [2612 2773 2651], deputy secretary of the municipal committee, came to the meeting to speak. He fully affirmed the happy achievements which our city's CYL organizations have made and expressed the hope that CYL organizations at all levels would, with regard to things now appearing among some young people—the tendency to "regard money as everything," the lack of the concepts of law and discipline, and circumstances in which they do not heed the public virtues of society and go so far as to break the law and commit crimes—under—take ideological and political work for young people and direct young people to establish far—reaching revolutionary ideals. They are to promote "accomplishing things to make the country wealthy and strong and the people wealthy and happy"; to establish a high degree of patriotic enthusiasm and national self—pride; to use diligent labor to create a beautiful life; to promote the social—ist lifestyles of civilization, health, and science; and to oppose the in—fluence of the rotten ideology of reactionary, decadent capitalism.

6722/6662 CSO: 4005/169 CENTRAL-SOUTH REGION

GUANGZHOU TO ISSUE NEWS RELEASES

Guangzhou GUANGZHOU RIBAO in Chinese 5 Sep 85 p 1

[Text] At the press conference held yesterday afternoon, Yang Ziyuan [2799 6327 0337], deputy mayor of Guangzhou City, announced: From now on, the Guangzhou City people's government will issue city government news releases at unscheduled times to Guangzhou District news units and outside units stationed in the area. The purpose is to facilitate a timely understanding of city government work on the part of the people of the city and to tighten the relationship between the government and the masses.

According to what is known, the contents of the new releases will include the central tasks and the major work plans of the city government for all time periods; local laws, regulations, and decrees formulated by the city government in accordance with higher-level instructions and actual conditions in Guangzhou, and analyses of the political and economic conditions for a certain period of time for Guangzhou City and of the important questions concerning the relationship between the city and the people. The release of news will take many forms and be conducted in a lively manner.

This measure on the part of the city government was welcomed by the delegates of all the news units which attended the meeting.

6722/6662 CSO: 4005/169

CENTRAL-SOUTH REGION

THIRD-STAGE PARTY RECTIFICATION WORK PLANNED

Guangzhou GUANGZHOU RIBAO in Chinese 12 Sep 85 p 1

[Article by Bi Shuzu [3968 5289 4371] and Ai Yingcai [0755 2019 2088]: "City Committee Plans for Third-stage Party Rectification Work"]

[Text] The work conference on party rectification called by the Guangzhou party committee on 5-7 September researched and made plans for party rectification work for the third-stage party rectification units. Municipal committee deputy secretaries Zhu Senlin [2612 2773 2651] and Zhang Hanqing [1728 3352 7230] spoke at the conference.

The units in the city which are commencing the third-stage party rectification include more than 1,400 units such as the bureau, company, district, and township organs of neighborhoods, bureaus, companies, suburbs, xian, and officelevel factories and companies belonging to the municipal bureau and general company headquarters. These have in all 77,000 party members. The party rectification work starts this year at the end of September and is arranged to continue for a period of about 5 months. The municipal committee leadership pointed out that the majority of third-stage party rectification units is on the front line of production and work; they are the foundation which does the work in our city. The successful execution of party rectification for this group of units is of extremely important significance for guaranteeing and spurring on the smooth execution of reform and for speeding up the building of a socialist spiritual civilization and a socialist material civilization. Consequently, we must become resolved to do this party rectification work well for this group of units and to complete this party rectification task at a high standard and with high quality.

First, we must realistically solve the problems of ideological understanding on the part of the leadership cadres. Before this group of units commences the third-stage party rectification, party committees in every district, xian, bureau, and general company must take some time out to train the leading core cadres in this group of party rectification units. This is to enable them to raise their understanding, to assume responsibilities, and in party rectification to take the lead in studying, in arranging things, in doing their obligations, and in reform. They are to take the lead in mobilizing the masses.

Second, we must conscientiously implement party rectification to spur on reform and the economy; we must use the reform and economic results to vamine the guiding ideology of party rectification. Every unit undergoing party rectification must closely relate to the reality of reform, development, and economic construction in the work of carrying out party rectification. They must undergo party rectification and resolve problems existing in the thinking, organization, work spirit, and discipline of leading bodies and party members and cast aside all sorts of obstacles and resiting forces so as to guarantee and spur on the smooth execution of reform and development. We must jointly plan for party rectification and daily work, giving mutual regard to each. Party committees at higher levels must pay attention to simplification conferences and documents, so as to reduce as much as possible the burdens on basic-level units and to allow them to concentrate their forces to undertake both party rectification and daily work. They should be able to pursue both party rectification and work without a false step.

Third, we must resolutely correct the new incorrect styles and strengthen education on party character. Problems with new incorrect styles which the Central Committee pointed out all exist in varying degrees in the third-stage party rectification units. The problems in some units are rather severe. Every party rectification unit must correctly observe its own problems. They must not be blindly self-satisfied, dismissing them lightly. We must conscientiously carry out the spirit of the Standing Committee's Enlarged Session, which was called by the provincial and municipal committees. We must use the Hainan automobile incident as a mirror, relating the problems of the new incorrect styles of our own units and summing up experiences and lessons. With regard to those problems of new incorrect styles which have been exposed, we must certainly, starting from the leadership, realistically rectify and reform them. At the same time that we correct the new incorrect styles, we must conscientiously strengthen education on party character and make the concept of the strengthening of party character the central link in elevating the ideological and political nature of the masses of party members.

Fourth, we must earnestly strengthen the leadership of the third-stage party rectification work. Party committees in all districts, xian, bureaus, and general company headquarters must form leading bodies for party rectification work and establish foreceful work organs. They must establish a party rectification system of responsibility, with each level handling its own work and all levels taking responsibility.

The municipal committee leadership emphasized as a final point that units in third-stage party rectification work must certainly, in their party rectification work, hold firmly to the policy of both rectifying and reforming. In stressing both rectification and reform from start to finish, they must in particular conscientiously correct incorrect styles. They must emphasize well the thorough repudiation of the teachings of the "Great Cultural Revolution." They must conscientiously do well the work of sorting out the "three types of persons."

Those attending this conference included the leaders of party rectification in the districts, xian, bureaus, and general company headquarters; the directors of party rectification offices; responsible comrades on guidance committees for neighborhood party rectification work; party rectification office directors; committee heads handling all types of work in economic area party rectification; and heads of party rectification liaison committees sent out by the city and every neighborhood—in all, more than 200 persons.

6722/6662 CSO: 4005/169

 $(\mathbf{J}^{(k)}(\mathbf{J}^{(k)})^{-1}, \mathbf{J}^{(k)}(\mathbf{J}^{(k)})^{-1}, \mathbf{J}^{(k)}(\mathbf{$

$$\begin{split} \Phi_{ij} &= -\frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{1}{2}$$

Andrew State Control of

and the first of the state of t

CENTRAL-SOUTH REGION

ECONOMIC BENEFITS SEEN AS RESULT OF OPEN POLICY

Guangzhou YANGCHENG WANBAO in Chinese 24 Oct 85 p 1

[Article by Wei Yin [1792 7299]: "Thoughts Prompted by a Conversation With a Foreign Guest"]

[Text] The other day I accompanied some foreign guests to the Zhuhai Special Economic Zone. One guest asked: Will your special economic zones become foreign concessions? I replied that not only had this question been brought up by our foreign friends but it had crossed the minds of some fellow countrymen. Will the special economic zones fly the Chinese flag or an "international flag"? This may be a "sensitive point" to some people, but the question is not difficult to answer. In the past, our country was weak and utterly dependent on the whims of others. Acts of subservience and betrayal were common. Today, we have the power, and we have sufficient strength to defend the independence and sovereignty of our country. We can implement a set of policies, laws, and regulations to protect our nation's interests against foreign aggression.

This prompted me to think: It is possible that some people are treating the present open-door policy and the introduction of foreign investments, technologies, and facilities, including the importation of certain foreign goods, as a reenactment of previous imperialist economic invasion of China. I personally do not share this view. I think this confused idea is caused by people who see the influx of foreign investments and foreign goods and make superficial comparisons, but fail to distinguish the difference between the two situations.

One should know that in the past, foreign investment, facilities, and goods were forced into our country, backed by fast boats, powerful cannons, and coercive policies. At that time too, the old centers of Chinese political power were engaged in acts of national betrayal. Not only was the right to control customs tariffs lost, even the sovereignty of the whole country was at stake. How could there be any economic negotiations to speak of? But today the nature of our nation's political power is different, our national strength is different, and our international position is different. It is under these new conditions that we implement the open-door policy. How can

we compare this to the old China under economic seige by imperialists? Admittedly, there have been incidents where a small number of areas and units have inappropriately imported too many luxury consumption goods, and that has led to denunciations. But this is only an error in implementation. This is understandable. Besides, this problem has already been noted by the relevant authorities and they have already taken steps to correct the mistake. Therefore, the situation is entirely different from the foreign economic aggression suffered by China in the past.

12986/6662 CSO: 4005/329

Burgara Barata Same as the

CENTRAL-SOUTH REGION

IMPORTANCE OF COMMUNIST YOUTH LEAGUE DISCUSSED

Wuhan HUBEI RIBAO in Chinese 19 Oct 85 p 2

[Article by Tian Kailin [3944 7030 2651]: "An Unacceptable '5 Percent'"]

[Text] According to our information, in a village somewhere, a certain CYL committee secretary is using a 100-point scale in the personal responsibility system in which league responsibilities are worth only 5 points. I was at first skeptical but this turned out to be a fact.

This village CYL's committee secretary is willing to be responsible for only 5 percent of the CYL work for the whole village. In other words, he spends only 5 percent of his energy on CYL work. Does the effort measure up to the importance of the task? Of course a person with good sense would know it is not the secretary's fault. It is probably because of the failure of the village party committee leader's guiding ideology.

Our party has always emphasized the work of the Young Communist League. The 12th National Congress of the CPC amended the party constitution, revising the section on "The Relationship Between the Party and the Communist Youth League" into a separate article. This clearly demonstrates that there is a special intimate relationship between the party and the league. The party is the organizer and leader of the Communist Youth League which in turn is the party's close assistant and dependable reserve. Hence, we can see that CYL work is an indispensible part of the party's tasks. Besides, one-quarter of our total population is made up of young people. They are the most enthusiastic and the most spirited force. They are the hope and the future of our cause. Whoever can rally, educate, and take control of the young will control the future. The matter greatly affects the future of the party and the country, so how can we treat it with this kind of "5 percent" guiding ideology? Perhaps some may say that one one-tenth of 1 percent of the people actually subscribes to the "5 percent" idea, but I wish none would subscribe to it.

and the second s

(a) The second of the secon

12986/6662 CSO: 4005/329 CENTRAL-SOUTH REGION

COMMENTARY ON POLICY EDUCATION

Wuhan HUBEI RIBAO in Chinese 24 Oct 85 p 1

[Commentary: "Policy Education as an Important Component of Ideological Politics"]

[Text] Reinforcing ideological-political work is a task repeatedly emphasized by the National Congress of the CPC. This is essential for building a spiritual civilization as well as a material civilization. Proper ideological-political work facilitates and preserves a stable, unified, active, and energetic political situation. Leaders at all levels must sufficiently recognize this fact.

To accomplish the task, one must emphasize communist ideological education and education in the four fundamental principles as the central components, and at the same time one must stress policy education as a major element. Specific policies are the operational criteria set by the party and the country for the purpose of facilitating the general political line of a historical period. Whether the people understand these policies and whether they strictly follow them will determine their success or failure. Only when the people understand these policies and understand the rationale behind these policies can idea and action be unified and the tasks be smoothly accomplished. Right now, our country is in a new era, the party and the country are trying to build a modernized, highly civilized, and highly democratic socialist nation, and therefore in recent years there have been significant revisions in our internal and external policies. These revisions not only will cause tremendous changes in our social and economic lives but will deeply involve people's ideologies, concepts, and habits. Specific policy education must keep pace with these changes so that the people can understand the significance of these revisions. We must emphasize the importance of this task and never assume that the people have understood and accepted the policies just because they have been broadcast in the media and published in the newspapers. We must understand that when policies are set for the good of the people, they must first understand then before then can consciously practice them. Here is where strong ideological-political work is needed; here is where refreshing, effective, and pleasing explanatory propaganda is needed. In the case of some major policy revisions, timely propaganda education is essential.

It is important to promote policy education not only among cadres but also among the public. In practice, the comrade leaders tend to emphasize the cadres and neglect the people; some even rely on the saying: "Leaders take care of the political lines and the people take care of the work." They feel that whether the people understand the policies is of no consequence. This is a one-sided view and should be changed. The party's and the nation's policies represent the basic benefits to the greatest number of people. Not only should policy education of the cadres be strengthened, but the people, including the workers, the farmers, and the students, are equally concerned with policies. They constantly pay attention to the specific contents and regulations of the policies and pay attention to the departments implementing these policies. Those who feel that strengthening the policy education of the people is not necessary are being unrealistic. Also, policy implementation must rely or the efforts of the cadres and the people. Without the enthusiasm of both the cadres and the people, policies cannot be properly implemented. This has been learned from years of experience and should never be forgotten.

Policy education should not simply be a matter of reading the newspapers or studying the documents, that is, playing the game of reiteration. Rather we must be concerned with the integration of the actual task and the people's ideology. We must relate education to the answers to questions raised by the people. Only in this way can we help the people better understand the spirit of the policies and achieve better results. Right now, we must consider the people's view on the present political and economic situation as well as their understanding of our country's independent and sovereign foreign policy and reforms and their understanding of the open-door policy. We should organize study groups, develop discussions, and conduct patient explanations. We hope that through education, the cadres and the people will better understand our party's general and specific policies and their implementation since the 3d Plenary Session of the 11th Party Central Committee, and that they are instrumental in enriching the nation and the people and in establishing a socialism with Chinese characteristics. Even though we may have questions about implementing these general and specific policies, they are on the whole correct, and their results have been distinguished. We hope that through education, the people will further understand that our foreign policy is based on the scientific theories of Marxism and Maoism and is carried out with the good of the Chinese people and of all people in mind; it is based on long-term and comprehensive tactics and not momentary changes, nor will it be manipulated by others. That is why our socialist China has gained a reputation in the world, has won friends, and has maintained our own dignified image in international diplomacy. We believe that implementing this type of policy education will effectively raise the people's policy standard and ideological standard and give a strong impetus to the reform task and the four modernizations construction.

12986/6662 CSO: 4005/329 CENTRAL-SOUTH REGION

GUANGZHOU CONFERENCE TO PROPAGATE LEGAL SYSTEM EDUCATION

Guangzhou GUANGZHOU RIBAO in Chinese 15 Sep 85 p 1

[Article by Hu Weiqiang [5170 0251 1730]: "City Convenes Propaganda and Education Work Conference on Legal System"]

[Text] The Guangzhou Propaganda and Education Work Conference on the Legal System, jointly convened by the municipal committee, the standing committee of the municipal people's congress, and the city government, concluded yesterday after 3 days. During the meeting, the spirit of the All-China and provincial propaganda and education work conference on the legal system was propagated. The conference discussed and made arrangements for the work of the basic dissemination of general information on the legal system among the citizens of the city over approximately a 5-year period.

Responsible persons of the standing committees of the provincial and municipal people's congresses, the municipal committee, and the city government—Xue Yan [6585 3543], Zhang Hanqing [1728 3352 7230], Huang Songhua [7806 5473 5478], Lai Dazhao [6351 2192 6389], Tang Guoliang [3282 0948 5328], Fang Shaoyi [2455 1421 6654], Liang Yiwen [4731 3015 2429], Fang Wenyu [2455 2429 3842], Chen Qiqi [7115 4860 4860], etc., as well as responsible persons from other relevant areas attended the conference.

Zhang Hanqing, deputy secretary of the Guangzhou party committee, spoke at the meeting, discussing four requirements concerned with the regularization and systematization of doing propaganda and education work on the legal system.

First, we must strengthen party leadership and earnestly emphasize the work of disseminating general information on the legal system as an important task. Apart from placing this work on the party committee's important daily agenda and apart from having the party committee secretary take the lead in studying law and in stressing the propagation of the legal system, party committees at all levels must especially at present handle well the following types of relationships: (1) the relationship between party rectification and the dissemination of general information on the legal system; (2) the relationship between economic reform and the work of disseminating general knowledge on the legal system; (3) the relationship between ideological and political education and the work of disseminating general knowledge on the legal

system; and (4) the relationship between the comprehensive admistering of social public order and the work of disseminating general knowledge on the legal system.

Second, we must bring out priorities and earnestly do well the dissemination work among cadres and young people. The targets for a citywide "dissemination of law" include workers, peasants, cadres, students, residents, military personnel, etc.; in all, this amounts to several million people. The work priority must be placed on cadres and young people. In the dissemination of general knowledge on the legal system, we must make the cadres, in particular the leading cadres, the priority. The principal method for disseminating general knowledge on the legal system to the cadres must be short-term training. The municipal committee decided that cadres at the level of bureau and above will be arranged in a unified manner by the party committees of the municipal organs and will receive rotational training in stages and in groups. The approach is to take self-study as the main effort and to combine it with the necessary assistance. They will undergo testing at the conclusion. With regard to cadres at the level of office and below and deputy xian personnel and above, responsibility for their training lies with responsible fronts and individual bureaus (organizational headquarters). In general, local units will organize dissemination for cadres. From here on, one of the conditions for testing, promoting, and utilizing cadres will be the conditions of the cadres' grasp of legal knowledge and whether or not they can handle affairs according to law. This is to be a requirement for the leading groups' "four modernizations." At the same time that we emphasize the dissemination work for cadres, we must do equally well with it for young people. At present, students in school in the city make up one-fifth of the city's population and one-third of the target groups to whom dissemination of general legal knowledge within the city is required. In accordance with the Central Committee's resolution, we should establish courses on the legal system from primary school through college, thus enabling them from the time they are small to acquire a rather reliable basic legal knowledge and to establish a concept of the legal system. Among young people and children, we must also start up some form of simplified education on general legal knowledge. Concerned departments must take the initiative in formulating regulations, cooperate with each other, and edit materials. Youth League organizations at all levels must take a a work priority the emphasis on legal system education for young people. They must coordinate with society as a whole in the work of disseminating general legal knowledge for young people.

Third, we must relate to reality, be careful about actual results, and unfold the work of disseminating general legal knowledge in a down-to-earth manner. Every unit must do well the preparatory work for the comprehensive dissemination of general legal knowledge: (1) emphasize the program; (2) emphasize the core cadres; (3) emphasize test points; (4) emphasize public opinion, and (5) vigorously propagate the importance and urgency of work on legal dissemination. We definitely must do the work in a down-to-earth manner and not just formalistically. We do not want to heat things up for a while and

then let them cool down. The work must be done in detail and solidly; it must be able to withstand inspection. We must guard against just going through the motions. The time period of approximately 5 years for the program of disseminating general legal knowledge in the city applies to the whole city. A region or a unit may concentrate its efforts somewhat, implement them in a shorter period, and strive to complete them ahead of schedule. In disseminating general legal knowledge, we must pay attention to social consequences. The effort must be organized, examined, and accepted in strict accordance with the standards defined by the city's "legal dissemination" program.

Fourth, every area must give the green light to the work of disseminating general legal knowledge and strive to furnish the necessary material guarantees. At present, work in every department and unit is very busy; many units want to expand their party rectification work. This requires planning and arranging our manpower needs and ensuring that the work of disseminating general legal knowledge proceeds smoothly. Disseminating general legal knowledge requires a certain amount of expense and appropriate equipment. Leaders at all levels and concerned departments should provide vigorous support. Since the work of disseminating general legal knowledge is a rather long-term affairs, concerned departments must make forecasts and bring this into line with planning. They must make the investment for this work part of the intellectual investment and, following the principle of economizing, exert themselves to come up with solutions.

In concluding, Zhang Hanqing said that the dissemination of general legal knowledge over 5 years is a glorious mission which history has given to us. On the foundation of a unified understanding, comrades at all levels of party organization in the city and in every department and unit should strive together, strengthen the leadership, and cooperate with every area. They should complete this huge "social project." They must make new contributions to our city's further development and reform and to speeding up progress in building the four modernizations and the country's long-term order and peace.

6722/6662 cso: 4005/169

 $\begin{aligned} & (x_1, \dots, x_{k+1}, \dots, x_{k+1}) & (x_1, \dots, x_{k+1}, \dots, x_{k+1}$

CENTRAL-SOUTH REGION

HUNAN STRESSES DEVELOPMENT OF PEASANT VOCATIONAL EDUCATION

HK160857 Changsha Hunan Provincial Service in Mandarin 1100 GMT 13 Jan 86

[Excerpts] During the Seventh 5-Year Plan period, while continuing to grasp general education, the province will extensively spread scientific and technological knowledge among young and middle-aged peasants, and will popularize education in junior agricultural technology among grassroots cadres and young peasants who have reached the cultural level of junior or senior middle school students. In addition, the province will develop in a planned way and step by step seconeary vocational and technical education among peasants to train 2 to 3 middle-level technical or management personnel for every village. This is a plan outlined by a responsible person of the provincial educational committee at the provincial conference on exchanging experiences in peasant vocational education which ended on 9 January.

Due to the importance attached by party and government leaders at all levels in the province to the matter and with the close cooperation of the departments concerned, peasant vocational education has developed rapidly in the province over the past few years. Secondary vocational and technical schools for peasants have been set up in 43 counties. About 85 percent of townships and more than 50 percent of villages in the province have set up peasant cultural and technical schools or classes. More than 1 million peasants are now attending the schools or classes.

The conference demanded that during the Seventh 5-Year Plan period, counties, townships, and villages, the latter two in particular, must treat developing peasant vocational and technical education, actively training technical and management personnel needed by rural areas, and swiftly upgrading the cultural, scientific, and technological level of peasants as an urgent task and must firmly grasp it. Various established peasant cultural and technical schools must be further consolidated and improved. Those townships and villages which have not yet set up schools must gradually set them up in 2 to 3 years. The courses offered and syllabuses must be suited to reality and correspond with local conditions.

/9274

CSO: 4005/401

SOUTHWEST REGION

XIZANG LEADER TALKS ABOUT ROLE OF LEADING CADRES

HK190350 Lhasa Xizang Regional Service in Mandarin 1130 GMT 16 Jan 86

[Excerpts] In his recent speech at the enlarged meeting of the Xigaze Prefectural CPC Committee, Dangzin, deputy secretary of the regional CPC Committee, pointed out: The guiding ideology principles, and policies of our work and our target of struggle in the future have been determined. The decisive factor of guaranteeing the all-round implementation of all principles and policies and the realization of our target of struggle lies in our leading cadres at all levels. Therefore, he placed three hopes on leading cadres at all levels:

- 1. It is hoped that cadres at all levels will strengthen their devotion to the revolution and their sense of political responsibility. Comrade Dangzin said: The situation in the lack of devotion to work is relatively prevalent among our nationality cadres. There is a disparity between us and our fraternal nationalities. Some people are content with the present level and hold that it was passable in the past and that it will also be passable in future. Some people spend their time drinking wine and exchanging visiting cards and do not study and make progress. We cannot go on like this any longer. We must make contributions toward the future, destiny, and prosperity of our nationalities. We have the special policies formulated by the CPC Central Committee; the selfless assistance of all nationalities throughout the country with the comrades of the Han nationality as the head; industrious, brave, sincere, and honest people; and a brilliant and outstanding culture of long standing. So long as our cadres at all levels strengthen their devotion to their work and sense of responsibility, the future of Xizang will be brilliant and good.
- 2. Comrade Dangzin hopes that cadres at all levels would really strengthen ideological and political work. It is necessary to strengthen ideological and political work and party's ideological and organizational building.
- 3. Comrade Dangzin hopes that cadres at all levels will really improve their workstyle, do more practical work for the masses, and help the masses get rich quickly. Comrade Dangzin pointed out: To fundamentally improve workstyle, it is necessary to thoroughly eliminate leftist influence and to change the past workstyle of giving instructions and orders and giving arbitrary and

impracticable directions without proceeding from realities. While advocating going deep into realities and the improvement of workstyle, we must vigorously carry out the practice of investigation and study, go deep into basic levels and realities, and exercise face-to-face leadership. If we want to help the masses get rich, we must really do practical work for them.

医乳腺性 电对应电路 化多氯化镁 机海巴亚氏病 经有效的 计二进行 化二二二

- Participation (1997年) - Pa

A control of the c

/9274

CSO: 4005/401

and the first of the first of the second of

SOUTHWEST REGION

YUNNAN PLA CIRCULAR ON CORRECTING UNHEALTHY TRENDS

HK180323 Kunming Yunnan Provincial Service in Mandarin 2300 GMT 17 Jan 86

[Text] The Yunnan Military District CPC Committee has responded to the call of the CPC Central Committee and the Central Military Commission on rectifying organ work style, and recently issued a circular to all units on correcting unhealthy trends in the organs. The circular demanded that all units immediately take action to solve the existing problems and actively work for a fundamental turn for the better in party style in the army. The circular proposed a number of specific methods of improving certain existing malpractices in the leading organs of the PLA units:

- 1. Resolutely put a stop to the unhealthy trend of lavish receptions. When leaders and organ work groups go down to the units, they must eat meals consisting of four dishes and one soup and are not allowed to consume alcohol or to receive treatment in excess of the set standards. Violators of this rule in the units providing the reception will have the excess costs deducted from their salary, under the principle that the person who thought up the idea has to pay.
- 2. Correct the method of holding meetings. Messing arrangements for holding meetings must strictly follow the regulations. We must put a stop to buying and distributing various commodities under the pretext of holding meetings. At commendation meetings, persons who are not being commended are forbidden to accept awards or souvenirs. Violators will be held accountable.
- 3. Leaders at all levels and the comrades of the organs are strictly forbidden to take or accept indigenous products or other goods from the lower levels and the units.
- 4. Festival activities must be simple, with everyone drinking green tea. The practice of holding banquets, presenting gifts, and indulging in lavish eating and drinking are strictly forbidden.
- 5. Cars ordered by the provincial military district and some military subdistricts must be handed over to the hostels if they have already been paid for. If payment has not yet been made, the orders must be cancelled.
- 6. Strengthen unity within the organs and oppose individualism.

/9274

cso: 4005/401

SOUTHWEST REGION

LHASA CITY RETURNS GOODS, MATERIALS TO TEMPLES

HK110557 Lhasa Xizang Regional Service in Mandarin 1130 GMT 9 Jan 86

[Text] In the course of seriously implementing the spirit of the enlarged meeting of the regional CPC Committee Standing Committee, the Lhasa City CPC Committee and People's Government have taken the lead in thoroughly sorting out and returning goods and materials seized from temples. By this practical action they have strengthened common language with the personages of religious circles.

Since the enlarged meeting of the regional CPC Committee Standing Committee was held, in the light of Xizang realities, the Lhasa City CPC Committee has regarded the resolute and all-round implementation of the party's policies toward religion as an important content of doing well in going further in negating the cultural revolution, in eliminating leftist ideological influence, and in straightening out the ideological line.

At the work conference of the city CPC Committee which was held not long ago, they first eliminated leftist ideological influence in religious issues and came to understand the long-term nature, complexity, and arduousness of religious problems. They enhanced their wareness of vigorously, prudently, and steadily doing religious work well.

The Lhasa City CPC Committee persists in doing what it says. After the conclusion of the work conference of the city CPC Committee, it immediately sent personnel to sort out and return the temples' seized goods and materials. This work of returning goods and materials seized began with the leadership organs. The city CPC Committee demanded: All goods and materials seized must be returned. Leading cadres must take the lead in returning the goods and materials seized by them.

Through self-inspection in all departments and inspection by special personnel, some 80 articles of temples which were seized have now been returned by the general offices of the city CPC Committee, the city People's Congress, and the city government. These articles will all be handed over to the city religion department which will then return them to the temples concerned.

/9274

CSO: 4005/401

THE REPORT OF A STREET AND A STREET

SOUTHWEST REGION

MINORITY ENROLLMENT IN YUNNAN SCHOOLS INCREASES

OW171704 Beijing XINHUA in English 1439 GMT 17 Jan 86

[Text] Kunming, 17 Jan (XINHUA)—The number of ethnic minority students in Yunnan Province has grown by more than half a million since 1980 to 1,818,000, a provincial education official said here today.

The figure accounts for 29 percent of all youngsters attending schools and colleges in the southwest China province.

Yunnan has 24 ethnic minorities—more than any other province. About a third of its 32 million inhabitants belong to these minorities.

The official said 88 percent of the province's school-age children from the minorities had now been enrolled in schools.

The number of middle and primary school pupils from these ethnic groups now totalled 1,795,000--490,000 more than in 1980.

The number of minority students at technical secondary schools had increased from 9,000 to 13,000 over the same period.

And more than 10,000 Yunnan minority youngsters are now attending college.

The official said the province had spent nearly 100 million yuan on developing education for minority students in border areas and mountainous regions since 1980.

Yunnan now has 10 normal schools and two teacher training centers for ethnic minorities.

/9274 CSO: 4000/140

SOUTHWEST REGION

GUANGMING RIBAO, SICHUAN HOLD FORUM ON LITERATURE

HK210825 Beijing GUANGMING RIBAO in Chinese 6 Jan 86 p 1

[Report by special correspondent Wang Maoxiu [3769 5399 0208]: "Sichuan Chapter of Chinese Writers Association and QUANGMING RIBAO Literature and Art Department Hold Joint Forum on Literary Creation"]

[Text] On 21 December 1985 at a joint forum called by the Sichuan Chapter of the Chinese Writers Association and the Literature and Art Department of GUANGMING RIBAO, a number of Sichuan writers and commentators discussed the problem of how to enliven the work of creation, train new persons, and strive to play a still greater role in upholding the spirit of the party conference and building spiritual civilization. The participants held that "simultaneously with an effort to guarantee the freedom of writing, we must stress the socialist orientation and strengthen the sense of responsibility toward society." This, in their opinion, is an entirely correct proposition. It reflects the laws and features of literary creation and should enter into the consciousness of writers and artists.

Among those writers and commentators attending the forum were: Ai Wu, Ma Zhitu, Zhi Guang, Zhou Keqin, Liu Shahe, Hua Shi, Ding Longyan, Tang Datong, Chen Chaohong, Deng Yizhong, and so forth.

The forum was presided over by Ma Zhitu, chairman of the Sichuan Chapter of the Chinese Writers Association.

Zhou Keqin: Let me speak first. I have given little thought to that problem of "freedom of writing." Nor, in the past few years, have I felt any restraint on my freedom in writing. If there is a so-called "lack of freedom," it is that given a rich and colorful life and the complicated and various traits of figures, I have difficulty filling the bill as a qualified writer.

Given the existing realities of overall reform in rural and urban areas, a common problem facing people in writing is being short on both life and knowledge. In Sichuan, there is also the impact of "vulgar literature" on "solemn literature." Apart from the underlying factor of "money being put above everything else" here, it may be asked: What kind of staff have we produced? For a period of time, some works showed lack of social consciousness and trends toward deviation from reality in pursuit of a "sense of history"

as something hollow. Emphasis was put on promoting "refined literature" in an escape from the problems of modernization which concern the masses of people. Some works were too "aristocratic in tone." Some were too heavily "powdered or made up." Some were even replete with the aura of "hermits among mountain forests." They became stuff cherished or praised by only a small number of people in internal literature and art circles. It seemed to be quite a bustling scene in the literary world. But most of the readers were unresponsive. This of course provided a chance for "vulgar literature."

Ding Longyan: There now exist trends toward works which interfere with freedom of creation and which show disregard for social effects. Some novels devoid of a plot and supposedly capable of being "sensed but not explained in words" leave people puzzled. Works must first portray persons and their fate and use socialist thinking to educate and influence others. They must not only reflect social contradictions but also give people inspiration.

Zhou Keqin: The building of spiritual civilization must have what is far ahead in mind. We stress cultural consciousness and philosophical consciousness and the strengthening of the sense of history. But at the same time we cannot forget that this is promoted by a desire to reflect reality in a more profound way. Otherwise, we would one-sidedly and purposely write on the backward aspects of our nation and even concentrate on portraying only the follies, stupidities, and set habits of the peasants, without regard for what lies in the future. This does not [word indistinct] for the truth.

Ma Zhitu: This is the so-called "tracing roots," as is now the current practice. Some works are devoted to describing the "deep-rooted bad habits" of the Chinese. But Chinese people have many fine traits, such as bearing hardships, standing hard work, and an indomitable will. It is thanks to these traits that the Chinese nation has reached its current stage of development.

Liu Shahe: The so-called "tracing roots" was first put forth by American people. Having come from various sides, they now have a feeling of loneliness. Many people have asked: "Where do I come from after all?" This problem does not exist in our country. Everything in China, bright and dark, comes from its own "roots." We know everything about ourselves. What "The True Story of Ah Q" deals with is a kind of "roots." Lu Xun found it and threw it away. The Chinese nation's involvement in resistance against reactionaries at home and from abroad, with one fighter stepping into the breech of another who fell, in the past 100-odd years is also a kind of "roots." If you want to "trace roots" in a sweeping manner, what "roots" do you want to find? We should not let a sneeze from others infect us with a cold. We must face up to reality. Literature, generally speaking, is a reflection of real life. If you want to write something "diluted" [danhua 3225 0553], that is your business. But it is absurd to elevate it as theory.

Ai Wu: Freedom of writing is necessary. But we must put the state's future and the people's destiny first. Mr Lu Xun entered upon a literary career in a rage, only because he saw foreigners slaughtering Chinese and Chinese on the sidelines showing no reaction. He put the state's future and the people's destiny in the first place.

Hua Shi: Literary works in the past few years have been plentiful and color-ful in regard to subject matter, variety, and style, with an enlightening effect on people. But the slogan of "getting deeply involved with life" has not been given adequate attention and has not been put forth in a resonant manner. To some people, the very mention of deep involvement with life seemed to be a kind of restraint, with the path to writing narrowed. They would rather confine themselves to the study, wielding their pen freely. All creative activities require you to live life intensely. The lack of life experience can do nothing to help produce good works, no matter how hard you work at tracing "roots" of any kind.

Deng Yizhong: "While guaranteeing freedom of writing, we must stress the socialist orientation and strengthen the sense of responsibility toward society." This idea fits in with the laws and features of writing and should enter into the writers' consciousness. The peculiar nature of writing calls for full freedom in writing. But the social nature of a given work also requires writing to be linked with the cause to promote social progress.

Zhi Quang: If a writer has no freedom of writing, he cannot give full play to his wisdom and talents. Producing good works. Meanwhile, we must also note that only by going among the people to learn from them and obtain rich material and inspiration can we win still greater freedom in writing and enhance our sense of responsibility toward society. In September 1985, we organized seven middle-aged and young writers to head for the border-defense frontline of Yunnan. On leaving, they showed at most the sentiment of excitement plus curiosity. But upon arriving at Laoshan, their feelings changed when placed at the point of the enemy's gun and brought in touch with many epic heroic deeds. Some people originally wrote on whatever they had seen and also fabricated things like a so-called "dragon gate formation." After their return, they vowed that "we will never again write works based on assumptions!" Some people originally pursued beauty purely in form. Only after this did tey feel strongly that "only life is great!" On their feelings in front of a cemetery of revolutionary martyrs, some people said with emotion: "Everyone of us young writers should come over here spending a little time and doing a little thinking!" For that matter, Comrade Sha Ting said: "Organizing them to do so would benefit them all their lives!"

Ma Zhitu: What everyone said has fully reflected the views of Sichuan writers on existing problems in literature and art circles. Our country is advancing amidst reform. New phenomena and new problems appearing in reform are inevitably reflected in literature. We should first solve the problem of commercialization of literature, or poisoning from "vulgar literature." Problems related to "solemn literature" appear in the process of exploration. Some of them have to do with what is correct and have only not been understood by people. Some concern what is wrong, producing ill effects. As far as this is concerned, we must provide guidance and steer the writers concerned to the stream of life. The most important thing is to uphold the fundamental things that we should uphold. We are socialist builders. In writing, we must ponder what effects our works are likely to have on the state's future and the people's The effects mean social results. We must put great emphasis on deep involvement with life and the study of Marxism. With a grasp of Marxism, we can still better observe people and observe life and produce really good works while being deeply involved with life.

/9274

cso: 4005/401

NORTH REGION

MEETING ON DEPARTMENTS TRANSFER TO LOCAL ADMINISTRATION

SK070605 Tianjin TIANJIN RIBAO in Chinese 15 Dec 85 p 1

[Excerpt] "Turning over district and county People's Armed Forces departments to local administration is a necessity in streamlining and reorganizing the army. It can also enable the work of militia and reserve service to combine more closely with economic construction. Local comrades should carry out this work successfully in line with the requirements of the CPC Central Committee and the Central Military Commission." These remarks represented a demand put forward by Li Ruihuan, deputy secretary of the municipal CPC Committee and mayor of the municipality, at a 14 December meeting of first secretaries of CPC Committees of district and county People's Armed Forces departments sponsored by the Tianjin Garrison District.

Wu Zhen, Tan Shaowen, and Nie Bichu, deputy secretaries of the municipal CPC Committee, attended the meeting.

Even after the enlarged conference of the military commission had decided on transferring county and city People's Armed Forces departments to local administration, the masses of cadres of People's Armed Forces departments have not become lax in their thinking, workstyle, and work enthusiasm, and a great number of good people and good deeds characterized by submitting individual interests to the interests of the revolution have emerged. At the meeting, Lan Baojing, political commissar of the Tianjin Garrison District, urged the participants to offer ideas in order to carry out this work better.

Li Ruihuan said in his speech: When the army is streamlined, the building of reserve forces should be all the more strengthened. During the past 2 years, People's Armed Forces departments in our municipality have blazed new trails in organizing and mobilizing militiamen to participate in the building of the two civilizations. For instance, militiamen played an important role in the construction of key projects, such as the Luan He water diversion project, construction of the central circle road, and the gasification project. After turning over People's Armed Forces departments to local administration, we should continue to give play to the role of militiamen in economic construction, in particular the construction of key projects, as we did in the past so that militiamen can truly become a backbone in economic construction. Both military and local departments should continuously explore new ways for this.

/12640

CSO: 4005/385

The second of th

NORTH REGION

BEIJING SECRETARY SPEAKS AT RALLY OF UNITED FRONT DEPARTMENTS

SK080511 Beijing BEIJING RIBAO in Chinese 25 Dec 85 p 1

[Excerpts] On 24 December major forces of Beijing's united front departments of various circles gathered to review their outstanding achievements in promoting the socialist material and spiritual civilizations in the capital, and to exchange their advanced experiences.

A total of 340 advanced persons and 22 advanced collectives who distinguished themselves in serving the four modernizations were commended at the day's rally of advanced collectives and individuals of the united front departments. Li Ximing, secretary of the municipal CPC committee, attended to extend congratulations. In appraising the work of the united front departments, he pointed out: Under the correct leadership of the CPC Central Committee, we have restored and carried forward fine traditions and workstyles over the past few years, and have thus brought about a brand-new situation in the united front work, and accumulated rich experiences. The various fields of the united front departments have become an important force to rely on in developing socialist construction.

Li Ximing said: The advanced deeds of the participants relfect their high patriotic enthusiasm, their dedication to socialist construction, and their noble character of serving the people wholeheartedly. Such a spirit and moral character should be increasingly developed on all fronts of the municipality. They should be regarded as an impetus and a solid foundation for the four modernizations drive because the decadent idea of placing money above everything else will not hold its ground. In the future, we should further implement the principles of "long-term coexistence and mutual supervision," and of "showing utter devotion to and sharing weal and woe with each other," and consolidate and develop the close cooperation between the communist party and personages of various democratic parties and those without party affiliation. In conclusion, he said: Let us work in unison to strive to promote the two civilizations of the capital, to reunify the motherland, and to develop China.

/12640

CSO: 4005/385

NORTH REGION

ARTICLE ON ENGELS' STRATEGY OF PROLETARIAN REVOLUTION

HK190829 Beijing GUANGMING RIBAO in Chinese 2 Dec 85 p 8

[Article on Yang Qilin: "A General, Complete, and Accurate Understanding of Engels' Ideas Concerning the Strategy of Proletarian Revolution -- Rereading 'Introduction to K Marx's 'Class Struggle in France 1848-1850"'"]

[Text] November 28 this year was the 165th anniversary of the birth of Engels, the teacher of proletarian revolution. At this time, we are even more touched when we reread Engels' last article "Introduction to K Marx's 'Class Struggle in France 1848-1850'" (hereinafter called "introduction") which Engels wrote in 1895. That article is of great significance for us in generally, completely, and accurately understanding Engels' ideas concerning the strategy of proletarian revolution.

From the 1840's to 1870's, when Marx and Engels expounded on the way the proletariat was to seize state power, they laid particular stress on the important role of violent revolution. At the same time, in some of their theses they time and again mentioned the method of nonviolent struggle. Since the 1870's, capitalism in Europe and America has entered a stage of peaceful development. Engels followed the development and changes in the situation and further probed the strategy of proletarian revolution. In many of his articles and letters, in particular in his "Introduction to K Marx's 'Class Struggle in France 1848-1850'" he focused on expounding on some of his views and tentative ideas on the proletariat using peaceful means to seize state power. In my opinion, what spurred Engels to further probe the strategy of proletarian revolution in his later years was the following:

1. There was a change in historical conditions. As the center of the European nevolution moved from France to Germany, Engles focused more on Germany in his study of the strategy of proletarian struggle. In the early 1870's, the unification of Germany was realized. This promoted the rapid development of capitalism. In less than 30 years, Germany developed from a backward agricultural state into an advanced industrial state. This change would inevitably have an impact on the revolutionary struggle of the German proletariat. Engels analyzed some of the changes that were unfavorable to the struggle of the proletariat: The unprecedented improvement in weapons; the great length, straightness, and width of the

- 2. The proletariat had to make full use of the means of carrying out legal struggles under peaceful conditions, rouse the masses, and expand and strengthen its ranks. It has to resist any provocation by the ruling class and refrain from rushing into an uprising at the wrong time and wrong place.
- 3. The proletariat had to win support from most of the peasants and troops and thus obtain an overwhelming ascendancy over the reactionary rule. Then the proletariat will be able to seize the state power relatively smoothly with a smaller loss of life, or even peacefully.

From these tentative ideas, we can see that, in the 1980's, as Engels realized that the possibility of the proletariat obtaining the state power by peaceful means had become greater than before, he considered the problem of how this possibility could be turned into reality. However, in putting forward these tentative ideas, Engels had not given up or negated the use of weapons. Engels opposed the ultraleftist "young faction" in the party in Germany who blindly upheld the use of violence, disregarding the situation, time, and place. He warned the people against being so muddle headed as to be led by those party factions at their discretion into street fights and thus staking everything on a single throw when there was no need to do so. He resolutely protested against Karl Liebknecht, who distorted his views and described him as a "worshiper of peaceful means under all circumstances" and who excerpted the "Introduction" in such a way as to turn it into "something that defends his nonviolence strategy that upholds peaceful struggle under all circumstances." (Ibid, Vol 39, p 436) He time and again expressed the view that the proletariat had to adopt the means of legal struggle and that in doing so the proletariat must "regard the enemy also carrying out its activities within the scope allowed by law as a precondition" (Ibid, Vol 22, p 901), otherwise the chief task for the proletariat was to arm itself.

In the 1890's, Engels put forward the tentative idea about the possibility of the proletariat seizing state power by peaceful means, but he did not think that this possibility had already been turned into reality; even less did he regard peaceful means as the only way for the proletariat in all countries to seize state power. On the contrary, Engels thought that when the proletariat carried out its final battle, it "must decide in the light of local conditions and must let those who are personally in the center of the struggle decide" what means to adopt in the struggle. Engels always stressed that "Marx's entire world outlook is not a doctrine but is a method. It does not provide ready-made doctrines but is the starting point for making further research and provides methods to be used for that research." (Ibid, Vol 39, p 406) Engels not only persisted in applying the dialectic and materialist viewpoints in observing and analyzing the conditions and progress of the proletarian revolutionary movement, but required and believed that the proletariat in all countries would be able to learn and sum up their experience in their actual revolutionary struggle. Today there have been tremendous changes in the human society as a whole and in the international situation, and there will continue to be changes. Science and technology have been developing by leaps and bounds and the

streets of the newly built urban areas, which enabled new guns and artillery to play their role fully and effectively; and the increase in the capacity of railway transport, which enabled a quick and sharp increase in the number of urban garissons in a short time. Therefore, Engels pointed out that the proletariat could no longer use the street fighting used in 1848, and that the development of history had already "entirely changed the conditions for the proletariat to carry out its struggle." ("Collected Works of Marx and Engels," Vol 22, p 595).

On the other hand, when Engels reprinted his "Conditions of the English Working Class" in 1982, Engels pointed out that, when capitalism had achieved tremendous development and when the bourgeoisie had defeated its rivals in fierce competition, in order to more permanently and effectively exploit more surplus value from workers, it would make some limited concessions and compromises to accommodate some demands of the workers. In the 1880's, Germany's First Chancellor Bismarck put forward bills about diseases and individual accident insurance. In the 1890's Ka-pu-li-wei [0595 2528 6849 4850] adopted the so-called "new policies." All this served the same purpose. To counter the ruling classes' "let them eat cake policy" under the new situation, it was necessary for the German proletariat and other political parties to change the strategy of their struggle.

The capitalist state had provided the proletariat with certain conditions and positions that it could use. In summing up the experience of the French bourgeois revolution in 1848, Marx pointed out that the bourgeois republic was the only political form in which the proletariat could conduct a final battle with the bourgeoisie. In his "Introduction," Engels clearly pointed out: "In the state organs by which the bourgeoisie organizes its rule, there are also many things that the working class can use to fight these state organs." (Ibid, Vol 22, p 603) From this we can see that, in a bourgeois republic, the proletariat should fully use the conditions and sites of the borugeois republic its struggle against the bourgeoisie, and thus serve its own interests. The German proletariat used the freedom of meeting, association, and publication stipulated by the bourgeois constitution to temper itself ideologically and politically and enlarge its influence. It also fully applied its power of general elections to develop its struggle in the parliament and win tremendous victories. By so doing, it showed to the proletariat in other countries how the proletariat had to use its power of general elections as the most fierce weapon of legal struggle.

The strength and influence of the proletariat had grown rapidly. The German workers movement began to develop relatively late, but the theory of scientific socialism gradually exerted a relatively early and great influence on this movement. Therefore, the workers paid more attention to politics and had a relatively greater revolutionary consciousness and class consciousness in carrying out their workers movement. In particular, the movement was under the leadership of a strong social democratic party; therefore, it grew quickly. By the 1890's, it had not

only become a deterrent force at home, but also ranked in the forefront in the international proletarian movement.

German peasants had their own characteristics. As German capitalism began its development relatively late, in order to scramble for market share in the world with the old industrial powers that had developed relatively early, Germany adopted the system of protective tariffs and the policy of dumping its goods abroad. That resulted in the system of protective tariffs, causing peasants to suffer more serious exploitation, and the policy of dumping goods enabled rural family handicnaft industries to widely develop. This drew rural areas one by one into the modern industrial movement and made it relatively easy for those industrial peasants to accept socialism. Therefore, the workers movement was able to develop throughout the country.

Engels also analyzed the situation of the German troops. In 1891, Engels held that there was already one-fifth of the soldiers who sided with the proletariat, that in a few years the number would rise to one-third, and that by 1990, as "German troops will be increasingly infected by socialism" (Ibid, p 291), those troops that were previously particularly filled with Prussian spirit would mostly become socialist troops. "That means that the end of the old world is not far away." (Ibid, p 215)

In view of the above reality, in his "Introduction," Engels, time and again, stressed that the proletarian revolution "has already become a revolution that is not carried out for the interests of a minority of people, but one that is carried out for the actual interests of the majority of the people." (Ibid, p 597) Marx and Engels had expounded on this viewpoint long before, but the practice of revolution enabled them to further enrich the contents of this viewpoint in theory. The upsurge of the workers in Paris in June 1848 and the Paris Commune in 1871 were revolutions in the interests of the majority of the people, but that majority of people still lacked awareness and consciousness. The sudden attack that they conducted under the leadership of a small number of aware people failed to succeed. Therefore, Engels pointed out: "Whenever the problem is to completely reform a social system, the masses must participate in the struggle themselves and they must know themselves why they are carrying out the struggle and why they are shedding blood and dying." (Ibid, p 607)

Precisely on the basis of the reality at that time and on the basis of scientific revolutionary theory, Engels put forward some new tentative ideas on the strategy of proletarian revolution in the 1890's. Those ideas can be summed up as follows:

1. As the situation developed and conditions changed, the proletarian revolution no longer had to adopt the strategy of street fighting and upsurge as it did in 1848.

people in all countries have gained many new experiences in their struggle for democracy and socialism. The vital and complicated struggle in reality requies us to conscientiously study new problems and sum up our new experience in our actual struggle on the basis of correctly mastering the principles of the theory of scientific sociaism. It also requires us to continue to probe new revolutionary strategies and new forms of struggle as human society develops. Engels' revolutionary spirit in continuously blazing new trails and his scientific attitude of seeking truth from facts makes us deeply realize the great vitality of dialectic and historical materialism. We should deepen our study of dialectic and historical materialism in the process of carrying out our country's great reform of the four socialist modernizations and in observing the tremendous changes in the international situation. We should also continue to enrich its contents and develop it through our new revolutionary practice.

/12640

cso: 4005/386

NORTH REGION

PRC PAPER ON ENGELS' REVOLUTIONARY STRATEGY

HK240611 Beijing GUANGMING RIBAO in Chinese 16 Dec 85 p 3

[Article by Xin Zhongqin [6580 0112 0530]: "On the "Changeability' and 'Unchangeableness' of Revolutionary Strategy"]

[Text] Engels' strategic concept, proposed in 1895 in his preface to Karl Marx's "The Class Struggle in France Between 1894 and 1850," caught universal attention at the time of socialists in various countries. Even today, it still gives rise to heated debate. A popular saying is that Engels in his later years gave up the revolutionary strategy which he had formulated jointly with Marx. Was this really a fact? Absolutely not. This has given [word indistinct] to Engel's dialectical concept of starting from realities when drawing up revolutionary strategy. Regarding proletarian revolutionaries, there is the problem of correctly understanding the "changeability" and "unchangeableness" of revolutionary strategy.

What is strategy? A popular explanation in the past was: Strategy is that which stipulates the line of action for the proletariat, in a comparatively short period of time, and is related to the forms of struggle and organization of the proletariat. However, in the works of Marx and Engels, strategy involved a much wider scope. Often it was referred to as the principle and program for the proletariat to prepare its forces for conducting "future struggle" in an entire and long period of time. It was not confined to stipulations for a specific form and way of struggle. In his later years, Engels time and again pointed out to socialists in various European countries and the United States, that since 1848, the strategy which had brought socialists extraordinarily great accomplishments was the strategy he and Marx had drawn up in "Manifesto of the Communist Party." "In the various stages of development through which the struggle of the working class against the bouregoisie has to pass, always and everywhere they represent the interests of the movement as a whole...communists fight for the attainment of immediate aims, for the enforcement of the momentary interests of the working class. But in the movement of the present, they also represent and take care of the future of that movement." ("Selected Works of Marx and Engels" Vol 1. pp 264, 284) He regarded this strategy as 'one of a great objective that should never be neglected," and expounted it as follows: "Socialists should take an active part in every stage in the development of the struggle bptween the two classes. Moreover, they should not for a moment forget

that these stages are but major steps leading to the great objective. This objective is: The seizing of political power by the proletariat as a means to transform society" ["Selected Works of Marx and Engels" Vol 4, pp 289-290]

Then, can this strategy be given up or was it given up by our revolutionary teachers? Engels gave a definite, negative answer. He said: "Never has any other strategic program been proved like this one. It was first proposed on the eve of a revolution, and it has stood the test of that revolution. Since then, if any workers' political party has deviated from this strategic program, it has been punished for it. Now, after almost 4 decades, it has become criterion for all resolute and conscious workers' political parties, from Madrid to Petersburg" (Ibid, p 177) This explicitly points out that Marx and Engels, and all those socialists who had fought side by side with them, had always observed this strategic program, which is a universal criterion for all revolutionary workers' political parties. Persistence in, or deviation from, this strategic program is by no means a negligible affair, because it means the success or failure of the cause of struggle. Therefore, the view that Engels in his later years gave up the revolutionary strategy which he and Marx had formulated is erroneous.

However, Engels pointed out again that the practical implementation of this strategic program should at any time and any place depend upon the prevailing historical conditions. In order to fulfill the proletariat seizing political power, the methods and means of struggle should be varied and changeable. He said: "It is regrettable that some people always want to adopt the same strategy, which is suitable only to a certain period of time, in order to make things easy and to save themselves work. In fact, our strategy did not fall from the sky, but was formulated and based on constantly changing conditions." He believed that, concerning a revolutionary, all means capable of fulfilling the objective are useful, whether they be the harshest or seem to be the gentlest. Of course, there is a prerequisite, namely, we should not depart from the objective of the proletariat seizing political power. Thus, in strategy, there is the aspect of "unchangeableness" as well as the one of "changeability." It is not scientific to say in general that the strategy is not liable to "changes," or vice versa.

In his remaining years, Engels continuously waged struggles against all kinds of erroneous trends, while expounding proletarian revolutionary theory and strategic concepts. He opposed giving up the principle of revolutionary political parties to suit temporary needs. For instance, when criticizing some leading members of the German Social Democrats for mistakenly interpreting peaceful congressional struggle as giving up the use of force and the right to revolution, he pointed out: "If you advocate giving up the use of force absolutely, you will never benefit from it. Nobody will believe in the concept, neither will any political party of any country go so far as to abandon the right to take up weapons to fight against illegal acts" ("Collected Works of Marx and Engels" Vol 39, p 401) Again, in the preface he said: "Our foreign comrades will never give up their own right

to revolution for this concept. We must know that the right to revolution is the sole genuine 'historical right'" ("Collected Works of Marx and Engels" Vol 22, p 608) At the same time, he opposed ossified attitudes on issues concerning strategy, and the refusal to give up outmoded things. With foresight he pointed out that socialists should not be confined to an immutable form of struggle; and new forms and means of struggle would keep emerging in the future, which has given profound expression to Engels' concept of dialectical materialism.

Exactly 90 years have passed since the publication of the "preface." Important changes have taken place in the international situation; new sciences and technologies have rapidly developed; and new experiences in the strive for democracy and socialism have emerged one after another, causing the revolutionary theory and the strategy for struggle to face new and more severe tests than at any other time in the past. Socialists of all countries should study the new problems emerging under the new situation, and draw fresh experiences from the revolutionary practice of the masses. They should base themselves on the basic strategic principle Marx and Engels stipulated, and explore new revolutionary strategy with initiative. This includes the exploration of new forms of struggle unknown to past revolutionaries, as well as the creative implementation of the strategic principle which classical Marxist writers have long expounded. Beyond doubt, it is essential to restudy the brilliant writing of Engels at this critical moment of history, and to study his revolutionary spirit of continuously creating new things and his scientific attitude of starting from realities.

/12640 CSO: 4005/386 NORTH REGION

CUI NAIFU, COMFORT GROUP VISIT GUANGXI'S FAKASHAN

OW021425 Beijing XINHUA Domestic Service in Chinese 0804 GMT 2 Jan 86

["Newsletter" by RENMIN RIBAO reporter Ai Sheng and XINHUA Reporter Lin Ning entitled" "New Year's Errand -- Minister of Civil Affairs Cui Naifu Visits Fakashan"]

[Text] Nanning, 2 Jan (XINHUA) -- On New Year's Day, Minister Cui Naifu led a comfort group formed by members of the Ministry of Civil Affairs to the border defense units in Guangxi. Upon arrival at the verdant Fakashan on the festival day, the comfort group extended the people's regards and the mother hand's love to fighters who have persisted in guarding the strongholds on the border.

Accompanied by Chen Huiguang, secretary of the Guangxi Zhuang Autonomous Regional CPC Committee, and leading comrades of the various defense units, Minister Cui Naifu and Vice Minister Wang Chen ascended the circuitous entrenchment works along the mountain ridge and arrived at a forward position where they extended new year's greetings to the cadres and fighters. Liang Tianhu, a fighting hero and a deputy regimental commander, reported to the comfort group on battles fought on Fakashan and on construction of defense works on the mountain. He said: In a battle in May 1981, the Vietnamese troops lobbed over 40,000 rounds of artillery shells on the mountain top with a circumference of less than several hundred meters. earth on the mountain top was overturned several times. You can easily find five or six shell fragments in a handful of soil here. After the battle, the fighters guarded the mountain stronghold day and night and rebuilt the blood-soaked piece of land with their bare hands. They planted the entrenchment works tunnel entrances, and mountain slope with pine, fir, and fruit trees. Now the area is covered with green vegetation and is full of life.

Cui Naifu, Yang Chen, and Chen Huiguang entered a company culture room. A plaque with an inscription by Comrade Hy Yaobang "Heroes of Fakahsan" was on the wall facing the entrance. Bouquets of wild flowers which the fighters had gathered from the mountain were on the windowsill. Articles of comfort mailed from across the motherland were on display in a glass cabinet standing by the wall. Cui Naifu kindly asked the fighters surrounding him about their livelihood and families. He turned a box of

Guixiang nuts, a special product of Tianjin, over to Chen Jinliang, leader of Platoon No 2 of Company No 1. A certain individual business household called "Kernel Zhang" in Tianjin had sent the nuts to fighters guarding the frontier. Upon hearing that the comfort group was going to the frontier, Zhang Yifeng, nicknamed "Kernel Zhang," made 400 jin a sweet-scented osmanthus nuts without taking a single cent. He entrusted the Ministry of Civil Affairs with delivering them to the commanders and fighers guarding the border as a token of his good will. Prior to the comfort group's departure, the responsible persons of the civil affairs departments of 13 provinces, municipalities, and autonomous regions also presented bheir native products to the fighters.

Cui Naifu told the fighters: Even though Fakashan and Beijing are separated by thousands of mountains and tens of thousands of rivers, the hearts of the people of the motherland are with the hearts of the fighters guarding the frontier. He wrote the following words: "A Crouching Tiger on Fakas Awed the Southern Frontier." He then presented a banner to the company. Deeply touched, company leader Li Tuxiang said: The fighters in Fakashan will surely repay the kindness of the party and the people with fresh achievements in fighting the enemy and defending the border so that the people of the motherland can set their minds at ease.

/12640 050: 4005/386 NORTH REGION

LEADERS MOURN PASSING OF VETERAN CADRE

OW262108 Beijing XTNHUA Domestic Service in Chinese 1232 GMT 26 Dec 85

[Excerpts] Beijing, 26 Dec (XINHUA) — Comrade Hao Zhongshi, an outstanding CPC cember, former member of the leading party group of the Ministry of Agriculture, vice minister of agriculture, and member of the CPPCC National Committee, died of illness on 11 December 1985 in Beijing. A ceremony to pay last respects to Comrade Hao Zhongshi's remains was held today in the Babaoshan Cemetery for Revolutionaries' auditorium.

Wreaths were received from leading comrades, including Zhao Ziyang, Li Xiannian, Wan Li, Wang Zhen, Wei Guoqing, and Wang Renzhong, as well as the CPPCC National Committee, the Organization Department of the CPC Central Committee, the General Office of the State Council, the Rural Policy Research Center of the Secretariat of the CPC Central Committee, the Ministry of Agriculture Animal Husbandry, and Fishery, and other leading party and government organs.

Amid the strains of solemn music, Wang Zhen, Duan Junyi and responsible persons from the departments concerned paid last respects to Comrade Hao Zhongshi's remains.

A native of Peixian County, Jiangsu Province, Hao Zhongshi was born in 1911. In 1932 while studying at China University, Beijing, he joined the "Great Anti-Imperialist Alliance," plunged into the revolution, and actively engaged in the patriotic students' movement against imperialism and the Kuomintang's reactionary rule. In 1937 he joined the CPC.

In the "Great Cultural Revolution" Comrade Hao Zhongshi was persecuted, but he resolutely boycotted and struggled against the perverse acts of the "Gang of Four." He firmly supported the line, principles, and policies formulated since the 3d Plenary Session of the 11th CPC Central Committee and took the initiative to maintain unity with the CPC Central Committee ideologically and politically.

A loyal and faithful communist fighter, Hao Zhongshi dedicated all his energies to the lofty cause of communism during his revolutionary career of more than half a century. He worked vigorously, was conscientious and responsible, observed discipline, and gave no thought to personal

losses and gains. He was openhearted, displayed a spirit of self-criticism, lived a plain life, united with comrades, and preserved and carried forward the party's fine traditions. Because of this, he was respected by the broad masses of staff members and workers.

After the ceremony, Comrade Hao Zhongshi's remains were cremated, and the ashes were placed in the Babaoshan Cemetery for Revolutionaries.

/12640 CSO: 4005/386 NORTH REGION

TIANJIN'S TAN SHAOWEN ON EDUCATIONAL UNDERTAKINGS

SKO60230 Tianjin TIANJIN RIBAO in Chinese 8 Dec 85 pp 1, 3

[Speech by Tan Shaowen, secretary of the Tianjin Municipal CPC Committee, at the Tianjin Municipal Educational Work Conference on 1 December: "Conscientiously Implement the Central Decision on Educational Reform and Strive To Build Tianjin Into an Educationally Advanced City"]

[Text] The municipal CPC Committee and government have prepared for a long time for the convocation of this municipal educational work conference. This conference is not only a major event on our municipal educational front but is also a major event for the whole municipality. The main task of this conference is to conscientiously study and implement the guidelines of the National Conference of Party Delegates and the "Decision of the CPC Central Committee on Reforming the Educational Structure," to unify thinking, to persist in reform, to study ways to work out plans and measures of reforming and developing our municipal educational undertakings. to extensively and deeply mobilize the strength of the whole party and society, and to strive to build Tianjin into an educationally advanced city.

Correctly Understand the Situation on the Educational Front

While analyzing our country's current situation, the National Conference of Party Delegates pointed out that the nearly 7 years since the 3d Plenany Session of the 11th CPC Central Committee have been one of the best periods of crucial importance since the founding of the PRC. Politically, we have witnessed the longest period of stability and a developing situation of stability and unity. Economically, we have basically fulfilled the task of achieving a fundamental turn for the better in the financial and economic situation of the state, and witnessed sustained, steady, and coordinated development in the national economy as well as good prospects of a benign cycle. The educational front has also witnessed a good situation rarely seen in history. After the 3d Plenary Session of the 11th CPC Central Committee, the CPC Central Committee worked out a series of new theses ad policies through bringing order out of chaos in terms of the guiding ideology. The 12th National Congress considered education as one of the major strategic tasks in socialist modernization construction. Last week the CPC Central Committee and the State Council held a national educational work conference and formulated a "Decision of the CPC Central Committee on

Reforming the Educational Structure," thus defining a clear direction for reforming and developing our country's education and mapping out a blueprint in this regard. Our country's second revolution serves as a profound background for the development of educational undertakings. Reform and opening to the outside world have set new demands on education and provided good conditions for educational development. In our country, we have never before experienced such a thirst for knowledge and talented pensonnel. Each and every educational worker has vast prospects for rendering a service to the country and displaying his ability. Our country's educational undertakings have already entered a new stage of prosperity and development.

The situation on the Tianjin municipal educational front is also good, mainly manifested in the following fields:

1) New changes are taking place in our concepts with regard to the understanding of education.

In line with the directives and demands of the central authorities the municipal CPC Committee and government have strengthened leaders over educational work, further recognized the role and status of education, fostered the basic guidelines that "education must serve socialist construction and that socialist construction must also depend on education," further comprehended the great significance of reforming the educational structure, the principles and policies, and the targets and demands, and enhanced their sense of responsibility and urgency in attending to reform and developing education. The leading cadres at all levels throughout the municipality, through studying the theses of the central leading comrades on respecting talented personnel and paying attention to education as well as the principles and policies of the central authorities on educational work, have gradually overcome the ideology of looking down on talented personnel and education and have begun to come into contact with education, and to understand and recognize it in the course of caring for and supporting education, and doing good things for education. Many comrades have begun to understand the importance of education instead of knowing nothing about it. Some leading cadres have said that education is the basis for making the country prosperous and a principle making the country strong, and that if we fail to grasp education we will be held responsible in history. Some leading comrades of enterprises have held that education is a base for intellectual development and a source for achieving economic results, and that if they fail to pay attention to education, it will be impossible for them to become modern entrepreneurs Showing concern for and supporting education open up channels for developing education and ways for cultivating talented persons for enterprises. Some comrades have fostered the new idea that educational development is an overall job for the departments and not for a certain department only. Some comrades have eliminated their old idea of "developing industry first agriculture second, finance and trade third, and then grasping culture and education," and have fostered the new idea that we must closely rely on education to conduct economic construction. Some comrades have fostered the new idea

that we may gain the greatest returns from investing in education by eliminating their old idea of regarding education as a type of waste. Some comrades have fostered the new idea of making education serve socialist construction by eliminating their old idea of "judging education as it stands." This is a key ideological basis for achieving the reform of the educational system and accelerating the development of educational undertakings.

2) Leaders at all levels have made efforts to grasp education as they have done in economic work.

In accordance with Comrade Deng Xiaoping's call on "uttering fewer idle words and doing more solid work," responsible comrades of the municipal CPC Committee and the municipal government have personally engaged in investigation and study, organized relevant departments to discuss and conclude problems, and firmly attended to the development of education. Under the situation in which the state strictly controls the scale of investment in fixed assets and the municipality suffers a strain on financial resources, they have tried every possible means to find money for educational undertakings. In 6 months' time they have studied and solved a number of practical problems relating to many fields. For instance, the first stage of the project for building a new schoolhouse for the municipal college of science and engineering was arranged for in the municipality's plan for key construction projects. The construction of the project has started and will be completed next year with an investment of 33.6 million yuan. The construction of a teachers' university and a college of finance and economics has been accelerated. The municipality has a plan for appropriating 7.7 million yuan of funds to repair 18 unsafe primary and middle schoolhouses this year and next. Next year, the municipality will appropriate 10 million yuan of additional funds to build 10 new primary schools. The municipal government has vacated 73,000 square meters of living quarters, and the units have contributed over 30,000 square meters of houses to help some primary and middle school teachers to solve their housing problems. Staff members and workers throughout the municipality have contributed 3 million yuan of funds, and the municipal government has allocated 1 million yuan of funds for educational award use. The municipality has also decided to build an educational and scientific research institution, to expand the construction of homes for teachers and of teachers' convalescent homes. The municipal government has set up a temporary office for improving the support work of the institutions of higher learning. The office has begun to study ways for solving the existing difficulties and problems in the supplies of grain, coal, electricity, nonstaple food, vegetables, and other goods. All districts, counties, and bureaus have taken various measures for enthusiastically improving the conditions for running schools and for solving some of the teachers' working and living problems.

3) An unprecedented situation has emerged in that all professions and trades show concern for and support education.

Last year, the municipal CPC Committee and the municipal government launched activities to arouse enthusiasm in all fields to improve the rural primary and middle schoolhouses. The municipality collected 42.3 million yuan of funds (of which 6.24 million yuan of funds were allocated by the municipality) in 7 months to repair or build 430,000 square meters of schoolhouses and to add or repair over 130,000 sets of desks and chairs. The municipality has basically reached the target of having no unsafe schoolhouses, and having enough classrooms, desks and chairs. By the end of last November, the municipality has collected 26.77 million yuan to continue to repair schoolhouses and to add books, materials, instruments, equipment, and teaching aids. Our municipality has made the most notable improvements in rural schools since the founding of the PRC. Since the convening of the national educational conference, all circles and all enterprises and establishments have enthusiatically gone into action to do good and real deeds for schools and teachers in response to the call of the municipal CPC Committee and the municipal government to show concern for and support education. On the occasion of marking the first Teachers' Day of our nation, an upsurge in showing concern for and supporting education and showing respect to teachers and education has emerged in the second the entire society. To date, 845 enterprises and establishments have established contacts with 255 middle schools and 390 primary schools in urban areas in order to support them. According to incomplete statistics compiled during the last 4 months, enterprises and establishments donated funds to schools, helped repair school buildings, supported them with instruments and equipment, sent them pictures, books, and other materials, built and painted their classrooms, leveled playgrounds, renovated their lavatories into water closet-type ones, helped them dredge drainage and water supply pipes, and built dining rooms, bicycle sheds, shower rooms, and nursing rooms for them. This amounted to more than 10 million yuan Renminbi. In this way, they helped the primary and middle schools in urban areas solve many practical problems.

4) The educational structure has been readjusted initially and has begun to take to the road of coordinated development.

Since 1983, we have conducted many investigations and studies while correcting our guiding ideology for running schools and improving the quality of education, and have readjusted the education structure, regarding educational organs of various categories at various levels as an interrelated and complete educational system. Through our efforts of 2 to 3 years, the structure of the schools of various categories at various levels of the municipality has become more rational, a trend of coordinated development has emerged, and educational quality has improved remarkably. As far as elementary education is concerned, our municipality made primary school education universal in rural areas in 1984. Enrollment and attendance rates were both higher than 98 percent, and the rate of qualified students increased from 50 percent before 1978 to more than 95 percent. In this way, the municipality became the second locality to make primary school education universal. In urban areas, middle school education was universal, and the rate of qualified students rose from 32 percent in 1981 to 65 percent.

Graduation rate of senior middle schools also rose every year. Compared with last year, it increased by 29 percent this year. In the field of secondary vocational and technical education, the number of vocational schools and agricultural and vocational middle schools has reached 170 with 29,000 students. The number of full-time secondary specialized schools has reached 66, and that of skilled worker schools 120. The ratio of junior middle school graduates entering senior middle schools to those entering secondary specialized schools, secondary technical schools and vocational schools was changed from 8 to 1 in 1983 to 1.8 to 1 this year in rural areas, and from 2 to 1 in 1983 to 0.8 to 1 this year in urban areas. In the next 2 to 3 years, secondary vocational and technical schools of various categories may provide to society 14,000 graduates every year (some 30,000 graduates may be provided every year after 1988), achieving an initial alleviation of the contradiction in the social need for middlegrade technical personnel and managerial personnel. Thanks to the rapid development in the secondary vocational and technical education, the ratio of the students applying to enter higher educational schools to those admitted declined from 10 to 1 several years ago to 3 to 1, thus changing the past phenomenon in which "thousands upon thousands of senior middle school graduates try to cross a single-long bridge." In the field of higher education, specialities of some colleges and universities were readjusted to suit the needs in economic and social development, increasing the proportion of the students of colleges for professional training, establishing the specialities which had not been set up or which could not satisfy needs, and strengthened the training of specialized personnel in financial and economic, managerial, applied arts, law, construction, and light industrial fields. In the scientific research of higher educational institutes, they strengthened the research in application and development while paying attention to the research in basic theories, thus further linking education, scientific research, and production. During the past 3 years or so, more than 3,000 teachers participated in the municipal scientific and technical research, completing 172 research projects assigned by the state and the municipality, of which 21 won state and local awards. More than 400 teachers joined in a campaign participated in by personnel of five fields, and some 260 teachers took part in the municipal investigations and study of some social scientific tasks and wrote more than 40 articles. Giving play to their advantage in knowledge, science, and technology, various schools also made certain contributions to urban construction, technical transformation enterprise management, popularization and application of new technologies, and training and improving the quality of scientific and technical personnel through their consulting services, information exchanges, participation in tackling technical problems, and their taking concurrent jobs. Adult education developed vigorously. Further education for scientific and technical workers, engineers, and technicians has been generally carried out. The number of higher educational institutes for adults has reached 73 with a total of 46,000 students, doubling that of 1980. Some 34,000 students have graduated, and nearly 100,000 persons have completed their specialized course of study. We have opened 14 specialized courses for higher educational examination for self-taught students, and about 58,000 students have passed the examinations. We have 66 secondary specialized schools for adults with a

total of 25,000 students. We have also started televised, secondary specialized courses and have enrolled 11,000 students this year. We now have 60,000 students studying in the senior middle schools for workers. About 85 percent of the enterprises and establishments in the municipality which should run schools have operated schools, and about 810,000 staff members and workers have participated in various fields of study, accounting for 33.7 percent of the total number of workers. About 1 million young and middle-aged staff members and workers have fulfilled the task of attending the catch-up cultural and technological courses stipulated by the state. The suburban counties have begun to run schools in villages, townships, and counties, forming a three-level educational network. About 2,156 villages and brigades have run schools, accounting for 56.3 percent of the total number of villages and brigades. Some 534,000 per sants have participated in cultural and technological study.

5) The broad masses of people's teachers have strengthened their sense of mission and honor. The educational workers ranks have been further strengthened.

Since the 3c Plenary Session of the 11th CPC Central Committee, the enthusiasm of the broad masses of teachers has been further mobilized along with the imp ementation of the policy on intellectuals. They have conscientiously studied and implemented the party's line, principles, and policies, integrated their educational work which they have been engaged in with the fighting objective of the party and the prospects of the motherland, worked diligently without complaints, and displayed a fairly lofty realm of thought as well as a good mental state. A great number of outstanding teachers have joined the party organizations. In the municipal higher educational institutes alone, 1,345 teachers have joined the party. At present, more and more teachers are applying for party membership. Many teachers, while fulfilling their teaching and scientific research tasks, have painstakingly studied in an effort to improve their professional skills and teaching ability. About 43.2 percent of the primary and middle school teachers have participated in various sorts of study programs, advanced studies, and rotational training. The activities for urging the whole society to care for and support education and the further improvements in the working and living conditions of teachers have greatly inspired and educated the broad masses of teachers and aroused their sense of mission and honor. They have said that since the society has supported them, they would maintain self-respect, make themselves stronger, and repay the party's kindness and expectations with actual deeds.

The educational departments at all levels as well as universities and primary and middle schools throughout the municipality have universally reajdusted their leading bodies. A number of comrades who are ideologically sound and in the prime of life and have the courage to blaze new trails have assumed leading posts at all levels. A fairly great improvement has been made in making the leading bodies meet the "four requirements." The first group of 16 party rectification units at and above the district and bureau level have already fulfilled their party rectification tasks in a

fairly good manner. Another 12 units at and above the district and bureau level and 32 units at the county and organizational levels are carrying out their second-stage party rectification. Through party rectification, the broad masses of party members and party-member cadres have achieved pronounced success in correcting their professional guidelines, strengthening party spirit and discipline and rectifying party style. The CPC Committees at all levels have strengthened leadership over ideological and political work, vigorously consolidated their strength to carry out investigation and research, and exerted efforts to examine the characteristics and the regular patterns of the ideological and political work under the new situation. The leading cadres have changed their workstyle, gone deeply to the teachers and students to understand their situation, helped them to solve practical problems, and further improved their relations among the masses. The political situation of stability and unity has been further consolidated and developed.

Over the past few years, thanks to the attention of the leaders at all levels, the support from all trades and professions, and the great efforts of the broad masses of educational workers, our municipal educational front has scored remarkable achievements. However, we should note that our municipality's educational work still lags far behind the demands of the CPC Central Committee and other advanced localities, falls short of what is required in the economic and social development, and cannot match Tianjin's position as a coastal, open city of China. Within the party and in society, erroneous ideas of discriminating against education, knowledge, and intellectuals has not yet been thoroughly eliminated. The various defects pointed out in the decision on reforming the educational structure still exist in our municipality in varying degrees. In terms of management structure, we have exercised excessive and rigid control over educational undertakings, thus dampening the initiative of grassroots units in running schools and causing schools to lack vitality. In terms of educational structure, some unreasonable situations still exist. Our ability to train competent, skilled people and its quality still need further improvements. Those outmoded and rigid ideologies, contents, and methods in teaching have not yet been thoroughly changed. The new current situation and new tasks have set still higher demands on the educational work. As a big city with a relatively good cultural and educational foundation Tianjin should train more and better skilled persons and make still greater contributions to national and municipal economic and social development. In sum, our municipality's reform of educational structure has just begun, our educational reform and development will confront many new situations, and our tasks are very arduous. Party and government leaders at all levels as well as the vast number of educational workers must clearly understand the current situation, enhance their spirit, intensify their confidence, comprehensively implement the "decision" of the CPC Central Committee to make great efforts to accelerate the reform of the educational structure, and constantly promote our municipality's educational undertakings.

Planning and Tentative Ideas for the Reform of the Municipal Educational Structure

In the coming 5 years, in reforming and developing the municipal educational undertakings, we should follow the basic guiding ideology that "education must serve socialist construction, and socialist construction must also depend on education," and implement the principle of "looking on the modernization, the world, and the future. We should also attach importance to basic education, continue to readjust the educational structure, fully tap our potential, exploit favorable conditions in all fields, vigorously develop the quantity with the prerequisite of guaranteeing quality, and lay a solid foundation for gradually establishing an educational structure suitable for economic, scientific, technological, and social development.

1) We should implement 9-year compulsory education.

We have already made primary school education universal in rural areas and junior middle school education universal in urban areas. Proceeding from this reality, our guiding ideology for implementing 9-year compulsory education is: We should vigorously improve the quality on the basis of consolidating the already scored achievements, and strive to make 9-year compulsory education universal with the prerequisite of guaranteeing quality. The general demand is: The urban areas should make the enrollment and attendance rate of junior middle schools reach 98 percent, and the graduation rate 90 percent by 1988; and the rural areas should make the junior middle school education universal by 1990 or earlier. At the same time, we should strive to develop preschool education, national education, and special education for blind, deaf, mute, disabled, and retarded children.

Strengthening the building of teachers ranks is the key to implementing 9-year compulsory education, and thus must be grasped with great efforts. An initial estimate shows that to implement 9-year compulsory education, we need 13,000 more teachers (6,000 for primary schools and 7,000 for middle schools). In addition to asking those backbone teachers who have been transferred to other departments to return to the teachers ranks and recruiting teachers in society through invitation, we should solve the teachers shortage through the following three methods: First, with stress on teachers' universities, we should accelerate the construction of the existing teachers' colleges and regular schools, increase investment in such colleges and schools, expand the teaching scale, and enhance their training capacity. Second, we should assign relevant universities and colleges the task of sponsoring classes to train teachers. year for the next 3 years, we should distribute a fixed number of graduates of those municipal-owned universities and colleges other than teachers' universities to middle schools for teaching. There are 74,000 primary and middle school teachers in our municipality but 30,000 of them do not measure up to the requirements in terms of school records or are incompetent at their jobs. According to a preliminary analysis, 75 percent of these teachers will become qualified through cultivation. Thus, we

should firmly cultivate these teachers to improve their quality and to readjust the unqualified ones. We must conscientiously sum up the experiences in cultivating teachers and in improving their quality. Besides ceaselessly insisting on the previously effective methods, we also should adopt the following measures: 1. Efforts must be made to successfully run the municipal educational institutions, and districts and counties should organize schools for teachers' advanced studies. 2. The institutions of higher learning are assigned the tasks of starting on-the-job training classes for teachers to improve their quality. 3. We should set up the higher educational examination system for self-taught teachers. 4. The urban primary and middle schools should establish close contact with those of the rural areas to help improve the quality of rural school teachers. We should strive to have the majority of primary and middle school teachers competent at their jobs by 1990. In the course of cultivation and examination, we should enthusiastically achieve the readjustment of the teachers' ranks. In accordance with the principle of employing skilled persons according to their ability and of giving every skilled person a role to play, we should properly arrange jobs for the teachers who are still incompetent through cultivation.

Further improving the conditions for running primary and middle schools is the material basis for carrying out the 9-year compulsory education system. Along with achieving peak enrollment in primary and middle schools, by 1990, the enrollment in urban primary schools will increase by 160,000 students, and the enrollment in rural middle schools will increase by 74,000 students. We must not only urgently build additional schoolhouses, but also must improve the conditions for running schools. Simultaneously, we should substantially increase educational funds. In order to better solve the problem in this regard, we should implement the regulations on "increasing the funds in two fields" set forth in the "decision" as well as arouse the enthusiasm of the governments at all levels and the entire society to assign the major tasks of universalizing 9-year compulsory education to the districts (counties) and townships (towns). The municipal CPC Committee has suggested that the municipal People's Congress issue the provisions on carrying out 9-year compulsory education.

2) We should further develop vocational and technical education.

According to the preliminary plan, by 1990, the proportion of the yearly enrollment between secondary specialized schools, technical schools, and vocational schools and regular high schools in urban areas will roughly be six to four, while the proportion of that in rural areas will roughly be equal. We should strive to universalize senior high school education (including regular high schools), secondary specialized schools, technical schools, and vocational schools) in urban areas by 1990. We should strive to make the distribution of schools and the establishment of specialized schools meet the demands of the production structure and social development.

In order to realize the above-mentioned targets, we should educate the people of the entire society to eliminate the outworn concept that employees must neither obtain proper political, cultural, and technical preparations nor

accept vocational and technical education, and foster a new concept of employment and a new way of thinking of trying to be talented persons. At the same time, we must reform the labor personnel system. From next year, we must carry out the system of "first cultivation and then employment." Secondary specialized schools should bring their role into full play in training more professional technicians. Both the municipality and the districts, counties, and bureaus should increase their investments in developing vocational and technical education. A group of vocational and technical schools and specialized schools must be established in a planned manner. A full-time secondary school must be established in each suburban area and each county. In accordance with their demands, bureaus, companies, and large enterprises are allowed to run vocational and technical schools by themselves or cooperatively. These schools are allowed to entrust institutions of higher learning with cultivating teachers or transferring and inviting specialized technicians who are qualified for teaching jobs from enterprises, establishments, and scientific research units, if they lack teachers.

The education of staff members and workers should be readjusted and reformed on the basis of enterprises' needs for technological advancement and modern management. At present the ratio of the students receiving highly technical education to those receiving secondary technical education is 1 to 0.75 in our municipality, and the ratio of engineering and technical personnel with college and university level to those with secondary specialized school level is 1 to 0.5. In order to change such an irrational structure, before 1990, we should emphasize that development of secondary specialized schools and technical schools for staff members and workers, and properly develop senior middle schools to train staff members and workers. Distribution and the establishment of specialists of higher educational schools to train staff members and workers should be readjusted, and they should be developed steadily while maintaining their quality. We should strive to make the ratio of the students receiving higher technical education to those receiving secondary technical education 1 to 2 by 1990. In this way, the percentage of the workers with primary technical level in our municipality may decline from the present 70 percent in the total staff members and workers to 40 percent, and workers with middle-grade technical level may rise from the present 28 percent to approximately 50 percent. Specific arrangements for adult education as a whole will be made after the State Educational Commission makes special decisions.

3) We should develop higher education, and grant schools greater autonomy in running schools.

During the "Seventh 5-Year" Plan period, we should restructure our municipality's higher education, grant schools greater autonomy in running schools, tap the potential of old schools, strengthen the building of the existing schools, and enhance their initiative and ability to suit the needs of economic, scientific, technological, and social development. We should emphasize the following work:

First, we should enroll more students, and restructure specialized courses and their layers. According to an initial rough estimate, by 1990 the municipality should be replenished by more than 100,000 college or higherlevel school graduates. The number of the institutes under the municipality is small, the graduates from the institutes under the ministries assigned to our province account for a small proportion, and therefore the ability to train the personnel of the municipality's higher educational schools lags rather far behind actual needs. We should enroll more students to the higher educational institutes of our municipality in a steady manner on the basis of both actual needs and our own capacity. We should increase the enrollment of higher educational institutes from 11,900 in 1985 to 17,500 in 1990, averaging an annual increase of 8 percent. The students of the higher educational institutes of our municipality should be increased from 39,900 in 1985 to 60,000 in 1990, and postgraduate students should be increased from 2,938 to 5,400. Through readjustment, we should accelerate the development of colleges for professional training, and by 1990 increase the number of the students of such colleges in the total number of those in higher educational institutes under the municipality from 20 percent in 1985 to 36 percent. In line with the needs for qualified personnel, we should develop more rapidly such specialities as teachers' training, finance and economy, politics and law, construction, applied arts, management, electronics, machinery, chemial engineering, light and textile industries, foodstuff, and ocean shipping. For this reason, we should focus on strengthening the building of teachers' training universities, institutes of science and engineering, and institutes of finance and economy, and lend active support to the development of new and frontier disciplines.

In our municipality, we have 8 institutes subordinate to central commissions and ministries, 1 institute subordinate to Hebei Province, and 40 central scientific research units. They constitute a backbone force in the higher education and scientific research of our municipality. We should pay great attention to developing their role. The municipal CPC Committee and Government will formulate relevant policy measures to actively help them solve problems in running schools, and enable them to give full play to their advantages, after having their autonomy in running schools expanded, to train more qualified personnel for our municipality, shoulder more tasks in economic construction, and in the research of science and technology, and social sciences, help other institutes in training teachers, establish new sciences, and make more contributions to developing the education, science, and technology of our municipality.

Second, we should expand the rights of higher educational schools in operating their own institutions. Efforts should be made to earnestly implement the "decision" of the central authorities with regard to the provisions on expanding the rights of higher educational schools in operating their own institutions. At present, a good job should be done in fulfilling the following tasks: 1. Schools have the right to sponsor training classes for others and recruit students at their own expense on the premise of fulfilling the state assignment with regard to student enrollment. b. Schools have the right to nominate candidates for vice presidents of schools and take charge of personnel changes involving other

cadres at all levels. In line with the relevant state provisions on the employment dismissal, and commendation and punishment of teachers, staff members and workers, they have the right to reduce the number of personnel and make decisions on establishing setups within the scope of staff. establishments and total wages that can be approved by the school departments. Schools have the right to make arrangements and use the funds approved annually by the school departments. Income exceeding the plans can be allocated and used by the schools in line with the provisions of their higher authorities. d. Schools have the right to make practical arrangements for appropriating investment in capital construction. The expansion of school rights will involve the readjustment of relationships with various fronts, during which it will be hard for us to avoid encountering different understandings. However, we must unify our thinking with the "decision of the central authorities. As for questions cropping up in expansion of rights, we should formulate concrete provisions in line with the spirit of conducting reforms. Only by making a success in this regard can we enhance the enthusiasm and vitality of higher educational schools and effectively accelerate the development of the educational cause.

Third, we should strengthen relationships among higher educational institutions as well as among these institutions and production and scientific research units and other social circles. Efforts should be made to continuously consolidate and develop the various associations between education and science and technology, and between education, science and technology, and production. We should conduct long-term, steady, and overall development in establishing associations in order to gear the associations toward socialist construction and to enable associations to serve socialist construction. Efforts should be made to make the newly built scientific institutes and units throughout the municipality into three-in-one bases of education, scientific research, and production. The municipal CPC Committee and the municipal People's Government plan to establish a leading group in charge of education and science and technology in order to enhance unified leadership and management over education and science and technology, to harmonize the work between them, and to unify study and guide the drive to conduct reforms in their systems.

Fourth, we should conduct reforms in the ideology, content, and methods of out-dated education and make efforts to upgrade educational quality.

Vigorously upgrading educational quality represents a very important task imposed on the various schools at all levels throughout the municipality. At present, a very important reason why the schools in the municipality are poor in quality is that the ideology, content, and methods of education cannot meet the need to train personnel for the program of building socialist modernization, and that the establishment of courses cannot meet the needs of economic construction and social development. The content of teaching cannot fully reflect the maximum number of new results of contemporary science and technology. The teaching methods, such as "forced-feeding" and "arranged measures," have not been fundamentally changed. Most teaching activities are unitary and inflexible and few of them are

practically connected with production and social reality. The demands in teaching are also unitary, and the problem whereby teaching methods cannot be adjusted for the different intelligence quotients of students has not been dealt with well.

In conducting reforms in the ideology, content, and methods of out-dated education, we should also upgrade the understanding of leading personnel at all levels and the broad masses of educational workers, and further bring about a change in educational ideology. By taking the "three faces" [san mian xiang] as a guide and the training of "four haves" [si you] personnel as a target, efforts should be made to corectly deal with the relationship between moral education and intellectual education, between theory and practice, between passing on knowledge and training work ability, and between the work of upgrading educational quality on large scale and the work of adjusting teaching methods to suit students with different intelligence quotients. We should conduct reforms in teaching management in order to achieve systematization, scientific methods, and modernization in teaching activities, and to bring into full play the enthusiasm of teaching personnel and students. Vigorously enhancing educational and scientific research work represents an important measure for achieving success in conducting reforms in education. At present, we should regard as an emphasis the major theories and issues set forth by the "decision" and should study new situations, answer new questions, and sum up new experiences by bearing in mind the reality of educational reforms. In order to make the basis of municipal education development scientific and to steadily explore the law of socialist education reflecting Chinese characteristics, the municipality has decided to establish the Tianjin Educational Science Institute.

5) We should strengthen the macro-control over educational undertakings.

At present, the management work of leading educational organs at all levels falls short of what is required to thoroughly develop the educational structural reform. For instance, the limits of management authority and duties of leading organs at all levels are not clear, and the control over major issues is ineffective, while that over specific affairs is too excessive and rigid. From now on, educational administrative and management departments at all levels should stress the macro-control over educational undertakings in line with their respective demands. For instance, they should conscientiously implement the principles and policies of the central authorities concerning educational work, should forecast the demand for skilled persons, should formulate the plans for developing educational undertakings, should arrange for and guide the educational structural reform, should develop schools of all types and levels in a comprehensive and coordinated manner, and should reajust the educational structure in a planned manner. At the same time, educational administrative and management departments at all levels should investigate and supervise the use of allocations for education, should appraise the work of schools and the quality of education, should map out plans for building teacher ranks, should staff and assess leading bodies, should strengthen and

improve ideological and political work, and so forth. Proceeding from the need to develop educational undertakings and readjust the educational structure, through penetrating and painstaking investigations and studies, all departments, commissions, and bureaus in charge of educational work should draw chear distinctions in their work and duties, and should formulate specific stipulations for their work so that they can each perform their duties well. To this end, all departments in charge of educational, planning, financial, personnel, capital construction, and labor affairs should gradually delegate powers to lower levels in the line with the "decision" of the central authorities and with the arrangements of the municipal CPC Committee and the municipal Peoples' Government, and should actually concentrate their energy on the macro-control over educational undertakings. All schools should be allowed to independently manage the affairs which are within the limits of their duties, and their autonomy should be respected.

Major Measures for Ensuring the Smooth Development of Educational Structural Reform

To realize the planning and tentative ideas for the municipal educational structural reform, we must strengthen and improve the party leadership over educational work, fully mobilize the initiative of the entire society and the vast number of educational workers, and provide an actual guarantee for the smooth development of educational structural reform in all fields. To this end, we should pay attention to the following ideas:

1) We should persistently give top priority to reform. To accomplish the municipal plans for educational work in the coming 5 years, a great quantity of work is needed in many fields. We should place reform before everything else. This means we must reform the educational work before we develop it. Leadens at all levels must apply the reformative ideology to all fields of educational work, correctly handle the relationship between reform and various other tasks, and promote the development of various other tasks with reform.

Persisting in reform, we must carry forward the spirit of advancing, despite difficulties, and the spirit of being bold in making innovations. At present, a major problem affecting reform is that some comrades, although they agree with reform, lack the courage to conduct reform because they feel the reform is too wide ranging and faces too many problems. Indeed, the educational structural reform is an arduous and complicated task. Over the past several years, a set of fixed models have been formed in the management system, and in the educational ideology, content, methods, and systems; and the people have already become accustomed to these fixed models. In reform, we should pay close attention to breaking with outmoded concepts and fostering new ideas. When reforming those aspects which have lagged behind the economic and social development, the old balance must be broken, new contradiction will emerge, and some difficulties will appear.

Reform is a process of doing away with the old and setting up the new. During this process, the two systems will exist simultaneously and will overlap and the situation will be very complicated. Meanwhile, we should note that educational reform is closely related to economic, scientific, and technological reforms which should be carried out in a coordinated manner. Therefore, leaders at all levels should understand that the entire reform is a process of exploration and blazing new trails. Anything that is conducive to developing educational undertakings, training personnel, and building a socialist educational system with Chinese characteristics should be adhered to. We should also pay attention to studying and solving problems which have cropped up and make continued efforts to push reform forward. Reforms that are related to the whole situation should be carried out under the unified arrangements of the CPC Central Committee, the municipal CPC Committee and government. However, reforms in a unit which may affect only a small area should be boldy carried out by the leaders at all levels if they are sure of success. By no means should they adopt a wait-and-see attitude.

While adhering to reform, we should implement the ideological line of seeking truth from facts. In doing so, we must combine the fundamental purpose, principles and policies, methods and steps of the educational structural reform stipulated by the central authorities with our specific situations. Education has its own law of development, therefore, we should not indiscriminately copy the reform experiences of others. Education of various descriptions and at various levels have their own features, and each and every school has its own foundation and conditions. Therefore, we should pay attention to studying these different situations in the course of reform and should not rush headlong into mass action or seek uniformity. While conducting education of various descriptions and at various levels, all schools should formulate their own plans and methods in line with the "decision" of the CPC Central Committee and the demands of the municipal CPC Committee and Government and in accordance with their specific situations.

To pensist in carrying out reform, we should also grasp a correct orientation. The educational departments should consider social benefit as the sole criterion for all activities, and resolutely implement the "decision" of the CPC Central Committee which points out that "the fundamental criterion for judging the work of any school is not to see the number of economic results it has achieved but to see the number and quality of talented personnel it has trained." If we firmly grasp this point, our reform will be developed and advanced along a correct direction. One thing which merits our attention at present is that some comrades have lopsidely understood reform. They think that reform means "creating more income." Therefore, they have concentrated their energies on opening up more financial avenues, thus affecting improvements in the quality of education. If we let such a situation go unchecked, education will depart from the correct course and go astray.

2) Education should be attended to by the entire party and be supported by the entire society.

The entire party should pay attention to education and the entire society should support education. These two are the basic conditions for accelerating China's educational development. Over the past 2 years, we have made gratifying achievements in making various fields in the municipality to care for and to support education, and we have scored remarkable results in carrying out such activity from the rural areas to the urban areas. The key to carrying out this activity tenaciously and to making it a common social practice is to further enhance the people's understanding of the social functions of education.

Technical progress, economic prosperity, and social development depend on talented personnel and the key to solving the issue of talented personnel is education. Such a point can be proven by the experiences of the world's economically developed countries. The present society is a society of knowledge. Science and technology have already extensively infiltrated into all spheres, and all material and cultural activities of the people and the society must depend on knowledge to progress and develop. The role of education has become more obvious in all quarters of society. For instance, in economic construction, education has played a decisive part in training technical and managerial personnel, in improving the quality of workers, in raising economic results, and in promoting the development of productive forces. In scientific and technological development, education can directly provide scientific research findings for the state economic construction, help foster scientific and technical personnel, and promote scientific and technological development. With regard to spiritual civilization, education is of great significance for cultivating people of a new type with ideals, morality, education, and a sense of discipline; for fostering fine morality and prevailing customs; and for improving civilization within society. We must comprehensively appraise and completely understand the significance of education, and conscientiously understand the profound implications of such phrases as "we must rely on education to conduct socialist construction." We must get rid of the idea of isolating education from the economy, the idea that educational development has nothing to do with us, and the idea of being eager for quick success and instant benefit without making an effort. The municipal CPC Committee and the municipal government expect everyone who shows concerns for the four modernizations and the well-being of the coming generations and every experienced leader with foresight and sagacity to pay attention to and support education. Party and government leaders at or above the district, county, and bureau levels should place the reform of the educational system as the main item on the agenda and pay attention to it constantly. [Word indistinct] and enthusiasm create conditions for the reform of the educational system, just as they have done with economic work. All enterprises, establishment and mass organizations should consolidate their chose contacts with schools and try every possible means to help improve conditions for running schools and ugrade educational quality. Because mobilizing the whole society to support educational development

is a newly emerging thing, leaders at all levels should play a key role in supporting the reform of the educational system and developing educational undertakings, and pay attention to summing up and the municipal government should examine the situation in which the society supports the educational development, and adopt various forms to commend the units and individuals that have scored notable achievements.

3) Schools should improve and strengthen the ideological and political work.

Improving and strengthening ideological and political work is an important task set forth at the National Conference of Party Delegates, a problem facing different categories of schools at different levels that requires urgent solution, and an important content of ensuring a successful reform of the educational system.

Viewed from the general situation, students at different categories of schools at different levels have good ideological understanding. They show concern for the destiny and future of the motherland, have deep love for the party and the socialist motherland, long for knowledge, are diligent in their studies, are determined to become talented persons, and have a strong desire to render service to the motherland and rejuvenate China. They are a generation full of promise and with great prospects. But we should notice the current tendencies of some young students lacking ideals, paying no attention to social morality, not abiding by discipline, or having no sense of general knowledge on law. Even a few students are seriously influenced by the ideological trend of bourgeois liberalization. Whether or not they have received education in schools, is a link in determining the education of youth and juveniles. Schools of different categories at different levels should take various measures that suit the special characteristics of youth and juveniles to conscientiously strengthen and improve the schools' ideological and political work. Schools should pay attention to the educational work in the following fields among youth and juveniles. Schools should persistently carry out education on the four basic principles; education on the communist ideals and outlook on life; education on the Marxist world outlook; education on morality, legality, discipline, and labor; and education on patriotism, internationalism, and revolutionary tradition. The classes in ideological theory, including classes in Marxist theory given by institutions of higher learning, classes on ideology and politics given by middle schools, and classes in ideological morality given by primary schools, are principal vehicles for systematically carrying out education on ideological theory among youth and juveniles, and are political factors for cultivating talented persons. Schools of all types and levels should, in line with the demands of the central authorities and the arrangements of the municipal CPC Committee, attend to the reform of the curricula and should, in the fields of curricula formulation, teaching content, and teaching methods, conduct lively, vivid, realistic, and appropriate education among youths and juveniles, so that the students will not only master modern scientific knowledge, but also have a correct political orientation and the spirit

of being ready to serve the people. In sum, through ideological and political education, schools should train the students to become a new generation of persons who are comprehensively developed morally, intellectually, and physically who have lofty ideas and moral integrity, and who are well-educated and self-disciplined. What merits our attention is that there still are such phenomena as one-sidedly seeking to have a large proportion of students enter higher schools, putting undue emphasis on intellectual education to the neglect of moral education, merely paying attention to key schools to the neglect of general schools, and paying attention to the small number of "outstanding" students but not to the majority. All these problems should be resolved in the course of conducting educational reform.

Because they constitute an important force in conducting political and ideological education among students, teachers are duty-bound to conduct ideological education among students. The lectures, speeches, and deportment of teachers will directly or indirectly affect the formation of students' outlook on life and on the world and will exert an imperceptible influence on students' thinking. Given this significance, teachers' influence cannot be replaced by that of the full-time political work cadres of schools. All schools must pay attention to carrying out ideological and political work among the vast number of teachers, and should give full play to their role as mainstays in education in the schools. All teachers should shoulder the heavy task of not only importing knowledge but also educating students, should strive to overcome the tendency of "putting undue" emphasis on importing knowledge to the neglect of educating students," should apply ideological and political education to teaching and various other activities, and should affect and educate students with their own exemplary behavior.

At present, schools of all types and levels should continue to conduct education on the current situation and the policies on current events in line with the demands of the CPC Central Committee and the municipal CPC Committee. This constitutes an important measure for safeguarding and developing political unity and stability as well as a major task in the political and ideological work of schools. The vast number of cadres, teachers, and students should be guided to conscientiously study and profoundly comprehend the guidelines of the National Conference of Party Delegates. They should also be informed of the excellent political and economic situation of our municipality and our country, the tremendous achievements on all fronts, and the soundness of the party principles and policies. Meanwhile, they should be informed of the existing problems, difficulties, and defects as well as the policies and measures adopted by the CPC Central Committee to solve these problems so that they can have a correct understanding of the current situation and define their direction for advancement. The broad masses of teachers and students should not only safeguard the unity and stability of schools, but also make due contributions to the stability and unity of the entire society. Recently, some municipal leading cadres have gone deep into some schools to discuss matters and exchange opinions with teachers and students. Such a practice

has been well received by the vast number of teachers and students. It is hoped that leaders at all levels, leaders of various schools in particular, will go deep into the grassroots units to meet with the masses and answer their questions. From now on, all units should regard education on the current situation and the current policies as a system for ideological and political work, and strive to uphold this system.

In strengthening the ideological and political work, we should also pay attention to building a powerful and effective contingent of political and ideological workers. We should educate political work cadres of schools to ardently love their work; should solve their problems with regard to political treatment, employment, and daily life; and should maintain the stability of the contingent of political work cadres. Those incompetent political work cadres should be readjusted in a timely manner. We should establish and improve a political and ideological work system among various party, government, trade union, CYL, and students' organizations in order to develop a situation in which all persons engage in ideological and political work. We should establish and improve various regulations and systems for ideological and political work. According to the situation and the ideological characteristics among teachers and students, we should improve our work methods and not only carry on and develop the fine tradition of the party in conducting ideological and political work, but also display the spirit of creating something new. Through summing up and popularizing good experience, we should continuously explore new roads and methods of conducting ideological and political work in the new historic period.

4) We should build a contingent of teachers that is large enough and qualified and will achieve a stable development.

Building a teachers' contingent represents a capital construction project in educational undertakings and an important guarantee for fulfilling various tasks set forth by the "decision" of the central authorities. The leadership at all levels must regard the work of building a teachers' contingent as a decisive link in developing educational undertakings and grasp the work earnestly, successfully, and in a down-to-earth manner.

In building a teachers' contingent, we should first do a good job in building the contingent of teachers in elementary education, which represents the premise of generalizing the 9-year compulsory education and upgrading the quality of personnel of various kinds at all levels. The teachers' colleges and schools are the major fronts of training teachers. Therefore, we must regard the work of successfully conducting the training of teachers as a strategic emphasis in carrying out education as a whole. A good job should be done in conducting reforms in the training of teachers in order to further straighten out the direction of operating schools, and to effectively serve the program of conducting the 9-year compulsory education, upgrading the quality of elementary education, and building a teachers' contingent. Efforts should be made to further improve the municipal systems for the training of teachers and to first meet the demands, with

regard to either funds on capital construction investment, in developing the training of teachers. A good job should be done in conducting training classes for currently employed teachers and upgrading their quality in order. to improve, as soon as possible, the situation in which a number of teachers cannot be competent in their current posts. In holding training classes for teachers, we should give priority to training the currently employed teachers and pay attention to answering the quality of training and seeking practical effects. Efforts should be made to assign outstanding lecturers in charge of the training classes and to refrain from having unqualified lecturers train those who are also unqualified. Meanwhile, attention should be paid to preventing the practice of one-sidedly looking at "educational and school background" only, indulging in formalism, and employing trickery. As to those who have long experience in teaching activities and a farily good standard in teaching, we should not appraise their seniority simply in line with their educational and schooling background. Efforts should be made to study and map out concrete measures for appraising the teaching standard and ability of teachers and to give certificates to those who are qualified. Recently, the State Educational Commission held a work conference with the participation of middle and elementary school teachers throughout the country. We will hold a special meeting on implementing the spirit of the work conference and on studying and formulating measures for enhancing the construction of middle and elementary school teachers' ranks.

According to the contemporary characteristics of the rapid development in science and technology, a steady emergence of new courses, and the increasing interrelationship among various courses, the higher educational schools must pay attention to achieving a success in encouraging teachers to engage in further study. Proceeding from their actual situation, they should map out plans and measures for holding training classes for teachers, upgrading the teaching and adademic standards of teachers step by step, and improving their ability to deal with practical problems. A good job should be done in paying attention to training the vanguard personnel engaging in research. Efforts should be made to find personnel who are worth training among the middle-aged and young teachers and to create conditions for enhancing their training work and establishing various echelons or ranks of researchers. A good job should also be done in building the ranks of teachers engaged in vocational and technological education, adult education, and early childhood education.

In building the ranks of teachers, we must uphold the orientation of being both expert and red. While upgrading the professional quality of teachers, efforts should be made to vigorously upgrade their political quality. Attention should be paid, from beginning to end, to organizing and leading teachers to study Marxist theory and the party's line, principles, and policies; to foster a communist and correct outlook on life and the world; to upgrade their consciousness in upholding the four basic principles in order to foster lofty ideology and morality and to combat the unhealthy bourgeois influence of liberalization and idea of "money being above any thing else;" and to foster an educational ideology that can meet the needs of "three faces" [san mian xiang] in order to carry on the revolutionary

spirit of making contributions to the socialist education cause, to vigorously explore and grasp the law of socialist education, and to train these people's teachers to be filled with both morality and ability.

Doing a good job in continuously implementing the policy on intellectuals is important to stabilizing and strengthening the ranks of teachers. At present, the main job of the educational departments, in the course of implementing the policy on intellectuality is to further mobilize the enthusiasm of the broad masses of teachers and to fully display their role. Teachers are a force we must rely on in the course of the educational structural reform. We should conscientiously listen to their opinions and mobilize them to fulfill various reform tasks. We should vigorously recruit outstanding teachers who meet the requirements for party membership and continue to solve the problem concerning the separation of married couples in line with the policy stipulations, gradually resolve their difficulties in housing, and improve their working and living conditions. We should do a good job in assessing the professional titles of teachers in line with the relevant stipulations of the central leading group for assessing professional titles. We should strive to raise the social status of teachers, and continue to deeply carry out activities on respecting teachers and paying attention to education, so that teaching work will become one of the most respected professions.

5) We should strengthen the ideological and organizational building and the workstyle of the leading bodies.

The deep development of the educational structural reform has set higher demands on the leading bodies at all levels. Building the educational and administrative departments as well as the leading bodies of var ous kinds of schools at various levels in line with the four requirements for cadres is the key to promoting the reform of the educational structure.

Since 1983, our municipality has gradually readjusted the leading bodies at all levels of the educational departments. Judging from the general situation, the educational departments have done much during the past few years and have scored great achievements in implementing the party's educational policies and in reforming the educational system. The majority of the leading bodies are full of fighting strength. However, we should also note that some problems still exist among the leading bodies at all levels. Some leading bodies are advanced in age. It is hard for them to undertake arduous and heavy routine work. Some leading bodies are irrational in structure, which has affected the display of collective wisdom. A small number of leading bodies are listless and their fighting strength is weak. Disunity among the leadership cores has resulted in great waste of their fighting strength. It will be hard for a locality to successfully carry out the educational structural reform if it fails to solve the problems of the leading bodies. The party committees of the educational departments at all levels should continue to readjust their leading bodies with strenuous efforts. The general principle of this work is that there should

not be a sudden large-scale advance and retreat of the leading bodies and the readjustment should be carried out vigorously and steadily in the course of carrying out party rectification, educational structural reform, and routine work. In readjustment, we should pay attention to gradually forming a ladder-shaped structure [Ti xing jie qou 2748 1748 4814 2845], rationally providing all kinds of talented personnel, and improving the overall fighting strength of the leading bodies. We should select and promote the outstanding young and middle-aged cadres who have emerged in the course of the educational structural reform to leading posts at all levels and should help them to become tough within a short period time. One thing we must point out is that in the course of readjusting the leading bodies, we should not indiscriminately promote those who are poor in ideology and organizational ability and who cannot work in harmony with other comrades. All incompetent leading personnel must be readjusted in a timely manner.

Attending to the ideological building of the leading bodies, we must, at present, mainly conduct education on the party spirit, party style, and party discipline. From now until the first half of next year, the leading bodies of various educational units should concentrate a certain period of time on grasping this work. The units that are carrying out party rectification should carry out such work in the course of party rectification. While carrying out this educational activity, all leading comrades should conscientiously examine, in line with their actual ideological and working situations, whether they have fostered a firm communist ideology, adhered to the purpose of serving the people well, really displayed their vanguard and exemplary role as good party member-cadres, and have a strong sense of organization and discipline and a correct party style. The education on the current situation and policies and the education on ideals and discipline have been carried out among the broad masses of teachers and students. Leading bodies at all levels should set high and strict demands on themselves and take the lead in carrying out the education in these regards. Higher levels should set an example to lower levels while leaders should set an example to the masses. The CPC Committees at all levels, in particular, major responsible comrades should personally attend to the education on party spirit, party style, and party discipline at the lower levels on a responsibility basis. They should conscientiously investigate and strictly handle the unhealthy practices of taking advantage of one's functions to seek private gains. We should implement the party's principle of democratic centralism, persist in the party's regular activities, conscientiously carry out criticism and self-criticism, resist various unhealthy tendencies, and correct weakness and mistakes in our work.

In his speech to the National Educational Work Conference, Comrade Deng Xiaoping set forth a new idea of leadership in the new situation. He pointed out that "leadership is service." We held that leaders should be permeated with the idea of "service" in their thinking, practical work, and workstyle. Leaders should consciously improve their leadership in order to render good service. Leaders at all levels should utter fewer idle talks but do more solid work. By establishing contacts with schools, departments, or classes, leaders of the educational department and

secretaries and presidents of different categories of schools should hold heart-to-heart talks with teachers and students to understand their situation of the educational reform and the educational work, and to timely help them solve practical problems. Leaders should show concern for the people's livelihood and firmly, carefully, and practically attend to the rear-service work for schools. In order to render better service, leaders should carry forward the spirit of actively doing work and bravely taking responsibility, and try every possible means to solve the difficulties and problems in their work. Leaders must not avoid contradictions, shirk responsibility, or put off their work. In line with the demands set forth at the National Conference of Party Delegates, we should strengthen the study of Marxist theory. No matter how busy we are, we should find time to conscientiously study in order to upgrade our theoretical quality and improve our leadership.

Reforming the educational system and developing and enlivening our municipality's educational undertakings is an honorary, arduous task ahead of us as well as the common wish of the 8 million people of the whole municipality. In response to the great call of the CPC Central Committee on "working together for a splendid future," we should fully mobilize the broad masses of cadres, people, and educational workers to work together to build Tianjin into a city with advanced education.

/12640 CSO: 4005/385 NORTH REGION

TIANJIN'S LI RUIHUAN ON EDUCATIONAL DEVELOPMENT

SK071030 Tianjin TIANJIN RIBAO in Chinese 9 Dec 85 pp 1, 3

[Summing-up speech by Li Ruihuan, deputy secretary of the Tianjin Municipal CPC Committee and mayor of Tianjin Municipality, at the Tianjin Municipal educational work conference on 4 December]

[Text] On behalf of the municipal CPC Committee and the municipal government, Comrade Tan Showen delivered a report on "Conscientiously Implement the Central Decision on Educational Reform and Strive to Build Tianjin Into an Educationally Advanced City" at the opening ceremony of the educational work conference. Through discussions, participants held that this report had proceeded from the basic guidelines of the central decision on educational reform and conformed to our municipality's actual conditions, and the plans and measures set forth in this report were positively reliable and practically feasible. Simultaneously, participants gave some good opinions. After the conference, we should further discuss these opinions. We may say that, through this conference, the flighting goal. basic ways, general steps, and principal measures for developing our municipality's educational undertakings have been further defined. I expect that comrades on all fronts, comrades of the educational circles in particular, should conscientiously implement the central decision on educational reform, timely sum up experiences in the course of practice, and ceaselessly perfect the educational system.

Last August we set forth an issue of mobilizing the entire society to show concern for and support education in order to develop the educational undertakings. All fronts, all trades, and professions have positively responded to the call of the municipal CPC Committee and the municipal government. Thanks to their speedy action, a campaign for supporting education has been upheld in the entire society in a short period of time. More and more comrades began to understand the great and far-reaching significance of this. A tendency that the entire society is warmly caring for and supports education has been formed. We are very gratified over this. However, we must notice that some comrades, including some leading cadres, doubt whether or not they should mobilize the force of the entire society to support education, and whether society's support for education is an expedient measure or a basic principle. Thus, we must have a further

unified understanding of this and sum up the work done at the previous stage. So, I am going to offer some opinions on society's support for education and on relevant issues:

1. We Must Successively Run Education In Order To Rejuvinate China

The reason why we regard education as an overall strategic task and we should mobilize the force of the entire society to show concern for and support education is that the development of educational undertakings is of direct importance to our economic development, social progress, cultural prosperity, and the vitality of our nation and our people. Comrade Xiaoping pointed out at the national educational work conference: "Our economy will possibly reach the level of the developed countries' economy by the 100th anniversary of the PRC's founding. One of the bases is that we will be able to promote our educational undertakings, upgrade our country's scientific and technological level, and foster millions of talented personnel of different categories at different levels in this period." Comrade Xiaoping regards educational development as one of the bases for taking an economic leap and catching up with the world's advanced economic levels. We must approach the work of educational development from this high plane. Central leading comrades have spoken much on the strategic and far-reaching significance of the development of educational undertakings. We must conscientiously study and understand their words. Today, I want to talk about the real urgency and the great importance of promoting educational development in line with the actual conditions of the current economic and social lives.

Upgrading economic results is a basic principle for our economic construction as well as key work to which we have paid close attention over the past few years. We have made progress in this regard. But viewed from the overall situation, the progress has been made at a slower pace. We still have difficulties in developing education. Although both Tianiin and Shanghai are coastal industrial cities and their geographical conditions and natural resources are similar, Tianjin still lags behind Shanghai in terms of economic results. The quality of our products is much lower than those of Shanghai. Last year 115 products from Shanghai won gold and silver medals, but only 58 from Tianjin won such medals. Why does Tianjin lag behind by such a big margin? Was our major ideology incorrect? Did our workers and staff members fail to work hard? No, it was neither. This was mainly because our contingent of workers and staff members fell short of those of Shanghai in terms of the cultural, scientific, and technological quality and the intellectual structure. In Shanghai the number of scientific and technological workers among state-owned units account for 4.42 percent of its total population, while in Tianjin the population is only 2.33 percent. Meanwhile, the average cultural and technological level of workers in Shanghai is also much higher than that of Tianjin. Owing to the different quality of managerial personnel and operators, the same equipment, the same technological process, and the same raw materials will produce differentquality products and different production efficiency. From the above

comparison, we can reach the following conculsion: Without the vigorous development of education, and refusing to napidly bring up a large number of people with various kinds of professional skills and laborers with knowledge, techniques, and rich work experiences, there will be no advanced technologies, management, and operations, nor quality products and relatively good economic efficiency.

Here I want to speak more about the management and operation of enterprises. In his proposal for drawing up the "Seventh 5-Year Plan," Comrade Ziyang "Enterprises in our country are backward in technology, further, backward in management. During the "Seventh 5-Year Plan" period we should conduct technological reform which is necessary. But viewing the practical situation, it is more urgent and practical to improve and strengthen management and to improve the management and operational levels." Backwardness in management pointed out by Comrade Ziyang is very serious in Tianjin. Over the past few years, although some units advanced in management and operation, the majority of enterprises still conduct management in accordance with their old experiences. In the past, under the highly concentrated economic management system, an enterprise was praised as good so long as it fulfilled its production tasks assigned by the higher authorities. Nowadays, however, under the condition of implementing the socialist planned commodity economy, and under the acute competition on markets, an enterprise will find it difficult to exist, still less develop itself, if it continues to follow the beaten path, refuses to conduct market forecast and master market information, refuses to develop production in line with social demands, and refuses to carry out scientific and modern managerial methods. There are many reasons for the poor competitiveness of some of our products. An important reason is poor management. Some enterprises' products are unsalable due to the lack of information and errors in management policies and decisions. Some products are unsalable due to the poor quality resulting from the lack of overall quality control. The poor competitiveness of some products results from the confused management over materials and finance leading to a serious waste and high cost. The consumption of raw materials and energy for some major products of the municipality has been relatively high originally, while at present, it seems to rise even more. Comparing the first half of this year with that of last year, among the 95 products managed by the municipality, 33 had their energy consumption go up, accounting for 34.7 percent of the total. We understand that our management is backward, and we have actually made great efforts to consolidate enterprises over the past few years. But why have we failed to make big progress? In the final analysis, this is because of the lack of skilled managerial personnel. The central authorities have demanded that large and medium-sized enterprises staff themselves with chief engineers, chief economists, and chief accountants in addition to staff plant directors and CPC Committee secretaries. But many enterprises in the municipality have not yet staffed themselves with such personnel. The central authorities have demanded that we strengthen economic accounting and calculate input and output. But many enterprises in our municipality do not even have accountants. All of these facts have shown that the key

to having our enterprises achieve modernization and win a victory in competitions at both home and abroad lies in accelerating the page of training talented personnel by vigorously developing education and building large ranks of cadres in charge of business and management on various frants, which are full of coordinative networks and can meet the need of the program of building socialist modernization.

Enforcing the open policy for foreign countries represents a long-term policy of the country. Over the past few years our municipality has made a large step in this regard and made a breakthrough in the development of foreign trade, utilization of outside funds, introduction of advanced technology, and construction of the economic development zone. However, the municipality has encountered a large number of new problems, of which employing talented personnel has been the main one. The foreign trade front has had more than 20,000 various personnel who have generally worked hard, boldly overcome their difficulties, earnestly studied their professional work, and have rapidly achieved improvement in their abilities. However, the knowledge structure and professional standards on the front as a whole still cannot meet the needs of the current situation due to historical development. Of these comrades on the front, almost half of them have the cultural standard at or below the junior middle school level and quite a large number of comrades have not received specialized training in their professions. Although a number of backbone cadres have had more experience in work, and their average age is on the high side. Such a state of affairs has often caused low efficiency in work and shortcomings as well. Enforcing the open policy for foreign countries means that our economy should enter the international markets and engage in international competition. In the final analysis, such competition means that of talented personnel. If we fail to have a foundation of highly developed education and to steadily train a large number of specialized and talented personnel group by group, it will be hard for us to avoid suffering losses, come to grief, and result in failure. We have drawn many lessons from the experiences gained by foreign countries in this regard.

Introducing foreign advanced technology represents a strategic measure to accelerate the pace of developing the domestic economy. If the quality of domestic culture is low, it will be hard for us to achieve better results only depending on the introduction of foreign advanced technology. Of countries on the world, Japan has been a successful model in introducing outside funds and technology in order to develop its domestic economy. The Japanese people not only have introduced the most new technology from Eruope and America and made the best use of it, but also have achieved rapid development by adopting the newly-introduced technology and creating something new from it. As a matter of fact, the success scored by Japan in introducing outside advanced technology represents the one it has made in national education. At the end of World War II the Japanese people were in very difficult straits economically and did not have enough food to eat. However, Japan enforced compulsory education among the elementary schools, made compulsory education among the junior

middle schools in the 1950's and among the senior middle schools in the 1960's, and brought about the upgrading of the cultural standards of the reserve labor forces by half an educational grade each decade. They have also grasped the education of on the job personnel and of giving educational opportunities to all people during their life so that they can continuously renew their knowledge. In judging from negative lessons, although a number of developing countries have spent much money on introducing outside technology, they often can not master advanced technology because of their backward situation in education and their shortage of talented personnel. As a result, they not only have not achieved greater development in their domestic economy, but also have become heavily in debt and can hardly make it. The examples mentioned above with regard to both positive and negative lessons merit our pondering.

The issue of how to enhance urban management and to upgrade the level of civilization represents the current and prominent question of large cities throughout the country. All urban conditions, such as construction plans, city appearance, public health, public order, the traffic situation, and service quality, are directly connected with their own educational standards success or failure in this regard depends to a large extent on the height or bowness of the people's cultural quality. Comrades who have visited the developed countries have a prominent feeling in which their sanitation conditions are better than ours. A city that has a population of 1 million can hardly be found where waste paper and garbage is scattered and spit traces remain. In this regard, we have lagged We have exerted strenuous efforts and tried many ways to far behind. forbid spitting wantonly and achieved very little results. At present, many people have great complaints about the service quality of the commercial and service trades. If we analyze this situation meticulously, we will find out that this is a problem concerning the cultural quality of the people. In another word, it is an educational problem.

Ours is a socialist country. To build socialism with Chinese characteristics, we must not just pay attention to invigorating the economy, developing science, and vitalizing culture but must also enable the people to have lofty ideals, morality and sentiments, united and friendly relations, and good social conduct. That means we must build a high-level socialist spiritual civilization. Since the 3d Plenary Session of the 11th CPC Central Committee we have scored remarkable achievements in building the two civilizations. However, judging from the present situation, there are still many problems in building spiritual civilization. The unhealthy trends existing in the party and society, such as abusing one's power to seek personal gain, placing personal interests and money above everything, and engaging in extravagance and waste are very serious. Some people have even become grafters and embezzlers. These unhealthy trends have corroded the whole society. To solve this problem, on the one hand, we should conscientously carry out party rectification in line with the plans of the central authorities, strengthen ideological and political work, and deal severe blows to illegal

and criminal activities. On the other hand, we should grasp school education. Lenin pointed out: "It is impossible to build a communist society in a country with lots of illiterate persons." "Only by enriching our minds with the wealth created by mankind -- knowledge -- can we become communists." All schools of our socialist country should conduct education on communist ideology and pay simultaneous attention to the development of moral, intellectual, and physical qualities in addition to disseminating scientific and cultural knowledge and should train the young people into a new generation with ideals, morality, general knowledge and a sense of discipline. Recently our municipality has witnessed a rise in the crime rate among juveniles. According to an analysis made by the relevant departments, the crime rate is directly related to cultural standards. The lower the cultural level, the higher the crime rate. Some criminals said that they had received junior middle school education. However, they did not even know how to write the characters for "junior middle school." Some criminals are so ignorant that no ordinary man can understand them. At a seminar held in June last year on comprehensively dealing with criminal problems, I touched on eight measures for comprehensively tackling these problems. One of the measures was to popularize scientific and cultural knowledge and to eliminate ignorance and backwardness. From this, we can see that education has played a very important part in the course of building the socialist spiritual civilization. We should first grasp education for primary and middle school students as well as for pre-school-age children and enable them to cultivate the good moral character and habits of being civilized and polite, observing discipline, showing concern for the collective, cherishing public property, and finding it a pleasure to help others since their childhood. We should use their exemplary acts to stimulate and influence the whole society. If we achieve this, the social conduct of the whole society will be greatly changed.

Summing up the above, we can conclude that pushing education forward is a measure for solving the current problem of acute shortage of talented personnel and a plan of vital lasting importance in making the country prosperous. Our comrades should have such foresight and sagacity.

2. To Run Education Well, It Is Necessary to Form the Social Practice of Respecting Teachers and Paying Attention to Education

We must have many conditions and have done much in order to push education forward. One of the important problems which we must not neglect is to fully mobilize and display the strength of all quarters, make the whole society care for and support education, turn such work into a common practice, a habit and a system, and enable education to develop through mutual social support and interaction. The practice of making the whole society support education is an invevitable requirement for educational development. There should be no exception whatsoever at all times and in all countries. Taking higher education of the United States as an example, educational spending provided by the government only accounts for 48.3 percent, and that provided by society accounts

- for 51.7 percent. Therefore, under poor educational conditions, our country needs to be supported by society in education. Even if conditions become better, we should still stress the support given by society in this regard. In a sense, the standard of educational development is decided by the extent of social support and attention.
- 1. Only by mobilizing the entire society to support education can we create favorable conditions for achieving rapid development in educational undertakings. Education is an extensive social phenomenon. particular, modern education is getting closer and closer to society, the economy, and science and technology. On the other hand, educational results are shared by society as a whole. All these characteristics have shown that education is inevitably an undertaking supported by society as a whole. At present we have paid much attention to education, and our country has also invested as much as possible in developing education. However, our country's current standard in developing the economy is not high and the country has much work to be done in various fields. Therefore, it is impossible for the country to spend much money on saturating the demands of educational development. To push education forward and to get rid of the vicious circle mutually caused by the backward situation in both the economy and education, it is imperative for us to change our former practice in which the state runs the whole show in education and to mobilize all social forces, such as financial and material resources and other fields, to support education. the correct way to successfully deal with the relationship between the state in charge of operating schools and the social forces that should be mobilized in supporting education. In launching a social campaign of supporting education, a large number of urban enterprises and establishments, and units throughout the municipality have carried on cooperative programs with their neighboring middle and elementary schools and fixed their work of support in order to help them deal with the longstanding, big, and difficult problems, such as repairing school buildings, leveling play grounds, improving rest rooms, building sheds and washing facilities, and helping to buy teaching equipment. The rural villages have also made a big step in this regard on the 1984 basis in which they raised more than 42 million yuan of funds, repaired and built 430,000 square meters of school buildings, and bought and repaired 130,000 sets of desks and chairs. As of the end of October 1985, the suburban districts and counties also raised 23 million yuan in funds, repaired or overhauled 341 middle and elementary school buildings, built or rebuilt 114 school laboratories, and helped 651 middle and elementary schools buy or renew their teaching equipment. In a positive assessment, the disposition of so many problems within such a short period among the schools cannot be made by only depending on the state.
- 2. Only by mobilizing the entire society to support education can we truly upgrade the social position of teachers. The educational undertaking has not been put on an important place due to the longstanding advocacy of "taking class struggle as the key link." During the "Great Cultural Revolution," the people's attitude toward education went

to extremes and the people negated knowledge and did away with education, bringing about crushing damage to educational undertakings and serious persecution to the broad masses of educational workers. At present the idea of looking down on education, knowledge, and talented personnel has not been thoroughly eliminated and problems concerning the social position of teachers also has not been dealt with. The broad masses of educational workers have many complaints about this. In dealing with this problem we should depend on ideological education on the one hand, and have the people understand education while encountering with educational questions and upgrade their understanding on the importance of education. The reason why we have regarded as a big event the work of mobilizing society to support education is not only in order to help the schools deal with some practical problems, but also in order to overcome the longstanding social prejudice against teachers and foster the fine social morale of respecting teachers through these support activities. Over the past few months, leaders and workers of some departments and units have gone to schools to get in touch with the school faculties and their practical teaching work. They have learnt more deeply through experiences about the difficulties in training talented personnel and the hard work of teachers, and they have greatly changed their concepts. The people have universally reflected that they should pay attention to education, respect teachers, and consider supporting education as their bounden responsibility. Some school comrades reported that now it is more easy for them to manage things because they are being supported everywhere. Recently, the municipal government has called for improving the logistics work of universities. The various relevant departments have become more active and enthusiastic in providing conveniences for schools, showing an obvious change in their workstyle as compared with the past. Some people said that such a change has resulted from the act of supporting education by society and the municipality's recent efforts to mobilize the whole society to support education. Along with the practice of respecting teachers and paying attention to education and the gradual changes in the people's concepts of knowledge and talented personnel, some units have paid more attention to rationally using talented personnel and played a better part in strengthening intellectual development and further implementing the policy on intellectuals.

3. Only by mobilizing the whole society to support education can we further stimulate and mobilize the socialist enthusiasm of the broad masses of teachers. To carry out reform and develop educational undertakings, we must mobilize the enthusiasm of all quarters, and fully displaying mobilizing the enthusiasm of teachers is a decisive link. In this respect, social support for education has played an obvious part in boosting the teachers' enthusiasm. Leaders of enterprises and establishments have gone deeply to schools to conduct investigations and research, to work in schools, and to lead the workers to give voluntary services without asking for any special treatment of remuneration; the commercial and service departments have taken the initiative in serving schools and teachers, and delivering briquets and

vegetables to them; the neighborhood residents have enthusiastically helped teachers solve housekeeping problems; and the parents of students have educated their children to love their schools and respect their teachers. The broad masses of teachers have sensed that their social status has been enhanced. They said sincerely that the educational trends have never been so good before and that spring has come on the educational front. The broad masses of teachers have further enhanced their sense of responsibility, honor and mission and their working enthusiasm has been unprecedentedly boosted. Some teachers who worked discontentedly and asked for work transfers have recalled their applications. Many comrades on leave returned to schools to prepare for their lessons ahead of schedule. A new atmosphere of working hard and making progress vigorously has emerged in most schools.

Thanks to the fruitful results of winning social support and the universal support of the people for education, the broad masses of people have witnessed gratifying changes on the educational front and they are grateful to see that their children can have better chance of receiving education. Some leading cadres have be ome to know that today's young students are the reserve contingents of enterprises and that supporting education is aimed at supporting socialist modernization contingents and the enterprises themselves. Their enthusiasm in supporting education has been boosted unceasingly. Following Comrade Han Jingtian's cash donation to support education, many vivid deeds on enthusiastically supporting education have emerged in the municipality. A comrade who has been working in education for a long time said: "Such a situation has resulted from the municipality's efforts to mobilize the people to support education. Such a situation cannot be bought with money."

3. The Bractice of Making Society Support Education Should Be Carried Out Perseveringly and Be Developed Deeply

We have scored great achievements in making society support education. However, we still have to make improvements in many fields because this is a new task. At present, we can just say that we are at a good beginning. We should not be contented with the present situation. We should improve the methods of leadership, work in a down-to-earth manner, and carry out such activity in a better way.

1. All related units should conscientiously investigate and sum up the work at the previous stage, and should consolidate and develop the achievements in giving support to fixed units. We should organize forces and adopt measures to rapidly support those items which should be put have not yet been supported. Meanwhile, the support should be improved constantly in terms of content and forms. Because superiority and potentials vary from unit of support should be many and varied. For instance, some units can organize scientists, technicians and professional personnel to help schools train foreign language, fine arts, and technical teachers; some units can select and assign outstanding workers and staff

members to serve as instructors of young pioneers and after-school activities counsellors in order to strengthen education on ideals and discipline and open up the "secondary class:" some units can provide schools with fieldwork places where teachers and students are allowed to participate in necessary production and labor work to carry out scientific experiments in order to improve teaching results; some units can help schools initiate school-run plants and conduct work-study programs; some units can cooperate with educational departments or schools to run professional and technical schools or establish additional professional and technical courses; some units can provide convenience for teachers by means of their own welfare facilities so that they can help teachers solve some difficulties in daily life; and some units, if possible, can provide advice and information for the educational reforms of schools. In sum, educational support should be more substantial in content, more varied in forms, and more remarkable in results.

- 2. All units should render realistic services to schools in line with their professional work. Because the educational undertakings affect all fields in society, all trades and professions may contribute to the development of educational undertakings. Whenever there are some educational problems, all units should give first consideration to them and actively solve them. In order to help schools run their canteens well, various grain and foodstuff departments should do their best to improve the supply work. Some vegetable and aquatic products bases can directly contact the schools. All designing and construction departments which undertake school building projects should strive to fulfill their tasks on schedule and in good quality so that these projects can be used by schools in proper time. All economic and professional departments and all enterprises and establishments should provide higher learning and secondary vocational and technical schools with convenience and conditions to organize practice production, to conduct social investigation, to go on on-the-spot visits, and to do graduation designing work. Scientific, technological and economic departments should support universities and colleges to conduct scientific research, to link teaching with production and scientific research, and to foster the students' ability to solve practical problems. Propaganda, cultural, publishing and judicial departments should actively support and help schools to strengthen education on the current situation, policies, ideals, discipline and the legal system in order to achieve success in building spiritual civilization. In sum, all departments and units should bring their educational items into line with their work plans, pay attention to implementing these educational items, conduct regular check-ups, and regard the development of educational work as an important content to judge their overall achievements.
- 3. We should foster the idea of giving long-term support to education and strive to systemize and regularize such support. Comrade Wan Li pointed out: "Education should be grasped assiduously and perseveringly, rather than giving it up halfway." In supporting education, society should

also do like this. Efforts should be made to overcome such an erroneous idea of regarding support to education as temporary work and support on one occasion being enough. Water resources bureaus have regarded support to education as a protracted major task, and have comprehensively supported schools to conduct reform and improve teaching quality by giving consideration to the long-term interests and beginning with the immediate needs. Their experiences are worthy of emulation and popularization. All units which support the education should have their long-term calculations and plans and a set of feasible measures, and should assign some leading comrades to grasp this work in order to regularize and systemize the work of giving support to education and to develop the work assiduously and perseveringly.

- 4. Families and society should cooperate with schools in after-school education. It is a job of the whole society to cultivate youngsters into persons of a new type with ideals, morality education and a sense of discipline. Family education, school education, and social education should closely cooperate with each other. Parents are the children's first tutors. Parents' manners, statements and actions, and their ways to discipline and educate children have a great influence upon the growth of youngsters and children. "We should put the blame on fathers if they bear children without educating them." Parents should regard it as their bounden duty to society as well as a specific content of supporting education to educate their children well in order to provide society with more talented persons with ideals, morality, education, and a sense of discipline. Such mass organizations as units, trade unions, women's federations, and CYL organizations should be concerned over the healthy growth of youngsters, provide them with various activities, and organize them to carry out physically and mentally healthy recreational and sports activities. All propaganda, cultural, and publication departments should regard social benefit as the only target, while the enterprise subordinate to these departments should regard it as their highest target. With a high degree of political responsibility and immense zeal, the units that create spiritual products, including press, books, television, radio, movies, drama, music, and art, should disseminate patriotism, socialism, and communism among youngsters and help them foster lofty ideals and upgrade their morality and educational level. In short, we should create a fine social environment that is conducive to the healthy growth of youngsters and children. This will greatly support school education.
- 4. The Educational Circles Should Clearly Understand the Situation and Take Advantage of the Situation to Develop Educational Undertakings

All trades and professions have created favorable conditions for vigorously developing educational undertakings. However, in the final analysis, we must rely on comrades of the educational circles to develop educational undertakings, though all trades and professions support the educational development. The CPC Central Committee has set forth definite guiding principles and blueprints for reforming the educational system. The municipality has made specific plans for implementing these guiding

principles and blueprints. At present a campaign of society supporting educational development has been upheld in the municipality. Just like some comrades have said, the educational front is at a golden age. Comrades of the educational circles must clearly understand the current situation and take advantage of the situation to develop educational undertakings.

Tianjin has made progress and notable achievements in educational work over the past few years. A group of advanced models have [word indistinct]. They have made great contributions to the two civilizations. After exchanging opinions with comrades on the educational front, we have the same feeling. The educational front is rather withdrawn as compared with other fronts. The educational front fails to meet the needs of the development of the situation in many fields. There are many objective reasons. no denying the fact that some leading comrades on the educational front are not vigorous enough. Some units play for time instead of handling the affairs that can be handled. Some affairs with good conditions have been handled in an ordinary manner. As the whole society has placed great expectations on the educational circles, comrades of the educational circles should replay the people for their support with new notable achievements in order to further enhance their enthusiasm for supporting educational development. We must make efforts to avoid deflating the people's enthusiasm for supporting educational development. For this reason, I expect the comrades of the educational circles to follow the following few tasks.

First, as far as the educational circles are concerned, at present the comrades of the educational circles should further enhance their enthusiasm and make efforts to create a new situation of being united to develop Tianjin's educational undertakings.

In the first place, the leading organs at all levels on the educational front should take the lead in setting examples in this respect, and should make their state of mind, leadership workstyle, and working method meet the demands of the new situation. I suggest efforts be made to give top priority to grasping the work of enhancing the spirit of leaders, improving their workstyle and overcoming the sentiments of feeling resentment and fearing hardhsips in the course of implementing the guidelines of the municipal educational work conference. Educational leading departments at all levels should concentrate a period of time on summing up experiences and finding out where they are lagging behind in line with the demands of the conference, and on this basis, work out an overall plan and put forth fighting objectives for the whole educational work. We should grasp and solve several problems of universal importance on the educational front every year. For instance, we should study ways to eliminate schools of poor quality and greatly improve the teaching quality of a great number of schools; study ways to create a new situation in training teachers; and study ways to turn all schools into strong bases of spiritual civilization. We should put forward specific demands, fix the time for accomplishing the work, share the responsability to every person, and firmly grasp the work through to the end until it yields results.

Schools are the foundation for making educational work successful. A great number of schools in our municipality have done a remarkable job indeed. Although their material conditions are poor, their revolutionary spirit is strong. Their spirit is worth promoting. Their experiences should be summed up and popularized in a better manner. However, some schools are really lagging behind others because they fail to seek improvements. A small number of schools have even failed to concentrate their main energies on improving the quality of education. They have tried every possible means to seek extra money and to "create more income." The masses have great complaints about this and said that these schools are "harming the younger generation." Such a situation must be changed rapidly. At present, some schools have held general discussions on "what should the educational front do when society is supporting education," and have achieved very good results. After this conference all schools should hold this kind of discussions, unify the thinking of all people, and further mobilize the enthusiasm of all quarters. Those backward schools in particular should adopt effective measures to improve their outlook within a definite time with the help of the organs at the higher level. All in all, we hope that the broad masses of cadres and teachers on the educational front will clearly understand the situation, grasp the opportune time, try by every possible means to do their work well, enable the educational front to become one of the most vigorous fronts in the municipality, and let the people throughout the municipality witness the new atmosphere, outlook, and achievements after a period of time.

Second, schools of various descriptions and at various levels should display their own favorable conditions and make positive contributions to building the two civilizations in our municipality. Over the past few years our municipal institutions of higher learning have provided a great number of scientific research findings many of which have won state scientific research awards. These research findings have played an important part in economic development. All institutions of higher learning should continue to display their intellectual superiority of having fairly complete branches of learning and more knowledgeable persons and technical personnel, fulfill their tasks of training talented personnel, actively carry out scientific research and scientific and technological consulting services and vigorously participate in carrying out joint research projects and technical transformation, developing new products, importing, digesting and absorbing advanced technology, and in various other work. Our Tianjin Municipality is an old industrial city. The tasks of technical updating and transformation which we have encountered are very arduous. It is hoped that all comrades of higher learning institutions, including those engaging in natural and social scientific research, will conduct research projects in close combination with the theoretical and practical questions emerging in the national and municipal economic construction, and will rapidly transfer the research findings to social productivity in order to make more

contribution to socialist construction. They should also continue to explore ways to establish various forms of integrating teaching, scientific research, and production. All primary and middle schools should in line with their specific characteristics, make due contributions to building material and spiritual civilizations, spiritual civilization in particular. A few days ago TIANJIN RIBAO carried the 10 items of work which will be done by primary and middle schools throughout the municipality to strengthen the building of spiritual civilization. These 10 items of work are very good, and I hope that they will be carried out persistently and realistically.

Third, schools of all types and levels should also help and cooperate with one another to make progress commonly. In popularizing the 9-year compulsory education and vigorously developing vocational and technical education during the "Seventh 5-Year Plan" period, the most major problem will be the shortage of teachers. To solve this problem, we should on the one hand vigorously strengthen teacher-training education at all levels; and, on the other hand, encourage and organize all higher learning institutions to make as many contributions as possible to training teachers for junior middle schools and for vocational and technical schools. Schools in the rural areas of the municipality now suffer from even more problems in terms of teachers and equipment. Therefore, schools in urban areas should try their best to support rural schools on the premise of ensuring the quality of their own schools. It should be advocated that key and ministry-run colleges and universities give support to local and newly established ones; key primary and middle schools give support to general ones; and secondary specialized and technical schools, where possible, give support to vocational schools. Over the past few years, this year in particular, inspired and affected by the social support to education, some good trends and experiences have emerged. Educational departments should give active guidance and vigorously popularize these thends and experiences.

Here I want to point out another problem. Under the concern and support of the state and society, our conditions for running schools have been improved gradually. It must be noted, however, that at present it is impossible to solve all educational problems overnight because the economic strength of the state and the force of various departments are too limited. At the same time, the funds and materials raised and provided by enterprises and establishments with an aim to support schools are hard-won and are gained through great efforts by overcoming many difficulties. Therefore, we must treasure these funds and materials and spend them on the urgently needed projects. We must under no circumstances use them wastefully and extravagantly. We must continually carry forward the principles of plain living, hard struggle, and running schools industriously and thriftily. This is the only way to obtain still more support and win greater sympathy from society. And only by so doing can we educate and enable the students to cultivate good habits of plain living and hard struggle as early as in their schooling period.

5. Leaders at All Levels Should Make Great Efforts to Grasp Education Well

By stressing that the whole society should support education and all trades and professions should try their best to render realistic services to schools, we do not mean that CPC committees and people's governments at all levels may reduce their leading responsibilities for educational undertakings. Success or failure of the entire educational undertakings, including the work of encouraging the whole society to support education, hinges on the efforts of leaders.

At the national educational work conference, Comrade Xiaoping pointed out: "Whit is leadership? Leadership means service." During his recent inspectic; tour of the remote mountainous areas in Shanxi and Shanxi Provinces, Comrade Yaobang also pointed out: "Leadership means service. There is a lot of sense in this sentence. We must conscientiously put it into effect." We should consciously apply the demand of Comrade Xiaoping — "leadership means service" — to leadership over educational work.

To make a success of service, first of all we should further improve our understand ng of education. Comrade Xiaoping said that leaders who neglect education are short-sighted and immature. The leading personnel at all levels should all the more examine their own understanding in line with the demand set forth by Comrade Xiaoping. After the conference, units at or above the district-county-bureau level should spend a period of time on studying again the central authorities' decision on conducting reforms in educational systems and the important speech given by Comrade Xiaoping at the educational conference, truly unify their understanding with the demands set forth by the central authorities, firmly foster an idea in which socialist construction must depend on education, and should give due position to educational undertakings. Henceforth the party committees and people's governments at all levels should study and discuss educational work at regular intervals.

To make a success of service, we must have a fine mental attitude and work method. If we indulge in empty talk and don't do practical work, we will certainly be unable to push the educational work forward. The principal responsible comrades of the party and government organs at all levels should frequently go deep into schools to make contact with teachers and students in order to deal with them one by one and according to the order of importance and urgency the problems cropping up from drawing up plans and arrangements for acheiving overall development in education and conducting educational reforms, from implementing the policy on intellectuals and building teachers' ranks, and from raising educational funds and successfully dealing with the livelihood of teachers and students. Being a sciene, education has its own laws. Therefore, a good job should be done in organizing and leading work in this regard. It is not enough for us to only show enthusiasm for education, but to know well or master education and to grasp the laws of educational

development. We hope that leading comrades at all levels will make an effort to carry out investigation and study and to conduct theoretical study in a comparative and systematic manner in order to gradually make themselves able to speak on educational work.

To make a success of service, we must fully tap latent potentials in order to create the necessary conditions for developing education. The municipal people's government has decided, while doing a good job in continuously leading the society to support education in 1986, to take the work of developing education as an emphasis in doing good and concrete deeds for the people. Though the municipality has a limited income of local financial revenues and has a great deal of work to be done, it will also adopt all means and ways to appropriate a number of funds to increase investment in educational undertakings. In order to readjust the structure of higher education and to train specialized personnel urgently needed by the municipality, the municipal people's government has placed in the municipality important projects for capital construction the projects of building a teacher's university, a science and engineering college, a financial and economic college, and an educational science institute. The municipal government has also decided to give preferential treatment investment and construction operation of those projects and to urge the construction units concerned in charge of building these items to complete their construction and to put them into usage in a timely manner. It has also decided to establish an additional teacher's school in order to deal with the shortage of teachers and to continuously rebuild, expand, and newly build a large number of elementary school buildings in 1986 in order to deal with the shortage of school buildings, which is caused by the sharp increase of school-age children. In 1986 the municipality plans to build a cultural street, a scientific research district, and a large library in order to render better service for education and science and technology. Meanwhile, the municipal people's government has also decided to appropriate some funds for the foundation of scholarships, to build a number of dormitories for the teachers, staff members, and workers, and to expand or improve the sanatoriums and homes of the teachers. All in all, we should do several practical deeds for improving the working and living conditions of the teachers.

Comrades, the current situation is extremely favorable to developing educational undertakings and conducting reforms in educational systems. We possess the conditions and are able to score better achievements in educational undertakings throughout the municipality. Let us rally under the guidance the central authorities' educational principles, enhance our vigor, go into action, and strive to build Tianjin into an advanced city of education.

CSO: 4005/385

NORTH REGION

BEIJING HOLDS RECEPTION FOR CHINESE, FOREIGN JOURNALISTS

 ${\tt SK080621}$ Beijing BEIJING RIBAO in Chinese 24 Dec 85 p 1

[Text] On the evening of 23 December, Chen Xitong, mayor of Beijing Municipality, held a New Year reception for journalists of various countries stationed in Beijing, and the press circles of the capital. Mayor Chen extended festive greetings to the participants, and expressed gratitude to the Beijing-based journalists of various countries for their many objective and fair reports which were conducive to improving the understanding and friendship between the peoples of Beijing Municipality and those of various countries. He also expressed gratitude to the press circles of the capital for their support to the work of Beijing.

Han Boping, vice mayor of Beijing Municipality, spoke at the reception. He announced: Beijing Municipality scored encouraging achievements in economic construction in 1985. The agricultural output value of suburban areas is expected to reach 4 billion yuan, a 17.8-percent increase over 1984. The grain output was 4.39 billion jin, an all-time record. The industrial output value is expected to be 30.8 billion yuan, a 10.7-percent increase over 1984. Municipal construction and management were strengthened continuously, and new progress was achieved in foreign economic relations and trade. In 1985 it signed more than 300 agreements on foreign capital utilization and technology import, which involved \$1.24 billion. Urban and rural people's living standards were further improved. The per-capita income of urban staff members and workers is expected to reach more than 1,300 yuan, and that of peasants more than 750 yuan, increasing by 29.7 and 12.9 percent, respectively, over 1984.

Han Boping stressed: Next year our country will enter the period of the Seventh 5-Year Plan for national economic and social development. We should resolutely adhere to the principle of building material and spiritual civilizations simultaneously, uphold the orientation of reform, restructure the economy, science and technology, and education comprehensively, continue to give first priority to the construction of urban infrastructure, expedite the development of science and education, and continue to restructure production setup. We should greatly develop the economic sectors suited to the characteristics of the capital, conscientiously promote the technical advancement of enterprises, and improve their economic benefits. In line with the demands of the overall plan for the municipal construction of the

capital, we should speed up the renovation of the old city, strengthen the construction of satellite cities and market towns, exert great efforts in the overall improvement of urban and rural environment, and make the municipality more beautiful and clean with more trees.

Attending the reception were Xu Weicheng, deputy secretary of the Beijing Municipal CPC Committee and concurrently honorary president of the Beijing Municipal Association of Journalists; Sun Fuling, vice mayor of the municipality; and responsible persons of Beijing Municipality and the Information Department of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs. A warm and friendly atmosphere dominated the reception. Chen Xitong and other leading persons of Beijing Municipality held cordial discussions with Chinese and foreign journalists.

a contract with the contract of t

The first section of the section of

en an destructiva de la compania de la proposición de la compania de la compania de la compania de la compania La compania de la co

NORTH REGION

BRIEFS

MODEL POLITICAL CADRE PRAISED--Shanghai, 21 Dec (XINHIA) -- Deng Liqun, member of the Secretariat of the CPC Central Committee, called on the comrades on the ideological and political work front in China to learn from Xiong Yuanqi, an outstanding political work cadre. Deng Liqun said at the closing session of the second annual meeting of the China Society for Study of Workers' Political and Ideological Work yesterday: Xiong Yuanqi was a brilliant example for our ideological and political workers. All our comrades on the ideological and political work front should learn from him, and enhance confidence and courage. The proposal made by Comrade Xiong Yuangi that political work cadres should have self-confidence and self-respect and strive to improve themselves is a portrayal of his life. It should serve as a motto for all cadres doing ideological and political work. If all our comrades on the ideological and political work front were to act as he did, our ideological and political work would surely make progress and play a greater role. Comrade Xiong Yuanqi was the former head of the propaganda department of the party committee of the Jianghan Petroleum Administrative Bureau's instrument plant. He died of illness not long ago at the age of 41. [By reporters Wu Fumin and Zhang Gaopeng] [Excerpt] [Beijing XINHUA Domestic Service in Chinese 0842 GMT 21 Dec 851 /12640

RESPECTS TO DEAD COMRADE--Beijing, 27 Dec (XINHUA) -- A ceremony to bid farewell to the remains of Comrade Cai Xu, China's noted wheat genetics, breeding, and cultivation expert, was held at the Babaoshan Revolutionary Auditorium this morning. Comrade Peng Zhen, Wan Li, Wang Zhen, Duan Junyi, Wang Renzhong, and Zheng Tianxiang; the CPC Central Organizational Department, the Agricultural Policy Research Office of the CPC Central Secretariat, the General Office of the NPC Standing Committee, the Rural Development Research Center of the State Council, the State Education Commission, the State Scientific and Technological Commission, the Ministry of Agriculture, Animal Husbandry, and Fishery, the Beijing Municipal CPC Committee, the Beijing Municipal People's Congress, the Beijing Municipal Government, and Beijing Agricultural University; and relatives and former friends of Comrade Cai Xu presented wreaths. Zheng Tianxiang, Li Ximing, Chen Xitong, Lu Liangshu, Jin Shanbao, and Sun Honglle attended today's farewell ceremony. After Comrade Cai Xu passed away, Comrade Wan Li entrusted Comrade He Kang to call on Comrade Cai Xu's family; and Comrade Wang Zhen visited his family members to extend condolences. [Excerpts] [Beijing XINHUA Domestic Service in Chinese 1542 GMT 27 Dec 85] /12640

EDUCATOR MOURNED--Beijing, 28 Dec (XINHUA)--The remains of Comrade Zhao Juntao, outstanding member of the CPC, a tried Communist fighter, and a faithful proletarian educator, were cremated today at the Babaoshan Comrade Zhao Juntao died of sickness in Beijing on Revolution Cemetery. 14 December 1985, at the age of 83. She was a member of the Fourth and Fifth CPPCC National Committees and vice president of the Beijing Institute of Chemical Engineering. Hu Yaobang, Deng Xiaoping, Zhao Ziyang, Chen Yun, Deng Yingchao, Nei Rongzhen, Wan Li, Xi Zhongxun, Yang Shangkun, Cai Chang, Hu Qili, Wang Zhaoguo, Song Renqiong, Kang Keqing, and some veteran Red Army fighters and comrades, as well as some of Comrade Zhao's close friends extended their regards to her when she was confined to bed, and expressed their heartfelt condolences on her death. They also expressed their deep sympathy to her relative Li Peng and other comrades of her family. Deng Xiaoping, Chen Yun, and Deng Yingchao sent wreaths to a simple farewell ceremony held this morning by Comrade Zhao Juntao's family. [Excerpts] [Beijing XINHUA Domestic Service in Chinese 1457 GMT 28 Dec 85] /12640

DU XINHUAN MOURNED--Chengdu, 28 Dec (XINHUA)--Comrade Du Xinhuan, an outsdtanding member of the CPC, loyal Communist fighter and NPC deputy, died of illness in Chengdu on 18 December 1985 at the age of 78. A ceremony for paying last respects to Comrade Du Xinhuan's remains was held in Chengdu today. There were wreaths from Comrades Hu Yaobang, Zhao Ziyang, Peng Zhen, Xu Xinagqian, Tian Jiyun, Yang Shangkun, Yu Qiuli, Deng Liqun, Wang Zhen, Bo Yibo, Duan Junyi, Cheng Zihua, Yan Jici, Kang Shen, and Zhang Aiping. Those who paid last respects to Comrade Du Xinyuan's remains this morning included Comrades Yang Rudai, Tan Qilong, and Li Shuo, and representatives of the cadres and people of Sichuan Province and Chengdu City. They also expressed their sympathy and solicitude for Comrade Du Xinyuan's relatives. [Excerpts] [Beijing XINHUA Domestic Service in Chinese 1508 GMT 28 Dec 85] /12640

ZHAO ZIYANG AND OTHERS MOURN—Beijing, 30 Dec (XINHUA)—A ceremony for paying last respects to Comrade Zhang Yao's remains was held at the Babaoshan cemetery for revolutionaries today. Zhang Yao was a member of the inspection group of the Commission for Guiding Party Rectification of the CPC Central Committee and former Secretary of the party committee of the Institute of Geology under the State Seismological Bureau. Wreaths were sent by Zhao Ziyang, Bo Yibo, Duan Junyi, Huang Zhen, and Zheng Tianxiang to the ceremony. With a high degree of sense of responsibility of a communist, Comrade Zhang Yao joined the inspection group of the Central Commission for guiding party rectification in 1984, although he had retired then. Despite severe illness, he twice went to investigate cases in Qinghai. He died of a heart attack at work meeting on 16 December 1985. [Excerpts] [Beijing XINHUA Domestic Service in Chinese 1500 GMT 30 Dec 85] /12640

BEIJING SECRETARY ATTENDS RALLY--On the morning of 20 December the Beijing Municipal Association of Journalists held a rally to commend fine journalists of the municipality, and issue certificates of honor to those who have worked for more than 30 years. Li Ximing, secretary of the municipal CPC Committee; Xu Weicheng, deputy secretary of the municipal CPC Committee and honorary president of the Municipal Association of Journalists; and Zhong Peizhang, director of the Information Bureau of the Propaganda Department of the CPC Central Committee, attended and addressed the rally. They expressed their respects to the veteran comrades of the press circles of the municipality, and extended congratulations to the advanced collectives and fine journalists of press departments. They encouraged the participants to adhere to party spirit and principles, conscientiously study theories, intensify investigation and study, give full play to the role of press work, successfully publicize the party's principles and policies, and make new contributions to the building of the two civilizations in the capital. [Excerpts] [Beijing BEIJING RIBAO in Chinese 21 Dec 85 p 1] /12640

A second of the s

CSO: 4005/385

NORTHEAST REGION

TEMPERING OF PARTY SPIRIT DISCUSSED

Shenyang GONGCHANDANG YUAN [COMMUNIST PARTY MEMBER] in Chinese No 16, 23 Aug 86, No 17, 8 Aug 85

[Speech by Sun Weiben [1327 4850 2609], deputy secretary of the Liaoning provincial CPC committee, delivered at the provincial CPC committee affiliated departments's ceremony honoring "the two advances and the two distinctions" on 1 July 1985]

[No 16, 23 Aug 85 pp 25-27]

[Text] Dear Comrades"

On this occasion to celebrate the anniversary of our party, I would like to discuss the question of the tempering of party spirit from the point of view of reinforcing the party constructions in government offices.

Our provincial affiliated departments are the leading offices in the province. They are the provincial CPC committee's advisors and its administrators. Every document issued by the provincial CPC committee, every meeting held, every task carried out, and every decision made are the results of the results of the hard work of the comrades in these offices. Therefore, these comrades' ideology, politics, culture, work, and style have a direct bearing on the efficiency of the leading organization and on the correct guidance of the provincial CPC committee correct guidance in all tasks.

How do we ascertain that our comrade officials have the qualitites that meet the requirements of the new era? That requires an effort in many areas, but the immediate question before us is to strengthen every member's and cadre's party spirit. To elaborate further, I would like to discuss four points.

First Point: Beginning With the Problem of Party Style

When we discuss party spirit, we must consider party style.

What is party style? When we talk about party style, we are generally referring to the style, preference, and quality of a communist's ideology, politics, performance, and daily life. That is to say, party style is determined by the condition of the members' party spirit; it is the

manifestation of party spirit by the party members. Through party style we can accurately detect the problems of party spirit.

Through party style we can discern the problems of party spirit. This premise is not difficult to understand. A person's conduct is proof of his aspriations. A party member's style is determined by the strength of his party spirit. A person's thoughts and behavior, a party member's party spirit and party style, are inseparable. It may sound arbitrary, but it is not possible for a person to have lofty ideals and despicable conduct, nor is it possible for him to engage in honorable conduct but have contemptible thoughts. Similarly, it is not possible to find a person in the party with a strong party spirit but deplorable style, or vice versa. A party member who has diminshed his party style, or has no party spirit, would be outrageous. At present there are indeed numberous problems with party style. They are manifested in different forms, but in the final analysis, all the problems can be traced to the members' party spirit.

The province's first-phase party consolidation unit and the current unit have taken conscientious steps to dispel and correct inproper styles in their attempts to study the documents and increase understanding. These improper styles generally are manifested in the following ways:

First, failure to eradicate the effects of 10 years of turmoil on the concept of "power," and the inability to utilize properly one's power to fulfill one's responsibility for the good of the people. Instead, a person may use his power for selfish ends and seek individual profits. In "the three recruitments and three shifts" (recruit students, recruit employees, and recruit soldiers; shift from agriculture to non-agriculture, shift from village to cities, and shift from laborer to officer) and in housing construction and assignments, he tries ingeniously to profit himself, his children, his close friends, and relatives. He even thinks that "honest people are losers" and that "one would be missing out if he did not reap a profit while he could." He ignores, "principles" and the "party constituion," giving himself raises and monetary awards, and promoting himself from level 22 to level 15 in no time, while boasting that under the new system of plant manager responsibility, his words carry weight. The workers only receive 180 yuan in monetary awards for the year, while he gets 5,200 yuan, and this does not even include the "little red packages" of bribe money from the subordinate units. He is concerned only with favors and not principles. He has given up the lofty responsibility of a communist and has devoted himself to self-interest. We say that power in the hands of comrades like these is undergoing a mutation.

Second, under the conditions of internal revitalization and external liberalization, people have lost their ability to resist negative influences and have cultivated the idea of "anything for the sake of money." They are "motivated only by money" and will fight for the pettiest profits. They fight over wages and status, and they plot and scheme while boasting with a full "sense of righteousness" that it is all for "practical policies" and that everything is legal and proper. Some people hide behind their wives while others work hand

in hand with their spouses in their bickering and bargaining and their unreasonable demands. They are full of complaints if they fail to satisfy their insatiable desires. Some even distort the party's policy of allowing selected areas and selected groups of people to prosper; they adopt the philosophy of "horses that don't feed in the night cannot get fat, people who don't make extra profits will not get rich." They team up with criminals; they engage in illegal sales and purchases, in giving and receiving bribes; they rob the nation; and they have become our public enemies.

Third, surrounding system reforms and leading group rejuvenation, some old decaying concepts have been exposed. For example, in considering certain assignments, people still use the traditional framework that one should only move up, not down. They equate their jobs and their status simplistically with contributions to the party. They think that unless they are some kind of "chief" they will not be able to serve the people. Some comrades feel they were born in the wrong era. They are sympathetic with the general complaint that his is an age when "youth is priceless, credentials are a must, connections are all-important, and performance is but for general reference." Other comrades feel that because they have reached the "three limits" (age limit, rank limit, and wage limit), they are "invincible"; they no longer worry about criticisms or censures, and they have no more scruples. They devote their time to making arrangements for their own final matters. In this new era, these comrades are being pounded by the desire for fame and fortune, and they are beginning to drop out.

Fourth, in the name of "benefits for the people" and "mobilizing the positive factors of the masses," some people ignore party discipline and ignore the laws of the nation: under false pretenses, they misappropriate awards and They obtain many personal favors or small clique profits at a resources. price in the name of national interest. Some comrades use their official positions as bargaining chips to set harsh terms and extort from the consumers and their own fraternal units. They rob from the public to enrich a small clique and cheat the people to fatten themselves. They ingeniously set up all sorts of "companies" and "centers," and with only a few personnel, they assume grandiose names like "Universal Company," "World Center," and "Asia Restaurant." They engage in speculation and profiteering; they disturb market conditions and ruin economic reforms. When their activities come under investigation, some have no remorse, but they feel that "reform means responsibility, and responsibility means the opportunity to make money"; "as long as it is for the collective, everything is justifiable." Even when they are censured they still feel that it was a "glorious mistake." These "public services" or "collective services" may appear grand, but down deep inside they constitute nothing more than extremely narrow bourgeois egoism. Those who are devoted to this type of "good deed" are interested either in obtaining a share of the profit or in boosting their own esteem; it has nothing to do with devotion to serving the people.

Fifth, some comrades' bureaucratic styles "have reached an intolerable level." Some of these comrades assume an attitude of "shirking" (shirking all responsbilities), "dragging" (delaying and forgetting), "stalling" (stalling and

ignoring), or "detouring" (evading problems). They are extremely irresponsible. Some are perpeturally superficial, depend totally on guidance from conferences, and rely on telephone remote control. They even call this the "modernized leadership method." They treat their area of administration as their "territory." They make arbitrary decisions and take preemptory actions; they take the wastefulness in production and construction lightly but react violently to the slightest criticism of their own methods.

From these improper styles we can discern changes in the party spirit. Some comrades no longer pursue the lofty ideals of communism but favor the decadent lifestyle of the bourgeoisie. They nurture the evil thought of acquiring inordinate wealth. Some people heartily advocate "relation-ology." In their social dealings they do not have the party's interests in mind, and they do not uphold the party's goal of serving the people. They are interested in personal profits. Tangled in a web of connections, they pull strings and get in by the back door. Some people nurture a vulgar populist view: in order to please the masses they would ignore law and order, and they would take part in illegal activities. There are those who revolutionary principles have been so compromised that they can no longer resist improper trends and illegal behavior, and they even curry favor with the powerful and wallow in the more with criminals. When a communist's party spirit has deteriorated to this extent, he can no longer meet the requirements of the new generation, which calls for the distinguished style of a proletarian. That is why we cannot begin to discuss party spirit without discussing party style. To rectify party style, to enhance official party construction, the true remedy begins with enhancing the members' party spirit.

Second Point: Party Spirit as the Embodiment of the Class Characteristics of the Proletariat

What is party spirit?

Some people say that party spirit is something illusory, and can only be sensed but cannot be described in words. Some say that regular appearances at party functions and regular payment of party dues are manifestations of party spirit. Others say that to be fearless in war and obedient and respectful in ordinary times are forceful demonstrations of party spirit, and so on. These are incorrect, or rather incomplete, understandings.

What we mean by party spirit, to put it simply, is the embodiment of the class characteristics of the proletariat, or in other words, the highest manifestation of these class characteristics. Then what are class characteristics? They are the special attributes that distinguish one class from another; they are the special nature and quality of each class. Different classes posses different characteristics. The landlord class has its characteristics; the proletariat has its characteristics. Political parties of different classes have different political spirits: a bourgeois political party has its political spirit, and a proletarian political party has its political spirit. Out party is the vanguard of the working class, and therefore the communists' party spirit is founded on the characteristics of the working class. Everybody knows that the working class is the most altruistic and most revolutionary. It respresents the most advanced productive force and therefore it

possesses the best political foresight and the brightest future. It has been tempered by great industrial production and has developed a strong sense of organization, discipline, and collectivism. These are the fundamental characteristics of the working class which cannot be found in other classes. The communists' party spirit is based on these fine characteristics of the working class.

Some people say that in order to adapt to the needs of the four modernizations, we are vigorously recruiting intellectuals into the party, and therefore our party spirit should no longer be based on the characteristics of the working class. This is a misunderstanding, or to put it bluntly, it is a muddled concept because, first, intellectuals is not a class concept. Second, those intellectuals recruited possess the qualities specified in the party constitution, and those are the qualities of the pioneering warriors of the working class. Third, our party may be in a new environment with new responsibilities, but the essence of our party has not changed: our party is the vanguard of the working class, that has not changed, so the basis of the communists' party spirit cannot be changed. Therefore, even though intellectuals are being recruited, we cannot refute the requirement that the communists' party spirit should be based on the characteristics of the working class.

Of course, the communists' party spirit and working-class characteristics are not analogous. Working-class characteristics are the basis of the communists' party spirit and the communists' party spirit is the manifestation, the essence, and the sublimation of working-class characteristics in the highest form. That is to say, it is not enough for a communist to have the characteristics of the working class, that is, only the standard of an average worker; one must also have the characteristics of the working-class vanguard. These include what we usually refer to as that distinctive proletarian standpoint, that scientific world outlook based on dialectial materialism and historical materialism, that outlook on life which steadfastly upholds the communist struggle, and that noble moral concept which places the interests of the party above everyting. These are the characteristics of the vanguard, the sublimation of working-class characteristics. These are the principles of the communists' party spirit. These are the outstanding characteristics which distinguish the proletarian political party from any other political party and are also the boundary that separates the vanguard from the average workers.

From the standpoint of the party as a whole, these principles of party spirit cannot be changed. Any change would blur the characteristics of the working-class vanguard and could even cause the party to decline to the extent that it no longer is a communist party. From the standpoint of the individual member, whether he can uphold these principles will mark the "value of his existence as a member." Those who maintain these principles of party spirit are the true communists, worthy of the name; those who have lost these principles may be communists in name, but they are no longer worthy of the name, and in fact they carry the empty name of "communists." Therefore, in the party's daily life we judge a party member by the strength of his party spirit.

[No 17, 8 Aug 85 pp 13-15, 29]

Third Point: Party Spirit Is Accumulated Through Struggles

The fine characteristics of the working class are not intrinsic, nor were they formed at the inception of the working class. Rather they were gradually formed and steadily developed, following the evolution of the working class from a "class in itself" to a "class for itself." Similarly, the communist party spirit is not spontaneous; it was formed and perfected gradually. It took prolonged and tortuous revolutionary struggles; it took the endeavors of numerous revolutionary martyrs and forefathers, the striving of the masses of communists and exemplary heroes, and the summations and enhancements of many revolutionary leaders to form and perfect. To quote from Comrade Rei Beshi's [0117 1732 2514] "Outline of the Report on the Question of Enhancing the Party Spirit," the members' party spirit is formed through "educating," "nurturing," and "tempering."

Because the party spirit is formed in struggles and strivings, then in a different historic era, and in a different environment, the party spirit carries with it a different concrete substance with a different emphasis. For example, during the war years, the party emphasized armed struggle, and in that cruel armed struggle, a communist was required not only to have the confidence of certain victory, a high degree of revolutionary self-consciousness, utmost courage, strict organization, and disciplinary instincts, but he alsmo had to be brave enough to withstand hardships, defy death, and be ever ready to sacrifice his life for the cause. This was the standard used to measure the strength of the party spirit of a communist during an era of constant war and bombardment. During the era of the land reforms, however, the requirements in the party members' party spirit were conspicuously different. Today our party has turned to developing productive power, implementing a policy of external liberalization and internal revitalization, vigorously developing a socialist commodity economy, and conducting comprehensive economic system reforms. Under these conditions a communist is expected to make contributions toward these reforms. On the one hand, he must remove all obstacles to the development of the commodity economy and remove any obstacles to the concept, regulation, system, method, and style of reform; on the other hand, he must not apply the principles of commodity exchange to the party's political life. He has to deal with commodities and currencies but still uphold the grand socialist ideal, never forsaking righteousness in the presence of profit and never "doing everything for the sake of money." He has to open up actively to the outside world but be constantly aware of intrusions of corrupt capitalistic ideas and lifestyles. These are the basic demands in the new historic era on the members' party spirit. In conclusion, in a new historic era, there are new struggles and new political lines, and there are new demands as to the substance and emphasis on the party members' party spirit.

Last Point: The Main Aspects of Enhancing the Tempering of the Party Spirit

From the above discussion of the principles of party spirit, we can see that the concept of party spirit actually covers a wide area and must be conscientiously enhanced in several aspects. In this new historical era, under the demands of the party's political tasks and the condition of the party's political ideology, we must emphasize the education in the party's basic goal of

serving the people wholeheartedly. All the improper trends, wehther past or present, despite differences in appearance, have common characteristics: they abandon party and national interests and defeat the party's basic purpose. Therefore, the education of party members and cadres in the party's fundamental goal is most imminent and most significant.

What is meant by the party's basic purpose is the goals and reasons for establishing the party. The goal of our party is to serve the people wholeheartedly; our party has no interests other than the interests of the proletariat and the masses. The party's fundamental purpose is the basic substance of our party spirit and is also the most significant aspect in the present tempering of party spirit.

For a communist to be able to uphold the party's basic objectives, at any time and under any conditions, in addition to having an accurate mass viewpoint, an attitude of total responsibility to the people, and a willingness to learn from the people, he must, more importantly, first resolve his own outlook on life. One's outlook on life is nothing abstract, nor can it be established by a few slogans; rather it is concretely reflected in a person's accomplishments and his daily life. From the previous five examples of improper trends, I would like to select three in discussing the proper outlook on life.

First, the concept of money. Why have some comrades nurtured a concept of "everything for the sake of money"? It is because of a lack of proper concept of money. Ever since money was introduced as a medium of exchange, it has been a complex social phenomenon. From the economic viewpoint, money is a peculiar commodity: it serves as the standard of valuation, medium of circulation, and a means of accumulation and dispersement. Communists should have a dialectical view of money; they should adopt a flexible attitude. We cannot summarily condemn the view that money is important. "Everything for the sake of money" is wrong, but "never for the sake of money" is equally wrong. basic goal of our revolutionary movement is to rid our people of poverty and to liberate the people economically, so that they can lead happy prosperous lives. To hasten this goal, comprehensive economic reforms are being carried out to implement a planned commodity economy and develop a socialist commodity economy. This is economic efficiency, economic accountability, and compliance with the laws of economics. This is why we have to talk about money. To be money-conscious for the sake of socialist economic efficiency is desirable and honorable. We no longer accept the "gang of four" and their phoney socialism: they were "concerned only with political accountability and not economic accountability." Being "money-conscious" is not objectionable. Rather, it should be strongly advocated; it should be highly regarded as the party spirit and administrative attribute to be emphasized in all people in finance, especially the cadres in managerial positions.

But from the point of an individual's personal ideals and daily life, money should not be paramount. People should not live for the sake of making money; as some people say: "Nowadays money is everything." Today there are comrades who are constantly scheming and bickering; they work according to pay in that they work harder for more money and work less for less money, and they will

not work without money. They are interested only in immediate favors and ignore long-term benefits, forgetting the lofty ideals of communism. type of "moneymindedness" should be criticized. In a capitalist society, money is the supreme being controlling personal realtionships as well as economic relationships; as described in "The Communist Manifesto," "everything is buried in the icy water of egoism." There is nothing between individuals except the naked money relationship. As long as a person has money, "he is honored although he has no virtue, he is sought after although he has no real power," and he can "rescue the imperiled, revive the dead, condemn the noble, Money is omnipotent. But under our social conditions and destroy the living." today, money is no longer omnipotent; it exists only to serve as a medium of exchange. Money has diminished in importance in our ideology because we are communists and communism will eventually destroy money. Therefore, money should not be the object of our pursuit. We should manifest our communist spirit and uphold our ideal of living in perfect contentment.

Does this money concept contradict the present policy of allowing selected areas and selected groups to prosper? We suggest that there is no contradiction. A correct money concept does not exclude economic wealth. Attaining economic wealth does not depend on speculation and profiteering or preying upon the weak and helpless. Our policy of encouraging selected people to grow rich first does not mean advocating the ideology of "everything for the sake of money." Under present conditions, how much a person makes and how soon he makes it should be in direct proportion to his contributions to society and to the amount of his effort. It should reflect his intelligence, his scientific skills, and his educational level. In other words, he has to grow rich on his own true ability, not by going against the party's and the people's interests and not by speculation and profiteering, trickery, and deception. Therefore, our money concept and the policy of allowing selected areas and selected groups of people to grow rich first are not contradictory.

On the road to prosperity, we communists must be guided by spiritual affluence, that is, we must have a correct understanding of the meaning of life. We cannot seek economic satisfaction and material pleasure alone and abandon all ideals. What we call spiritual affluence is what we communists possess which surpass the average people in socialist political consciousness and scientific and cultural knowledge. We pay in actual labor for a value comparable with a material reward. Spiritual affluence means having a magnanimous attitude toward wealth and poverty. One should not lose heart just because one is not rich, and should not forget the people, the collective, the nation, and lofty communist ideals when one does become rich. This is spiritual affluence. Guided by this ideal, you are rich with aspirations, with morals, and with a good party spirit. Otherwise your wealth may be a problem.

Second, adoption of a correct attitude toward indulgences. At present, some comrades seem to think that leisure and comfort are very important. They advocate "working to the limit, playing to full capacity." They emphasize "the ability to make money and spend money" and carry on about consumption. As the jingle goes: "How many years does a person have? At

best 70 or more. Even that is not easy, so indulge while you are here." They promote indulgence, whether they could afford it or not; they pursue comfort and leisure; and they favor a decadent lifestyle. This is indeed dangerous. We communists are not ascetics, and therefore we do not reject pleasure or happiness. This is an old Chinese saying: "People look forward to happiness as trees look forward to spring." Everybody pursues happiness. The ultimate goal of our revolution and reforms is to enable the people to lead happy lives. But when we talk about comfort and happiness, we must know the limits, that is, we must comply with the party's basic goals. The communist goal is not to pursue personal comfort and happiness; rather it is the liberation of all people, so that everybody can lead happy lives. Therefore, when we discuss happiness, we must consider the fortunes of each and every person. We must be "the first to bear the sorrows and the last to enjoy the pleasures of life." We must "endure hardship first and enjoy pleasure later." For the sake of the revolutionary task, not only can we endure hardship, but we can sacrifice everything. The revolutionary martyrs did this in the past. Comrade Fang Zhimin [2455 1807 2404] in his "Prison Memoirs" discussed this question. His views are still valid and can still be our guiding principle today.

Some comrades say that during the cruel war years, the spirit of endurance was the magic weapon that defeated the enemies. But today it seems inappropriate to accentuate the spirit of endurance. Some people even say that only narrowminded peasants talk about endurance now or that it is just the bad habit of those small producers who will not amount to much in this day and age. To advocate endurance today seems to be high treason and pure heresy. We feel that this is not right. We needed the spirit of endurance in the past, and we need it in the present, in the future, and perhaps forever. Endurance is not just a diligent, frugal, and simple lifestyle, but more importantly, it is a reflection of lofty ideals which include, in politics, a firm upholding of proletarian standards; in ideals, a firmly established revolutionary outlook on life; and in work, a fervent eagerness to progress. These attributes are necessary in our present socialist modernization constructions. Because we lack experience, because we have a huge population, because we have a weak foundation, and because we lack financial and material resources, in order to achieve a maximum economic return with minimum input, we must be cautious and conscientious, industrious and frugal; we must rely on careful calculations and strict budgeting; we need scientific management techniques; and we must emphatically advocate the spirit of endurance. This spirit does not obstruct the realization of the socialist four modernizations program. Actually, it is a necessary attribute.

Some people say that comfort and leisure are the small pleasures in life which come with the nation's economic growth and the people's higher standard of living and should not be classified in the context of party spirit. This is not true. Some say that we can enjoy eating, drinking, and all kinds of hedonistic pleasures and that as long as we are spending what we have earned with our own efforts, nobody can find fault with that. But as communists, even in spending what we have earned we must not infringe on the party's or the people's benefits; we must not violate communist ethics. Only then will there be no criticism. For a communist, just to be within our budget and to be up to national standards are not enough. We are also bound by the

proletarian vanguard ideal and the revolutionary virtues. For example, to be excessively extravagant, to pursue hedonistic pleasures, and to waste resources on ostentatious exhibitionism, even though one may be spending what one has earned and is well within one's means, it is still against the communist party spirit. If this is allowed to develop, not only will the revolutionary task be let down but because material wants are insatiable, this will unquestionably lead to political decadence.

It is an irrefutable fact that the attitude toward indulgences and the spirit of endurance are important to the nation, the people, and the individual. They mark the presence or absence of aspirations, vitality, and hope. There are manh ancient Chinese teachings in this area. Tang Dynasty poet Li Shangyin wrote in his "Ode to the Plum Blossom": "Behold ancient countries and homes, success came with hard work, decay stemmed from extravagance." Therefore, even when one is well endowed, one should never forget the spirit of endurance. During the times of the Three Kingdoms, even Cao Cao counseled "favoring frugality and not opulence" and "mile-high aspirations." Zheng Banqiao once wrote to his brother advising him that "wealth can fool people but poverty can inspire resolution and wisdom." Even these well-endowed forefathers would resolve to be frugal for the sake of greater fulfillment, why do we altruistic communists hesitate? The question of how to spend money is a moral question as well as an economic question; it is a question about daily life and reflects political ideology and is also closely related to individual conduct. Therefore, we must treat the problem seriously.

Third concept: Talking about status. Originally according to the traditional communist point of view, different duties and different status are just social distinctions, an objective requirement stemming from social production and social life. All work is equal: there is no superior or inferior work. During organization reforms, however, some comrades are showing unhealthy attitudes, and they begin to equate status and leadership positions with prospect and future. Here I want to stress the following points:

First, personal status should be subjugated to the objective needs of the development of communist tasks. This is the most fundamental point in our present status concept. Since we communists have aspired to devote our lives to the country and to the communist struggle, even to the point of sacrificing our lives for the communist cause, then we should not be fastidious about our jobs and our tasks. During the war years, when there was a need in the frontline, we went to the frontlines to fight. During economic construction, when there was a need to strengthen the grassroots, we went down to the grassroots level; now the four modernizations call for rejuvenated leading groups, and so we promote the young people. One should be flexible, willing to move up or down and willing to be the leader or the assistant. This is the quality needed in communists.

Second, whether one is in a high office or low, no matter what work one does, as long as it serves the party's purpose, it is honorable and should be respected by all. Among government officials this attitude is probably not a problem. Basically we should establish a correct concept among the

public. Some comrades who have stepped back are feeling the pressure from society, family, and friends. Often a transfer from secretary to deputy secretary or from bureau chief to supervisor would lead to rumors and gossip. Therefore, the status concept should be emphasized repeatedly.

Third, a higher position only brings heavier burden and more responsibilities, but it does not bring instant knowledge and ability; more significantly, it does not bring special privileges. Therefore, the higher the position the more modest and cautious one should be, never forgetting the true qualities of a common worker. The higher the position the more careful and conscientious one should be, trying harder and accomplishing more. The higher the position the higher the standard one should set for himself, never seeking special privileges. The higher the position the stricter one should draw the boundary between himself and those who "act like overlords." He should work closely with the people and never adopt a bureaucratic style. This is not just to remind those newly promoted comrades but all comrades should clearly understand this concept.

Here, I would like to say a few words to those who are over 50. In some units the age structure and intellectual structure in the hierarchy of leading groups may cause real problems in the career moves for some cadres who are in their fifties. We should look at this question objectively. Many of these comrades joined the cause during the latter part of the war of resistance against Japan or during the early days of the war of liberation. They have gone through long periods of party education and received much tempering and testing. are politically more mature, they are more experienced, and they are more qualified in virtue and in ability than anybody else in their original positions or even in more important positions. But because of structural limitations in age and education in the leading groups, only a small number of comrades can be promoted to higher leading positions or retain their present positions. Most comrades must relinquish their jobs and positions to younger comrades. The situation gives rise to popular jingles of unhealthy sentiments: "At 37 and 38 one waits for a chance to move up; at 47 or 48 one works to no avail; and at 57 and 58 one waits to be shoved around." This leads to bewilderment among some comrades. They sadly acknowledge that "past the age of 55, there are more reserves than one can count, and there is no hope for promotions, so why would one bother to strive?" Is there any truth in these sayings? I do not think we need an answer nor an explanation. By these comrades' long years of tempering within the party and by their accumulated consciousness of party spirit through numerous struggles, we can distinguish the truth. Here we should remind them not to pitch their own career problems against present policies, and they must treat this matter with high degree of professionalism and political responsibility. In fact, not all officers are in their forties; many cadres who are in their fifties are still the backbone of their units. We hope these older comrades will serve energetically, and even if they do leave their original posts, they do not leave the revolution but continue to practice communism in a different capacity. We communists do not aspire to be officials; we aspire to be revolutionaries. To be a "government official" is to serve the people, and not to be a "government official" is to serve the people in a different way. As long as our communist ideals do not waiver, we can stand at our new posts and still make contributions toward the modernization tasks.

This concludes my speech for today. Thank you. 12986/6662

CSO: 4005/164

MEMBER'S ADMISSION INTO PARTY STUDIED

Shenyang GONGCHANDANG YUAN [COMMUNIST PARTY MEMBER] in Chinese No 18, 23 Sep 85 pp 42-43

[Article by Zheng Yan [6774 6056]: "A Party Member's Reconsideration Concerning Entrance Into the Party Studied"]

[Text] During our recent visit to Dandong City to examine its party consolidation work we saw a report filed by the municipal transportation brigade's party committee and one of its units to a high-level party organization on how a person surnamed Zhang was granted party membership after a year's delay.

Having been upset by criticisms from his superior, Zhang, on the eve of his cross-examination, said that he "no longer wished to become a party member." While answering questions from secretaries of the party branch and party headquarters, Zhang stated that "I am not qualified and I exert a bad influence on others. I have made a bad impression on my superiors. I have no great ambitions. Besides, being a party member means I would have to obey orders as to where to work. I might as well wait until I am more qualified." Zhang was asked to reconsider his decision and the next day he told the secretaries that he "still would like to become a party member." However, he failed to demonstrate a thorough understanding of the seriousness of the matter during crossexamination: therefore, on the floor of the branch meeting on 28 July it was resolved that Zhang's application be delayed for 1 year. The resolution was based on the fact that Zhang's political consciousness was weak and the fact that his on-job performance since his 1980 transfer has been unsatisfactory. The consensus among Zhang's coworkers is that his presence "makes no difference" since he is unproductive and rarely speaks up at meetings. He has been called "absent-minded."

The day after the decision was reached (29 July) by the party branch, an investigator was sent by a high-level department in charge of party consolidation to the agency for which Zhang works. He issued a statement saying that "it is unlikely that Zhang's political consciousness is weak; it is probable that he is just a very proud person." The investigator also demanded that thorough studies be made on Zhang's performance and ideological background and that he undergo ideological education. Because of this, the secretaries of the party branch and party headquarters had to speak with Zhang again and after a meeting that lasted an entire morning they announced that Zhang's political consciousness had improved and that they had arrived at a better

understanding of Zhang; as a result, the party branch called another meeting on 30 July to review and approve Zhang's application for membership. The party branch felt that Zhang's unwillingness to become a party member could be attributed to ideological regression, weak political consciousness, and an inferiority complex. It contended that despite the fact that Zhang was in ill health he had managed to accomplish the work assigned him without complaints or violations of disciplinary rules. Due to ill health, Zhang once requested to be transferred elsewhere; however, when his request was rejected by his superiors he never attempted to complain to the higher authorities. The party branch argued that Zhang is a hard worker who participates actively in party consolidation and whose only flaw is that he is simply a very quiet person.

Finally, the party branch summarized what it had learned from the case and offered a partial evaluation of Zhang.

It is important that we treat what we learn from the incident in a serious manner. We feel that the report raises two questions: (1) Has the party organization of the agency for which Zhang works dealt with his application in a serious and cautious manner? (2) Has it adhered to the recruitment standards?

Despite the fact that it has been 5 years since Zhang was transferred to this agency, the party branch with which he was affiliated did not have an accurate and thorough understanding of him until its party consolidation work entered the membership registration stage, during which Zhang's application was reevaluated and a "general understanding" was arrived at (after an interview that lasted only one morning). This shows that Zhang's party branch not only ignored his day-to-day performance but also failed to study his record during party consolidation; therefore, it was unable to profile Zhang accurately.

When Zhang announced on the eve of registration that he "no longer wished to become a party member" the party branch spent only a short time studying and educating Zhang, and before it could reach a thorough understanding of the case it decided to delay his application. But when it learned that higher-level organs held a different view it changed its mind in one morning and granted Zhang membership. Obviously, both decisions were arrived at in a perfunctory manner.

Is Zhang qualified to be a party member? The report shows that he is merely someone who "obeys orders without complaints or violations of disciplinary rules," who never "complains to the higher authorities," and who "did not take advantage of personal ties when his request for a transfer was rejected." The fact that Zhang was considered qualified simply because he had never committed a major blunder means that the recruitment standard has been lowered.

Organizing recruitment work is crucial to maintaining a pure and progressive party leading group. It requires thorough organizational, ideological, and political work, whose successful implementation is dependent upon the faithful enforcement of the party's disciplinary rules concerning the standards of party members. What do we wish to learn from this incident? We hope and believe that the Dandong municipal transportation brigade's party organization will learn from the case. We would also like to urge party organizations in other agencies and the masses of party members to apply what they have learned from the incident as they engage in party consolidation.

12680/12859

CSO: 4005/144

JILIN CPPCC MEETING ON SERVING FOUR MODERNIZATIONS

SK100220 Changchun Jilin Provincial Service in Mandarin 2200 GMT 9 Jan 86

[Excerpts] On the morning of 9 January, the Jilin Provincial CPPCC Committee and the United Front Work Department under the Jilin Provincial CPC Committee held a meeting in Changchun City to exchange the experience gained by the personages of social circles in serving the program of building the four modernizations. The grand meeting, attended by personages of virtue, discussed the issue of how to achieve a splendid future.

Attending the meeting were 155 representatives from the fronts of industry and communications, finance and trade, education, science and technology, culture, and public health; CPPCC committees of all levels; democratic parties; and the federations of industry and commerce of all levels, as well as representatives of nonparty personages and mass organizations. Of these representatives, some have devoted themselves to conducting reforms in economic systems, some have engaged in scientific and technological inventions and innovations, some have engaged in giving intellectual support to the border areas and conducting advisory activities in science and technology, and some have devoted themselves and made contributions to the program of building socialist spiritual civilization.

Attending the opening ceremony of the experience-exchange meeting were leading comrades of the provincial CPC Committee, the Provincial Advisory Commission, the Provincial People's Congress, the Provincial People's Government, the Provincial CPPCC Committee, the Provincial Discipline Inspection Commission, and the United Front Work Department under the Provincial CPC Committee, including Wang Zhongyu, Liu Jingzhi, Zhang Shiying, Huo Mingguang, Liu Shulin, (Li Deming), and Zhang Fengqi, as well as responsible persons from the provincial-level democratic parties, the provincial-level Federation of Industry and Commerce, the provincial-level Fellowship Society of Taiwanese Compatriots, and the provincial-level Federation of Returned Overseas Chinese.

Gen Yuelun, vice chairman of the Provincial CPPCC Committee and chairman of the provincial KMT Revolutionary Committee, presided over the meeting, at which Comrade Liu Jingzhi delivered an opening speech.

At the meeting, Comrade Wang Zhongyu, deputy secretary of the Provincial CPC Committee, also delivered a speech.

At the meeting, the congratulatory messages sent by the provincial Trade Union Council, the Provincial CYL Committee, the Provincial Women's Federation, the Provincial Federation of Literary and Art Circles, and the Provincial Scientific and Technological Association were also read.

Also attending the meeting were responsible comrades from the CPPCC Committees and the United Front Work Departments of various cities, prefectures, and autonomous prefectures.

/9274

CSO: 4004/402

LIAONING WOMEN'S FEDERATION MEETING ENDS 22 DECEMBER

SK231331 Shenyang Liaoning Provincial Service in Mandarin 1030 GMT 22 Dec 85

[Text] In her speech at the second enlarged executive committee meeting of the fourth Provincial Women's Federation that ended on 22 December, Chen Suzhi, Standing Committee member of the Provincial CPC Committee, pointed out that improving the status of women is an urgent, strategic task of the women's movement in the new situation.

She said: Women play a key role in our province's socialist modernization. They have enthusiastically engaged themselves in reform and made great contributions to our province's material and spiritual civilizations. However, taking the entire situation into consideration, it becomes more and more obvious that the status of women fails to suit the demands of the four modernizatons, and this is the key factor affecting and preventing the development of the women's movement and the further realization of the equality between man and woman. Thus, improving the status of women is a requirement placed upon us in the great period, as well as an essential condition for ensuring that women fully play their role in the two civilizations.

Chen Suzhi said: We should improve the status of women in the political as well as in the cultural, scientific and technological fields. In accordance with women's actual conditions, women's federations and organizations at all levels should carry out the education on ideals, discipline, the current situation ad policies, and the legal system in order to help women to eliminate their inferiority complexes and their idea of relying on their husbands and strive for economical and professional independence. Psychologically women will be independent if they have ideals and fighting goals. At the same time, they should cultivate their ability to bring into play their role of holding up their half in the four modernizations. Therefore, women must strive to improve their educational and scientific levels by attending various specialized classes or study classes in their spare time in accordance with their professional demands.

Yu Wenqing, chairman of the Provincial Women's Federation, summed up the gratifying achievements in our women's work over the past year and set forth the main tasks for 1986.

/9274 CSO: 4004/402

4.3

BRIEFS

OFFICIAL ADDRESSES CYL COMMITTEE PLENUM—In his speech at the fourth enlarged plenary session of the ninth Provincial CYL Committee, which ended on 8 January, Comrade Wang Xianjin, deputy secretary of the Provincial CPC Committee pointed out: In the new [word indistinct], the task of CYL organizations should be concentrated on study. The people of young to middle ages should study hard and temper and cultivate themselves to become talented personnel. First, we should study Marxist theory. Second, we should study history, in particular modern history. Third, we should learn in the course of practice and from the masses. (Du Xinmin), Standing Committee member of the Provincial CPC committee and director of the Organizational Department of the Provincial CPC Committee, also delivered a speech at the session. He urged CYL cadres at all levels to do their jobs solidly, set strict demands on themselves, and contribute to the four modernizations. [Text] [Changchun Jilin Provincial Service in Mandarin 1030 GMT 8 Jan 86 SK] /9274

FOREIGN, KMT SPIES RESISTANCE—On the afternoon of 10 January, the Provincial State Security Department held a commendation rally for those cadres who have been outstanding in struggling against foreign and Kuomintang spies. These cadres were also issued prizes. At this rally, 26 advanced workers, 15 civilized workers, and 25 comrades who have made contributions in their work were commended. [Text] [Changchun Jilin Provincial Service in Mandarin 2200 GMT 11 Jan 86 SK] /9274

HEILONGJIANG UNION-RUN SCHOOLS—So far, 56 out of 79 city and country trade unions in Heilongjiang Province have run workers' schools and universities. The present 59 workers' schools have a total of more than 30,000 students. Some 112,000 students have been graduated from these schools since the 3d Plenary Session of the 11th CPC Central Committee. Among them, some 5,200 students were college graduates. About 572 full-time teachers and more than 1,000 part-time teachers are working in these schools and universities. [Summary] [Harbin Heilongjiang Provincial Service in Mandarin 1000 GMT 28 Dec 85 SK] /9274

HEILONGIANG HIGHER EDUCATON—During the implementation of the Sixth 5-Year Plan, Heilongjiang Province has scored achievements in readjusting the structure of higher education and increasing major courses. During the period the province instituted 50 specialized courses of 27 kinds among the higher educational establishments. As of now, the number of specialized courses among the universities across the province has reached 340 courses of 205 kinds, and the number of college students and graduate students across the province has reached more than 69,300, a 30 percent increase over the 1984 figure. [Summary] [Harbin Heilongjiang Provincial Service in Mandarin 1000 GMT 30 Dec 85 SK] /9274

CSO: 4005/401

Appropriate services

NORTHWEST REGION

SHAANXI MEETING DISCUSSES FORTHCOMING PARTY CONGRESS

HK170331 Xian Shaanxi Provincial Service in Mandarin 2300 GMT 16 Jan 86

[Excerpt] The Provincial CPC Committee held a forum on 16 January with respoksible persons of democratic parties and the industry and commerce federation and non-party democratic figures to report on the agenda for the forthcoming provincial party congress. We Qingyun, member of the Standing Committee of the Provincial CPC Committee, presided.

Deputy Secretary Zhou Yaguang reported on the agenda. He said that there are three main items: 1) To discuss and formulate a proposal on the draft program for the Seventh 5-Year Plan of national economic and social development in the province; 2) to discuss and approve questions regarding the partial readjustment of the leadership of the Provincial CPC Committee, Advisory Commission, and Discipline Inspection Commission; 3) to discuss and approve a Provincial CPC Committee decision on strengthening ideological and political work.

Zhou Yaguang said: These three major affairs are all related to the continuity of the province's efforts in reform and opening up, and to laying the foundation for economic take-off in the future. I hope you will all put forward valuable ideas and suggestions.

/9274

CSO: 4005/401

and the second of the second o

XINJIANG'S AMUDUN NIYAZ ON REGIONAL AUTONOMY

OW160802 Beijing XINHUA in English 0717 GMT 16 Jan 86

[Text] Urumqi, 16 Jan (XINHUA)--"We will continue to carry out to the letter 'the law on regional autonomy for China's minority nationalities' and speed up the draft work on the local laws and regulations in the new year," a Xinjiang official told XINHUA on Monday.

Amudum Niyaz, chairman of the Xinjiang Autonomous Regional People's Congress Standing Committee, said that since the founding of Xinjiang in 1955, all nationalities in the region have enjoyed autonomy.

Now, 64 percent of the representatives in the region's Sixth People's Congress are from the local minorities, while minority cadres compose 69 percent of the regional leaders and hold all the head offices at various administrative levels.

There are now 192,000 minority cadres, 4.2 times more than in 1955, and minority technical personnel increased from 2,400 in 1955 to 115,000 in 1984.

In the past 30 years, the minority languages, custom and habits, as well as religious beliefs, have been respected, the life of all nationalities has been improved. The gross industrial output value increased 14.6 times and the agricultural output value increased 3.4 times, compared to 1955.

Talking about the new year's plan, the official said that there are two things to be stressed: one is to strengthen the enforcement of "the law on regional autonomy for China's minority nationalities," the other is to speed up the draft work on the "regulations on the autonomy of the Xinjiang Uygur Autonomous Region."

The regional people's congress has formulated 22 local laws and regulations which have protected the legal rights of the minorities and ensured that government decrees are carried out in the region.

/9274

CSO: 4000/140

GANSU RALLY COMMENDS PROGRESSIVES IN SPIRITUAL CIVILIZATION

HK091225 Lanzhou Gansu Provincial Service in Mandarin 1100 GMT 6 Jan 86

[Text] The Air Force of the Lanzhou Military Region and the Lanzhou Railroad Bureau today jointly commended and rewarded 20 advanced collectives and 20 advanced individuals emerging in the activities of making army-people joint efforts to build socialist spiritual civilization and conferred on them the honorable titles of advanced collectives and advanced individuals in making army-people joint efforts to build socialist spiritual civilization.

Over the past 2 years, along the 1,000-li of railroad lines and in light of the realities of the PLA units and railroads, the Air Force of the Lanzhou Military Region and the stations, depots, and warehouses under the Lanzhou Railroad Bureau have carried out activities to make joint efforts to build socialist spiritual civilization. Through the joint efforts of the army and localities, the activities of joint efforts to build socialist spiritual civilizations have ranged from gneerally doing good things to using communist ideology to train people of a new type, and from purely and merely grasping the building of spiritual civilization to simultaneously grasping two civilizations. Both the army and the localities have undergone marked changes. The environmental and sanitary outlook of the units under the Lanzhou Railroad Bureau has changed very greatly. Some stations, depots, and warehouses which had been dirty, disorderly, or discourteous for many years have changed their backward situation. The quality of service and the social order of the railroad system have remarkably improved. The number of crimes, disturbances on trains, and traffic accidents have dropped greatly. Last year, the bureau broke records for 20 transport tasks for the first time since the founding of the bureau 29 years ago. Its safety record ranks first for the railroad system in the whole country. The bureau has won the prize of the Ministry of Railways in the labor emulation drive for four consecutive quarters.

The commanders and fighters of the PLA units have received training and been promoted in the large social classroom. Army-government and army-people relations have become closer. This has fully shown the great function and strong vitality of the activities of making army-[word indistinct] joint effort to build spiritual civilization.

During the summing-up and commendation rally, Zhao Xianshun, commander of the Lanzhou Military Region, and Lu Kejian, deputy secretary of the provincial CPC

Committee, attended the rally. Li Xuanhua, political commissar of the Lanzhou Military Region, and (Song Qingchun), member of the provincial CPC Committee Standing Committee and director of the Propaganda Department, spoke at the rally.

The Ministry of Railways and Ministry of Public Security sent congratulatory letters to the rally and gave silk banners to our province's leadership group handling the correction of social order and the Air Force of the Lanzhou Military Region. The Air Force Political Department presented a silk banner to the Lanzhou Railroad Bureau Political Department. Responsible persons concerned of the Ministry of Railways, the Ministry of Public Security, and the Air Force also attended the rally.

/9274

CSO: 4005/401

 $\begin{array}{ll} \mathcal{L}(x,y) & = (x,y) - \sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}} \mathcal{L}(x,y) & \mathcal{L}(y) \\ \mathcal{L}(x,y) & = (x,y) - \sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}} \mathcal{L}(x,y) & = (x,y) - \sum_{k \in \mathcal{K}} \mathcal{L}(y) & = (x,y) \\ \end{array}$

en de la composition de la com

GANSU MEETING ON HANDLING THE MASSES' LETTERS, VISITS

HK201208 Lanzhou Gansu Provincial Service in Mandarin 1100 GMT 15 Jan 86

[Text] The meeting of all discipline inspection departments throughout the province on handling the masses' letters and visits which had lasted 3 days concluded in Lanzhou today. This is the first provincial meeting of the discipline inspection system on handling the masses' letters and visits since the provincial Discipline Inspection Committee was established in 1983. The meeting conveyed and implemented the spirit of the conference of the discipline inspection system of the whole country on handling the masses' letters and visits which was recently held by the Central Commission for Discipline Inspection. The meeting seriously studied the instructions of leading comrades of the central authorities, including Hu Yao bang, on the work of handling the masses' letters and visits. The meeting discussed the situation in discipline inspection and in handling the masses' letters and visits in our province.

At the meeting, the discipline inspection departments of Dunhuang, Gaotai, Kangxian, places in southern Gansu, and the Lanzhou Railroad Bureau respectively informed the participants of their experiences in doing well the work of handling the masses' letters and visits.

The meeting demanded that discipline inspection departments at all levels and cadres engaging in the work of handling the masses' letters and visits must enhance their understanding, define their tasks, adhere to the ideological line of seeking truth from facts, seriously implement the principle of being responsible for the work at their own levels and of handling the matters of their own departments, and really do well the work of handling the masses' letters and visits at the county level in the year ahead.

/9274

cso: 4005/401

XINJIANG MEETING ON ACHIEVEMENTS IN PHILOSOPHY, SOCIAL SCIENCES

HK201230 Urumqi Xinjiang Regional Service in Mandarin 1300 GMT 15 Jan 86

[Excerpts] The first regional meeting on awarding prizes to outstanding achievements in philosophy and social sciences opened grandly and solemnly at the people's theatre this morning. Regional party and government leaders Wang Enmao, Janabil, (Ke You Mu Ba Mu Dong), Feng Dazhen, (Mao Dehua), and Ismail Yashenghuofu attended the meeting. Prizes were awarded for 249 outstanding achievements in philosophy and social sciences in the region.

At the meeting, Janabil, deputy secretary of the regional CPC Committee, delivered a speech entitled: "Uphold the Basic Truth of Marxism, Closely Link With Practice, and Create a New Situation in Social Sciences Work in Xinjiang."

In his speech Janabil fully affirmed the gratifying achievements made by the region's philosophy and social sciences workers in research on philosophy and social sciences. He urged philosophy and social sciences workers of various nationalities in the region to further uphold the four basic principles, to emancipate their mind, to seek truth from facts, and to seriously study new problems in accordance with the spirit of the National Conference of Party Delegates.

He expressed the hope that philosophy and social sciences workers of various nationalities will further strengthen unity, make more and better cooperation in their work, earnestly implement the policy of letting a hundred flowers blossom and a hundred schools of thought contend in the academic field, seek common ground while reserving differences, and make joint efforts to promote and develop philosophy and social sciences.

At today's meeting, Feng Dazhen, Standing Committee member of the regional CPC Committee and chairman of the regional Philosophy and Social Sciences Committee, delivered an opening speech.

/9274 CSO: 4005/401

.

XINJIANG SENDS STUDENTS OVERSEAS TO GAIN EXPERTISE

OW170728 Beijing XINHUA in English 0718 GMT 17 Jan 86

[Text] Urumqi, 17 Jan (XINHUA)—The Xinjiang Uygur Autonomous Region is sending more students to study abroad in an effort to boost the regional economy.

An official of the regional education department said here today that 25 students from the Uygur, Kazak, Kirgiz, Xibe and Han nationalities will go to Japan to study after completing a language training course in Changchun, capital of Jilin Province.

Another 67 students from Xinjiang are scheduled to go to Japan by the end of this year.

Xinjiang has sent more than 100 students to Britain, the Federal Republic of Germany, Japan and the United States over the past year; there were only 21 sent abroad between 1978 and 1984.

Xinjiang is a multi-national region with 12 minority ethnic groups, accounting for 60 percent of the 14 million population. Before the founding of new China in 1949, over 90 percent of the local inhabitants were illiterate or semililiterate.

The official noted that the regional government increases funds for education, particularly minority education, at a yearly average rate of 10.8 percent.

Over 90 percent of minority school-age children are in school.

In addition to sending students to study abroad, the regional government has sent large numbers of minority people to universities and colleges in other parts of the country to study, and many noted universities offer special classes for Xinjiang students.

About 20,000 graduates have returned to Xinjiang and are playing leading roles in various trades in the region.

/9274

cso: 4000/140

en er grægere i hande filmer i skriver. Det en er græger i skriver i s

NORTHWEST REGION

GANSU DOES WELL IN CONTROL OF POPULATION GROWTH

HK151026 Lanzhou Gansu Provincial Service in Mandarin 1100 GMT 12 Dec 85

[Excerpt] During the Sixth 5-Year Plan period, the province scored gratifying achievements in control over population growth. During the period, the birth rate for women of child-bearing age dropped each year. About 78.6 out of every 1,000 women of child-bearing age gave birth to children in 1981, but the figure dropped to 67 in 1984. The sharp drop fully indicates that the province has done well in planned parenthood work during the Sixth 5-Year Plan period.

During the Sixth 5-Year Plan period, more and more couples responded to the idea of bearing only one child. By the end of October 1985, some 275,000 couples responded to the call, an increase of 540 percent over 1980.

During the Sixth 5-Year Plan period, the rate of one child families increased remarkably and the rate of multiple child families decreased each year. According to statistics, the rate of one child families in the province increased from 53.1 percent in 1981 to 61.8 percent in 1985. The rate of multiple child families decreased from 19.4 percent in 1981 to 6.9 percent in 1985.

and the second of the second o

/9274 CSO: 4005/401

The state of the s

on de la companya de Companya de la compa Companya de la companya del companya de la companya de la companya del companya de la companya del companya de la companya de la companya de la companya del la companya del companya de la companya del companya del

RESULTS OF FERTILITY SURVEY IN SHAANXI REPORTED

HK290802 Xian SHAANXI RIBAO in Chinese 13 Dec 85 p 1

[Report: "Shaanxi Province Has Completed an Investigation into Fertility"]

[Text] With the approval of the State Council, the State Statistical Bureau this year made a sample survey of fertility in 10 prefectures and cities, some counties (districts), townships (towns), and villages (resident groups) of our province. On the basis of fact-finding data processed by computers, a "preliminary report on fertility" in our province has been completed. The report shows that our province has made great achievements in family planning work.

With regard to marital status, the survey notes that the marriage rate of women in our province is high, whereas the divorce rate is low and matrimonial relationships are healthy. Over the past 30 years, the age for marriage of women has been delayed. In 1984, the average age for women in a first marriage in our province was 21.9.

With regard to child-bearing, over the past 30 years the age at which the first child is born has risen. In 1984 the average age for child-bearing was 26, while the age at which the first child was born rose by 3.9 years. The state call to reward couples who limit themselves to a single child has achieved a good response throughout the province. Since 1980, the one-child rate among newborn babies has been 44.3 percent.

With regard to contraception, knowledge about contraception is widespread among the women of our province. On the average, they know about more than five kinds of contraceptives. In the past 30 years, every married woman has used more than one kind of contraceptive.

According to the fact-finding survey, in the early 1980's, the age of women of their first marriage and bearing the first child declined to a certain extent, but the rate of having two or more children still held at 27.2 percent. In this connection, what is most important is that we should intensify publicity and education in family planning, enhance the quality of contraceptives, and improve family planning services.

/9274

cso: 4005/401

MILITARY AND PUBLIC SECURITY AFFAIRS

JIEFANGJUN BAO ON ENCOURAGING ACCURATE REPORTS

HK300036 Beijing GUANGMING RIBAO in Chinese 20 Nov 85 p 1

["Excerpts" of 19 November JIEFANGJUN BAO commentator's article: "The Merits or Demerits of a Matter Should Not Be Considered by Merely Taking a Good or Bad Report as the Basis"]

[Text] When giving an account of their work to the higher authorities, some units report only the good news and not the bad at present. The crux of the matter lies not only in these units but also in their leaders because they like to judge right and wrong by merely taking a good or bad report as the basis. Some leading comrades are wreathed in smiles whenever they hear good news from their subordinates because they think this is a credit to them. However, whenever they hear a bad report, they knit their brows, or even show a long face to their subordinates, because they think they have been disgraced. As a result, those who report good news are heartened and those who report bad news are disheartened. This has become a general rule in some units. Some comrades point out that in wartime those who hope to become heroes should fight bravely in battles, but in peacetime those who hope to become advanced should do nothing more than report good news. This is a certain delicate satire. It must be noted that generally speaking, it is difficult for a leader to encourage his subordinates to report the bad news rather than the good. However, if he judges right and wrong by merely taking a good or bad report as the basis, he actually does not encourage his subordinates to speak the truth. As a result, it is difficult for him to hear the real state of affairs from the lower levels. When leading comrades listen to reports from the lower levels, they must therefore be sober-minded and take a realistic attitude and must encourage their subordinates to speak the truth. When listening to reports from those who insist on talking about the good, we must not hesitate to ask them the whys and wherefores. Even more we guard against such a situation in which those who only report good news are heartened and those who report bad news are disheartened. Furthermore, it must be pointed out that listening to reports from subordinates is only one of the ways to know what is going on at the lower levels and what we get is only second hand information. To know what is really going on at the lower levels, the best way for leading comrades is to go down to the grass-roots units to obtain first hand information so that they can make a proper appraisal of unit or a person. By so doing, those who try to seek fame and

position by reporting only the good news and not the bad can hardly succeed in their schemes. And only by so doing can we really get to know how things stand when we are listening to reports from the lower levels, and those who give an account of their work to their leaders do not dare to adulterate their reports with falsehoods. Henceforth, from the higher authorities to the lower levels there will be a good practice of speaking the truth and doing practical work.

Committee the perfect of a contract of his

/12640

CSO: 4005/387

1.3. decident
2.3. decident
3. decident
4. decident
5. decident
6. decident

$$\begin{split} & \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \right) & = \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \\ & = \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \right) & = \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \\ & = \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \right) & = \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \\ & = \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \right) & = \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \\ & = \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \right) & = \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \right) \\ & = \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \right) & = \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \right) \\ & = \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \right) \\ & = \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \right) \\ & = \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \right) \\ & = \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \right) \\ & = \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \right) \\ & = \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \right) \\ & = \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial}{\partial x} -$$

the part of the work of the first

MILITARY AND PUBLIC SECURITY AFFAIRS

JINAN MILITARY REGION MEETING ON MILITIA, RESERVE SERVICE

HK140225 Zhengzhou Henan Provincial Service in Mandarin 2300 GMT 13 Jan 86

[Text] The Jinan Military Region recently held a conference on militia and reserve service work. The meeting demanded that Henan and Shandong provinces focus on the following four aspects in this work in the coming period:

- 1. In accordance with the demand for lightening the masses' burden and reducing numbers while improving quality, we must further readjust the militia organizations, reduce the numbers and make the force smaller but of higher quality, to ensure that the militia organizations are suited to the new situation in urban and rural economic structural and administrative reforms, while also meeting combat-readiness needs and duties in coastal defense and key civil defense cities.
- 2. Continue to get a good grasp of building the reserve force units and of preparations for wartime mobilization. We must do a good job in assigning the leadership groups of the reserve units in accordance with the demand for four transformations of the cadre force. We must do well in organizing training for these units, especially for the cadres and the specialized and technical detachments, so as to improve the military and political qualities of the reserve personnel.
- 3. Get a good grasp of military training for university and secondary school teachers. This year Shandong and Henan provinces must continue to get a good grasp of pilot projects and sum up experiences in preparation for all-round launching of military training in universities and secondary schools.
- 4. Bring into full play the shock and backbone role of the militia in building the two civilizations. The meeting demanded that the people's armed forces departments at all levels and the cadres of these departments regard as a major task organizing and mobilizing the militia to actively take part in building the two civilizations and doing a good job of militia and reserve service work while building the two civilizations, and persevere in this work for a long time.

The meeting also studied ways of helping the masses in economically poor areas of the two provinces to extricate themselves from poverty and get rich. The units and people's armed forces departments in those areas should carry forward the fine tradition of the wartime years of sharing weal and woe and struggling arduously with the masses, and grasp the work of helping the local people to extricate themselves from poverty and get rich as a major affair. They should map out practical plans and take practical action to that effect.

Jinan Military Region Deputy Commander Gu Hui spoke during the meeting.

/9604

CSO: 4005/389

And the second of

MILITARY AND PUBLIC SECURITY AFFAIRS

ZHENGZHOU PLA STEPS UP EDUCATION FOR RETIRING CADRES

HK140425 Zhengzhou Henan Provincial Service in Mandarin 2300 GMT 12 Jan 86

[Text] In the course of streamlining and reorganization, the Zhengzhou Military Subdistrict CPC Committee has strengthened education in ideals and discipline for cadres. In accordance with the new establishment, the tasks of the streamlining and reorganization of the organs of the Zhengzhou Military Subdistrict are relatively arduous. Many cadres have faced problems in leaving or remaining at their posts.

The military subdistrict CPC committee has taught them to correctly deal with the relations between partial and local interests and the overall interests and between individual interests and the revolutionary interests, to learn from the revolutionaries of the older generation, to establish firm communist ideals and confidence, to compare themselves with the frontline comrades—in—arms' spirit of being bold in making self—sacrifice and of suffering for the sake of the people, to compare themselves with the advanced figures' spirit of making more contributions toward the revolution, to define the Communist Party member's duties, and to establish the idea of wholeheartedly serving the people.

Centered on these problems, the cadres of the organs have discussed what should be done in the course of streamlining and reorganization so as to make them understand the difficulties of the state and take the overall situation into consideration. The cadres who will be transferred to civilian work as decided, have all declared: We must happily obey the decision of our organizations and carefully do our last jobs well.

/9604 CSO: 4005/389

MILITARY AND PUBLIC SECURITY AFFAIRS

BRIEFS

JIANGSU ARMED FORCES MEETING--The provincial Armed Forces Committee held a plenary session today to implement the suggestions of the CPC Central Committee, the State Council, and the Central Military Commission concerning the work of the militia reserve service at present and in the future and to study and solve some major problems regarding the development of the reserve force in the light of the actual conditions of our province. Gu Xiulian, chairman of the provincial Armed Force Committee and provincial governor, spoke at the meeting. She said: Strengthening the people's armed forces is not the exclusive responsibility of the military departments. It is also the responsibility of our local party committees and governments at different levels. We must, in accordance with the requirements of the central authorities, work together with military departments to build up our province's reserve forces in a planned and selective way. Efforts should be made to implement joint defense plans, strengthen the militia and reserves, and do a good job in all work related to combat readiness to ensure that after undergoing streamlining, the armed forces can shoulder the responsibilities of safeguarding the motherland and the construction of the four modernizations. [Text] [Nanjing Jiangsu Provincial Service in Mandarin 1100 GMT 16 Jan 86] /9604

LANZHOU LOGISTICS WORK MEETING—Next year [as heard], the PLA units of the Lanzhou Military Region will implement the standard of 1 and 1/2 jin plus 4 liang of vegetables and nonstaple foods, that is, each person will have 1 and 1/2 jin of vegetables, 1 liang of meat, 1 liang of oil, 1 liang of bean products, and 1 liang of poultry, fish, and eggs each day. This standard was proposed at the meeting of the Lanzhou Military Region on logistics work which concluded yesterday afternoon. Some 400 representatives attending this meeting seriously studied documents of the conference of the whole army on logistics work, exchanged experiences in logistics work, made arrangements for the tasks of production in logistics departments this year, and commended and rewarded 5 advanced farms and 40 advanced individuals. Leading comrades, including Zhao Xianshun, commander of the Lanzhou Military Region; and Li Xuanhua, political commissar, attended the meeting and spoke. [Text] [Lanzhou Gansu Provincial Service in Mandarin 1100 GMT 15 Jan 86] /9604

CSO: 4005/389 END